

# NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND WELFARE



Carina von Schantz-Fant

# Animal Model and Molecular Interactions of Cln5



#### **Carina von Schantz-Fant**

# "ANIMAL MODEL AND MOLECULAR INTERACTIONS OF CLN5"

## ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented with the permission of the Medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in the large lecture hall, Haartman Institute, on April 3<sup>rd</sup>, 2009, at 12 noon.

National Institute for Health and Welfare, Helsinki, Finland and Department of Medical Genetics, University of Helsinki, Finland

Helsinki 2009

#### RESEARCH 6

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  National Institute for Health and Welfare

ISBN 978- 952-245-041-8 (print) ISSN 1798-0054 (print) ISBN 978- 952-245-042-5 (pdf) ISSN 1798-0062 (pdf)

#### Kannen kuva - cover graphic: Carina von Schantz-Fant

Yliopistopaino Helsinki 2009

Supervised by

Adjunct Professor Anu Jalanko National Institute for Health and Welfare, Helsinki, Finland

Reviewed by

Adjunct Professor Pentti Tienari Department of Neurology, Research Program of Molecular Neurology University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Adjunct Professor Juha Partanen Recearch Director, Viikki Laboratory Animal Center, University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Opponent

Professor Dan Lindholm Minerva Research Institute Helsinki, Finland

"If we knew what we were doing we wouldn't call it research" -Albert Einstein

To my family

Carina von Schantz-Fant, Animal model and Molecular interactions of Cln5 Publications of the National Institute for Health and Welfare, 6 | 2009, 99 Pages ISBN 978- 952-245-041-8 (print) ISSN 1798-0054 (print) ISBN 978- 952-245-042-5 (pdf) ISSN 1798-0062 (pdf) http://www.thl.fi

# ABSTRACT

Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCLs) are a family of inherited pediatric neurodegenerative disorders, with an incidence of 1:12 500 in the US and Scandinavian countries and 1:100 000 worldwide. The major hallmarks of NCLs include retinal degeneration, death of selective neuronal populations and accumulation of autofluorscent ceroid-lipopigments. The clinical manifestations are generally similar in all forms.

The Finnish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>) is a form of NCL, especially enriched in the Finnish population. The clinical symptoms include motor clumsiness, progressive retinal degeneration, motor and mental deterioration, myoclonia and seizures.

The first aim of this thesis was to analyse the brain pathology of vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> utilising the novel *Cln5-/-* mouse model. The *Cln5-/-* mouse presented with the classical hallmarks of the vLINCLFin pathology, including autofluorescence and typical ultrastructure of the storage deposits in brains of the affected mice and therefore, proved to be an excellent model to study vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>. Gene expression profiling of the brains of already symptomatic *Cln5-/-* mice revealed that inflammation, neurodegeneration and defects in myelinization are the major characteristics of the later stages of the disease.

Histological characterization of the brain pathology confirmed that the thalamocortical system is affected in Cln5-/- mice, being consistent with the findings from other NCL mouse models. Whereas the brain pathology in all other analyzed NCL mice initiate in the thalamus and spread only months later to the cortex, we observed that the sequence of events is uniquely reversed in Cln5-/- mice; the neurodegeneration begins in the cortex and becomes evident in the thalamus only months later. We could also show that even though neurodegeneration is initiated in the cortex, reactive gliosis and loss of myelin are evident in specific nuclei of the thalamus already in the 1 month old brain.

To obtain a deeper insight into the disturbed metabolic pathways early in the course of the disease, we performed gene expression profiling of the mouse brains. We substantiated these findings with immunohistological analyses, and could demonstrate that cytoskeleton and myelin were affected in *Cln5-/-* mice. Comparison of gene expression profiling of two NCL mouse models further highlighted that the *Cln5-/-* and *Cln1-/-* mice share a common defective pathway, leading to disturbances in the neuronal growth cone and cytoskeleton.

Encouraged by the first evidence of common pathogenetic mechanisms behind two forms of NCL, we systematically analyzed the molecular interactions of NCL-proteins and observed that Cln5 and Cln1/Ppt1 proteins interact with each other. Furthermore, we demonstrated that Cln5 and Cln1/Ppt1 share an interaction partner, the F1-ATP synthase, potentially linking both LINCL<sub>FIN</sub> and INCL diseases to disturbed lipid metabolism. In addition, Cln5 was also shown to interact with other NCL proteins; Cln2, Cln3, Cln6 and Cln8 implicating a central role for Cln5 in the NCL pathophysiology.

This study is the first to describe the brain pathology and gene expression changes in the *Cln5-/-* mouse. Together the findings presented in this thesis represent novel information of the disease processes and the molecular mechanisms behind vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> and have highlighted that the relatively rare Finnish CLN5/vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> forms a very important model to analyze the pathophysiology of NCL diseases, protein interactome and effects between genes and proteins leading to neurodegeneration in general.

Keywords: neurodegeneration, lysosomal storage disease, neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis, gene expression profiling

# CONTENTS

Abbreviations	8
List of original publications	.11
1 Introduction	.13
2 Review of the literature	.14
2.1 THE MOUSE AS A DISEASE MODEL	.14
2.1.1 Benefits of mice	. 15
2.1.2 Potential pitfalls	. 16
2.2 LYSOSOMES AND LYSOSOMAL STORAGE DISORDERS	.17
2.2.1 Lysosomes and lysosomal proteins	. 17
2.2.2 Lysosomal storage disorders	. 18
2.2.3 Neuropathology of LSDs	. 21
2.3 NCL DISEASES	.29
2.3.1 Congenital and Infantile NCLs	. 30
2.3.2 Late infantile and variant NCLs	. 31
2.3.3 Juvenile NCLs	. 34
2.3.4 Adult NCLs	. 36
2.3.5 CLN5	. 38
2.3.6 CLN1	. 39
2.3.7 Mouse models of NCLs	. 42
3 Aims of the study	.48
4 Materials and methods	.49
4.1 Animals	.50
5 Results and discussion	.51
5.1 The <i>Cln5-/-</i> mouse (I)	.51
5.1.1 The Cln5-/- mouse mimics the vLINCL disease in man	. 52
5.1.2 The old Cln5-/- mouse suffers from neurodegeneration, inflammation and loss of myelin	. 54
5.2 HISTOLOGICAL CHARACTERIZATION OF THE CLN5-/- MOUSE BRAIN (III)	.55
5.2.1. Neurodegeneration is initiated in the cortex of Cln5-/- mice	. 55
5.2.2. Thalamus is relatively spared	. 57
5.2.3 The glial responses become evident before neurodegeneration	. 58

5.2.4 Loss of myelin occurs already during early stages of the disease	61
5.3 CLN5 SHARES A COMMON MOLECULAR PATHWAY WITH CLN1 (II)	62
5.3.1 Gene expression changes in the <i>Cln5-/-</i> mouse	63
5.3.2 Gene expression changes in the <i>Cln1-/-</i> mouse	64
5.3.3 Similar changes in gene expression suggest aberrations in a pathway regulating growth cone stabilisation	64
5.3.4 The cytoskeleton is affected	67
5.3.5 The growth-cone is affected	68
5.4 CLN5 INTERACTS WITH CLN1, CLN2, CLN3, CLN6 AND CLN8 (IV)	70
5.4.1 The interaction between CLN5 and other NCL proteins	70
5.4.2 The interaction between CLN5 and CLN1 is strong and occurs already in the ER	70
5.4.3 Both CLN5 and CLN1 interact with F1-ATP synthase	72
5.4.4 The functional consequences of the interactions between CLN5 and CLN2, CLN3, CLN6 and CLN8 remain elusive	73
6 Conclusions and future prospects	76
7 Acknowledgements	79
8 References	82

# **ABBREVIATIONS**

AIF	apoptosis-inducing factor		
ANCL	adult neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN4)		
apoA-I	apolipoprotein A-I		
BBB	blood brain barrier		
Cap-1	adenylate cyclase-associated protein 1		
cb	cerebellum		
cc	corpus callosum		
Ccl21a	chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 21 a gene		
CLN5/Cln5	CLN5 gene/protein		
CNP	2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase gene		
CNS	central nervous system		
CONCL	congenital neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN10)		
COS-1 cells	African green monkey kidney cells		
CTSD	Cathepsin D gene		
Ddx6	DEAD (Asp-Glu-Ala-Asp) box polypeptide 6 gene		
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid		
Drpla	dentatorubral-pallidoluysian atrophy protein		
EEG	electroencephalography		
EPMR	Progressive epilepsy with mental retardation (CLN8)		
ER ERG	endoplasmic reticulum electroretinogram		
ERGIC ES	ER and the ER-Golgi intermediate compartment Embryonic stemcells		
GDNF	glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor gene		
GFAP	glial fibrillary acid protein		
GO	Gene Ontology		
Gprc5b	G-protein-coupled receptor family C, group 5, member B gene		
GROD	granular osmiophilic deposit		
HeLa cells	human cervical tumour cells		

HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
IF	immunofluorescence
IGFR	insulin-like growth factor receptor gene
INCL	infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN1)
JNCL	juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN3)
kDa	kilodalton(s)
КН	K homology
Kif5c	kinesin family member 5C gene
Lent	late entorhinal cortex of thalamus
LFB	luxol fast blue stain
LGNd	dorsal lateral geniculate nucleus of thalamus
LINCL	late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN2)
LSD	lysosomal storage disease
M1	primary motor cortex
M6-P	mannose 6-phosphate
MAG MEG	myelin-associated glycoprotein magnetoencephaography
MBP	myelin basic protein
MFS	major facilitator superfamily
MGN	medial geniculate nucleus of thalamus
МНС	major histocompatibility complex
Mnd	motor neuron degeneration
MOG MPR	myelin-oligodendrocyte glycoprotein mannose 6-phosphate receptor
mRNA	messenger RNA
MT	microtubule
NCL	Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis
NGF	nerve growth factor
NMD	Nonsense-mediated decay
NO	nitric oxide
PAGE	polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

PCD	Programmed cell death			
PCR	polymerase chain reaction			
PLP	proteolipid protein			
PLTP	plasma phospholipid protein			
PPT1/Ppt1	palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 protein (CLN1)			
Ptprf	protein tyrosine phosphatate receptor type F gene			
Qk	quaking gene			
RNA	ribonucleic acid			
S1BF	somatosensory barrelfield cortex			
SAP, Saposin	sphingolipid activating protein			
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulphate			
SPF	pathogen free facilities			
STAR	signal transduction and activator of RNA			
TGN	trans-Golgi network			
Tia 1	cytotoxic granule-associated RNA binding protein 1			
TLC famliy	Tram-Lag1p-CLN8 family of genes			
tLINCL	Turkish variant form of late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis			
TNF-a	tumor necrosis factor alpha gene			
TNFR1	tumour necrosis factor receptor 1 gene			
TPP1	tripeptidyl peptidase I gene			
UPR	unfolded protein response			
V1	primary visual cortex			
vLINCL	variant form of late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN6)			
vLINCLFin	Finnish variant form of late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN5)			
VPM/VPL	ventral posterior thalamic nucleus			
WB	western blot			
wt Xist	wild type inactive X specific transcripts gene			

# LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original articles referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I. Kopra O\*, Vesa J\*, von Schantz C, Manninen T, Minye H, Fabritius A-L, Rapola J, van Diggelen O.P, Saarela J, Jalanko A, Peltonen L. (2004) A mouse model for Finnish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis, CLN5, reveals neuropathology associated with early aging. Hum Mol Genet. Dec 1;13(23):2893-906.
- II. von Schantz C, Saharinen J, Kopra O, Cooper JD, Gentile M, Hovatta I, Peltonen L, Jalanko A. (2008) Brain gene expression profiles of Cln1 and Cln5 deficient mice unravel common molecular pathways underlying neuronal degeneration in NCL diseases. BMC Genomics. Mar 28;9:146.
- III. von Schantz C, Kielar C\*, Hansen SN\*, Pontikis CC, Alexander NA, Kopra O, Jalanko A, Cooper JD (2009). Progressive thalamocortical neuron loss in Cln5 deficient mice: distinct effects in Finnish variant late infantile NCL. *In press*. Neurobiol.Dis
- IV. Lyly A\*, von Schantz C\*, Heine C, Schmiedt M-Li, Sipilä T, Jalanko A, Kyttälä A. (2009) Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis protein CLN5 is a central player in the NCL protein interactome and is connected to PPT1/CLN1 via intracellular transport and F1-ATPase interaction. *Submitted*.

\* These authors contributed equally to this work

IV previously used in the thesis work of Annina Lyly

These articles are reproduced with the kind permission of their copyright holders.

# **1 INTRODUCTION**

Neurodegenerative disorders are a group of central nervous system disorders characterized by progressive death of brain cells. They comprise a large and increasing share of the global burden of disease. The World Health Organisation (WHO) has reported that although neurological diseases and mental illnesses are responsible for about 1% of deaths, they account for 11% of the disease burden (Oliver et al., 2005).

Lysosomal storage disorders (LSDs) are a group of hereditary metabolic diseases, caused by defects in lysosomal proteins, or proteins affecting the function of lysosomes. The majority of lysosomal storage disorders lead to neurodegeneration and are therefore classified as neurodegenerative disorders. Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCLs) are a group of lysosomal storage disorders, mostly affecting children. They are characterized by accumulation of lipopigments in the cells of the body and by progressive death of neurons. The NCLs are grouped according to the age of onset into 10 different subtypes. Yet all lead to death, usually within the second decade of life.

The Finnish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>) is, although rare, especially enriched in the Finnish population. The disease manifests around the age of 4-7 years, with motor clumsiness and loss of vision being the first of many symptoms.

A great deal of progress has been made in the vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> research during the past decade. However, the brain is a difficult organ to study and therefore much of the research has been based on brain material from already deceased patients. Results gained from these studies are able to shed light on disease processes at the end stages of the disease. However, to understand the initial patophysiology of the disease and to be able to develop therapies, it is crucial to study the disease process already at presymptomatic stages.

The use of mouse models allows researchers to investigate diseases in ways that would not be possible in human patients. They are invaluable for studying pathophysiology and also for testing new approaches to therapy. In this thesis, the aim was to investigate the brain pathology of vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> utilising the novel *Cln5-/*-mouse model.

# **2 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE**

### 2.1 The mouse as a disease model

Diseases are generally caused by defective cellular proteins and one essential goal of biological science is to resolve their physiological function. This is an overwhelming task, since every protein functions together with several others in the living cell. One approach is to use *in vitro* systems, such as cell cultures, to remove the protein of interest in order to study the consequences. However, a protein may have different functions in different cell types. Therefore, studying processes only in specific cell types in a controlled environment outside of a living organism, can lead to results which do not correspond to the situation that arises in a living organism.

Revealing the physiological function of defective disease causing protein and characterizing their pathological events can enable the development of therapies for disease. There are however, many ethical issues concerning procedures performed on humans. As a result animal models have been generated to allow researchers to investigate disease states in ways which would be inaccessible in a human patient.

Genetically altered mouse models can be used to study physiological functions of particular proteins as well as to model human diseases. Such mouse models have been used in the fields of immunology and developmental biology with great success for two decades now. These mouse models can be studied in numerous ways, ranging from biochemistry to cell biology, systems biology and behaviour. Within the past decade, the use of mouse-models to study diseases of the central nervous system has increased rapidly (Picciotto & Wickman, 1998).

Genetically altered mouse models can be created in several ways. *Transgenic mice* are created by the addition of an extra gene in the mouse genome. This method is mostly used for models of dominantly inherited diseases, as the inserted mutated gene gives rise to a phenotype regardless of the two endogenous copies of the gene. *Knock-out mice* are produced by removing or altering DNA sequences in order to destroy a functioning gene in the mouse genome. This technique is used mostly when studying recessive diseases. Knock-out mice are generated by modifying a DNA sequence, which is then inserted into a cloned copy of the selected gene, by standard recombinant DNA technology. After that, the modification is transferred, by homologous recombination, to the related genomic locus in embryonic stem cells (ES cells). The ES cell lines carrying the desired mutation are then selected and injected into mouse blastocysts. The blastocysts are transferred into foster mothers,

generating chimeric mice that are able of transmitting the modified genetic locus to their offspring (Capecchi, 2001; Capecchi 1989). *Knock-in mice* can be used to investigate specific disease mutations. In this case the gene is neither overexpressed nor completely deleted. Manipulation of the endogenous gene can be achieved so as to mimic specific mutations occurring in human disorders. This allows the analysis of how the actual mutated protein product functions in the cell and contributes to the disease phenotype. If a gene is essential for the development, then destroying its function can lead to lethality during embryonic stages or at birth. In such cases, *conditional mutant mice* can be generated. Here the expression of the mutated gene can be regulated, by expressing or deleting them at different times of development or in different tissues (Hafezparast et al., 2002; Picciotto & Wickman, 1998).

## 2.1.1 Benefits of mice

As mammals, mice and humans are alike in many ways; sharing a large number of genes and biochemical pathways. Both humans and mice have approximately 20,000 genes (Carninci & Hayashizaki 2007) and it has been estimated that 99% of human genes have counterparts in the mouse genome (Tecott, 2003). We furthermore have the same diseases as well as common anatomical features. Further, analysis of the behaviour of the mouse, including its social and emotional activity enables modelling of even complex neurological and psychiatric disorders (Oliver & Davies, 2005).

There are many experiments that can be performed in mice which would not be possible to perform in humans, due to ethical concerns. In the case of neurodegenerative diseases, only tissues from the end stage of the disease are generally available from human subjects. However, early stage tissues can be obtained from mice allowing for the study of early symptomotology that manifest before neurodegeneration. Further, the mouse embryo can be studied to elucidate congenital or perinatal diseases. Additionally, new therapies, including gene therapies can be tested in mice before trials can be concidered in humans (Hafezparast et al., 2002; Oliver & Davies, 2005).

Mice are common model animals because of their availability, size, low cost, ease of handling, and fast reproduction rate. They have a short gestation period, an early puberty and a short oestrus cycle. They usually produce large litters, and their mating as well as their environment can be strictly controlled (Willis-Owen & Flint, 2006).

# 2.1.2 Potential pitfalls

*Strain.* Multiple strains of inbred mice have been generated and maintained. The profound effects on mouse strains when creating a transgenic mouse must be taken into consideration. Knocking-out the same gene in two different mouse strains can lead to different phenotypes, since unlinked genes in the background strain can significantly affect the disease phenotype. The different mouse strains differ in, for example, their performance in the Morris water maze test, and in their visual and auditory abilities (Picciotto & Wickman, 1998).

**Differences in the life-span.** Certain human disorders with late onset, may be difficult to model in mice. For example, in the case of some lysosomal storage diseases, a disease process might take years to develop in humans. It is possible that the same process does not have time to develop within the mere two years of a mouse lifespan. However, this is still debated, and the alternative opinion claims that a human lifespan equals a mouse lifespan, regardless the difference in years. The importance of the absolute timescale may be good to keep in mind (Suzuki et al., 2003a).

*Compensatory genes.* Some gene knockout mouse models do not show any obvious phenotypes. It is possible that the absence of a given gene is compensated for by other gene(s) (Thyagarajan et al., 2003). A well known example for this is the Hexa knock-out mouse, which was designed to model Tay-Sachs disease. Yet the mouse proved to have no neurological symtoms, due to the fact that there is a significant difference in the GM2 ganglioside metabolism between mice and humans (Taniike et al., 1995; Sango et al., 1995).

**Developmental state of birth**. Mice and humans are not equally developed at birth. Using the brain as an example, human neuronal proliferation already occurs before birth. In mice this proliferation of neurons occurs postnatally, about 7-8 days after birth. The same differences apply to the active period of myelination, which occurs in mice approximately 20-25 days after birth, but takes place in the human brain right after birth. This is important when considering certain therapies. If a treatment is effective in a mouse only when given before the age of 10 days, then the same treatment should be administered to humans already *in utero*, in order to be effective (Suzuki et al., 2003a).

*Environment.* Mouse models for diseases are usually maintained in pathogen free facilities (SPF). This raises an interesting question as to whether a disease phenotype is dramatically affected by pathogens in non-infectious diseases, such as recessively inherited lysosomal storage diseases.

# 2.2 Lysosomes and lysosomal storage disorders

## 2.2.1 Lysosomes and lysosomal proteins

Lysosomes were discovered in 1955 by Christian de Duve, although the first lysosomal storage disease (LSD), Tay-Sachs's disease, was already described in 1881. De Duve and colleagues described lysosomes as a "new group of particles with lytic properties". Today we know that lysosomes are membrane-bound organelles with an acidic pH, containing vesicles with hydrolytic enzymes (Vellodi, 2005).

Lysosomes are primarily the "break-down stations" of the cell as it is in them that substrate breakdown occurs. Macromolecules that have to be degraded are delivered to the lysosomes by endocytosis, autophagy, and phagocytosis or by direct transport across the lysosomal membrane (Sleat et al., 2005). Lysosomes additionally have functions in, downregulation of surface receptors, release of endocytosed nutrients, inactivation of pathogenic organisms, repair of the plasma membrane and loading of processed antigens onto MHC class II molecules (Mullins & Bonifacino, 2001).

There are 50-60 hydrolytic enzymes and associated proteins contained within the lysosomes (Journet et al., 2002). They can degrade most macromolecules such as proteins, carbohydrates, lipids, and nucleic acids (Beck, 2007). The majority of the lysosome's enzymes are localized to the luminal compartment and are generally soluble glycoproteins. Products resulting from hydrolysis are subsequently translocated from the intralysosomal compartment across the membrane and released into the cytoplasm for reuse (Bagshaw et al., 2005).

Proteomic analyses have shown that lysosomes contain up to 215 integral membrane proteins, with different functions (Bagshaw et al., 2005). They maintain the acidic environment of the lysosome lumen, transport amino acids, fatty acids, carbohydrates and nutrients from the lysosome to the cytosol for reutilization and mediate fusion with other organelles (Beck, 2007; Eskelinen et al., 2003)

Lysosomal enzymes are synthetized in the endoplastic reticulum (ER) where they undergo several different modifications, such as removal of their signal sequence and N-glycosylation. From the ER they are further transported to the Golgi apparatus where a mannose-6-phosphate (M6-P) tag is attached to their sugars for targeting transport to the lysosomes (Kornfeld & Mellman, 1989) (Fig 1). However this step is not required for all lysosomal enzymes. Betaglucocerebrosidase, a lysosomal membrane associated protein, does not require the M6-P ligand, but is instead targeted to the lysosomes by LIMP-2 (Reczek et al., 2007). Whilst some lysosomal enzymes, like Cathepsin D (Glickman & Kornfeld, 1993), sphingolipid activator proteins (SAPs) (Lefrancoiset al., 2003) and acid sphingomyelinase (Ni & Morales, 2007) use the sortillin receptor as an alternative route to the lysosomes.

From the trans-Golgi network (TGN) the M6-P receptor-protein complex moves on to late endosomes, where the M6-P receptor is cleaved. The lysosomal enzyme is then transported to the lysosomes, while the receptor is recycled back to the TGN. In the lysosomes the proteins may undergo further protein modifications, such as proteolysis, folding and oligomerization (Vellodi, 2005).

Lysosomal membrane proteins are not modified with M6P groups and therefore do not depend on the MPR for sorting. The targeting of lysosomal transmembrane proteins is instead mediated by short, linear sequences of amino acids, within the cytoplasmic domains of the proteins (Bonifacino & Traub, 2003). These signals include dileucine-based and tyrosine-based motifs and interact with clathrin coat components, to be transported to the lysosomes. The targeting of the lysosomal membrane proteins can additionally be regulated by lipid modifications, as has been shown for both Cln3 and mucolipin-1 proteins (Braulke & Bonifacino, 2008). Defects in any of the lysosomal proteins, in their targeting, activation and in their biogenesis, can all lead to lysosomal storage disease.

### 2.2.2 Lysosomal storage disorders

Today over 50 lysosomal storage diseases (LSDs) are known. They are characterized by intra-lysosomal accumulation of ungraded metabolites. LSDs are predominatly monogenic and resessively inherited, only Hunter's disease, Fabry's disease and Danon disease are not ingherited in this manner. LSDs have a tendency to be multisystemic and progressive. LSDs are due to defects in the breakdown of almost all types of molecules except for nucleic acids. Therefore, LSDs include lipidoses, mucopolysaccharidoses, oligosaccharidoses, and disorders of protein catabolism (Tardy et al., 2004). Several mutations in the same gene have been described for most of the LSDs. In some diseases the phenotypic variability can be explained by residual enzyme activity, however, no obvious genotype-phenotype correlations have been recognized. Patients with a similar genetic background or with the same disease mutation can present totally different phenotypes (Futerman & van Meer, 2004).

LSDs can be caused by (i) the deficiency of a given lysosomal hydrolase (the majority of LSDs), (ii) the deficiency of a protein that either activates or stabilizes one or several lysosomal hydrolases (as in GM2-activator deficiency, prosaposin deficiency, or galactosialidosis), (iii) the deficiency of an enzyme that participates in a) processing (e.g., as in mucosulfatidosis) b) targeting (as in mucolipidoses type II and III) of lysosomal enzymes and (iv) by defects of the lysosomal membrane (Beck, 2007; Tardy et al., 2004)(Fig 1).

LSDs can predominantly be divided into infantile, juvenile and adult forms. The infantile forms are the most severe, display brain pathology and result in death within the first years of life. The adult forms are much milder with slowly developing symptoms that usually attack the peripheral organs, rather than the brain. Juvenile forms are intermediate between the severe infantile and the milder adult forms.

The symptoms of LSDs can be divided into neurological and peripheral. Around two-thirds of patients with LSDs develop neurological symptoms, which include seizures, dementia and brainstem dysfunction. Peripheral symptoms include hepatosplenomegaly, injury to the heart and kidneys, abnormal bone formation, muscle atrophy and blindness (Futerman & van Meer, 2004). LSDs are all characterized by their intra-lysosomal accumulation of unmetabolized substrates, which are likely to be the primary cause of the disease. However, the cellular pathways which lead to the variety of symptoms, and cause severe tissue damage, remain largely elusive. Remarkably, adult neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer, Parkinson and Huntington diseases share many of the secondary events leading to pathology in the LSDs. Neurodegeneration, inflammation and hypomyelination are often associated with brain pathology in LSDs, and are thus discussed more thoroughly in the following chapter of the thesis.





## 2.2.3 Neuropathology of LSDs

LSDs are typified by production of an abnormal enzyme or other proteins of the endosomal lysosomal pathway, leading to accumulation of abnormally degraded or structurally aberrant molecules. The production of the abnormal enzyme/protein is the primary event that initiates a cascade of secondary events leading to pathology. In the central nervous system (CNS), these secondary elements include alterations in programmed cell death (PCD), as well as brain inflammation and demyelinization. These events lead eventually to neurodegeneration and affect the patients' cognition and behaviour. Neuronal loss, in LSDs, usually occurs at advanced stages of the disease. Many of these fetures occur also in adult neurodegenerative disorders. Thus, the improved knowledge of the events behind neurodegeneration can benefit not only children suffering from LSDs, but also adult patients suffering from more complex type of neurodegeneration.

### 2.2.3.1 Alterations in programmed cell death

Programmed cell death (PCD) plays a critical role in neural development and in normal physiological processes of the cell. When something goes awry, and the regulation of one or several pathways of PCD is disturbed, it can lead to neurodegeneration and disorders of the nervous system.

PCD is a complex phenomenon involving multiple pathways. It can be divided into at least three categories; *apoptosis*, *autophagic cell death* and *necrosis* (Bredesen, et al., 2006). The type of cell death selected depends on the stimulus and the cellular context because every cell death program is a net result of self-propagating signals and variable factors that suppress the other cell death programs. Moreover, the different PCD mechanisms can operate in parallel or sequentially with each other, with multiple switchpoints between them (Boujrad et al., 2007) and different death mechanisms may operate in different parts of the same stressed neuron at the same time.

*Apoptosis* is a critical mechanism regulating neuronal cell number and proper connectivity in the developing nervous system. This makes it crucial for regulating brain development. Hallmarks of apoptosis have been observed both during neuronal development and neuronal cell death caused by acute and chronic injury (Yuan & Yankner, 2000). Apoptosis is characterised by distinct morphological features. They include cell shrinkage, chromatin condensation, blebbing of cytoplasmic membranes, and the fragmentation of cell bodies and nuclei into small

pieces that are called apoptotic bodies (Saraste, 1999). These apoptotic bodies are then phagosytosed by nearby macrophages or epithelial cells.

Apoptosis can be activated through three distinct pathways; the extrinsic and two intrinsic pathways. The extrinsic pathway originates from the cell surface through Fas receptors and tumour necrosis factor receptor 1(TNFR1). The major intrinsic pathway, or the mitochondrial pathway, originates from mitochondria and the less well known second intrinsic pathway originates from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). The activation of the extrinsic pathway activates caspases 8 and 10 while both intrinsic pathways activate caspase 9. Caspases are proteolytic enzymes that cleave their substrates after specific aspartic acid residues. The extrinsic pathway is especially activated in pathological conditions in which inflammation is a prominent feature. The mitochondrial pathway is activated by stimuli such as heat, osmotic shock, DNA damage or growth factor starvation (Tardy et al., 2006). While stress in the ER, including the disruption of calcium homeostasis and accumulation of unfolded proteins in the ER (unfolded protein response, UPR), activate the second intrinsic pathway (Bredesen et al., 2006; Vila et al., 2003). Loss of control of apoptosis likely contributes to either degenerative (in case of too much cell death) or malignant (in case of too little cell death) diseases (Tardy et al., 2004).

Apoptotic cell death has been implicated as a cell death mechanism behind the pathology of common diseases like Alzheimer's and Huntington's disease (Ribe et al., 2008; Gil & Rego 2008). Impairment of lysosomal function may affect apoptosis in many ways and apoptosis has been detected in several LSDs, including several forms of NCLs. Accumulation of a toxic compound due to deficient degradation, lack of a molecule acting as an apoptosis suppressor, absence of proteolytic processing of a protein involved in apoptosis and abnormal apoptosis signalling due to perturbations in intracellular trafficking, are all possible mechanisms leading to neurodegeneration through apoptosis (Tardy et al., 2004). Among NCLs, there is evidence of apoptosis in mouse models for *Cln1, Cln3* and *Cathepsin D* deficiency (Gupta et al., 2001; Cotman et al., 2002; Koike et al., 2003; Seigel et al., 2002). In fact all of the above proteins; PPT1 (Cho, et al., 2000a; Cho & Dawson, 2000; Dawson et al., 2002), Cln3 (Puranam et al., 1999; Rylova et al., 2002;Persaud-Sawin et al., 2002) and Cathepsin D (reviewed in (Minarowska et al., 2007)) have themselves been implicated as playing a role in the regulation of apoptosis.

*Autophagy* is an evolutionarily conserved and strictly regulated lysosomal degradation pathway for cytoplasmic material and organelles. It maintains cellular turnower, and it is characterized by two-membrane autophagic vacuoles in the cytoplasm. It is induced under pathological conditions, such as amino acid starvation, hypoxia or intracellular accumulation of damaged organelles and cytoplasmic components. Its role is perceived to be the maintaince of free amino acids for use in various cellular functions. Depending on the delivery route, autophagy can be divided in macroautophagy, microautophagy, and chaperone-

mediated autophagy. Targets for degradation can for example be damaged mitochondria or misfolded protein aggregates. All autophagic vacuoles eventually fuse with lysosomes, which provide hydrolases as degrading enzymes (Klionsky & Emr., 2000; Bredesen, et al., 2006; Eskelinen & Saftig, 2008). In addition to its primary role in intracellular degradation, autophagy has also recently been shown to play an important role as an alternative cellular death mechanism. It has been reported to function in proliferation, death and differentiation during embryogenesis and postnatal development (Cecconi & Levine 2008).

In addition to the important housekeeping and quality control functions that contribute to health, autophagy has also been connected to the pathogenesis of several human diseases (Eskelinen & Saftig 2008), most likely due to errors in the regulation of it. It has been shown that knocking-out autophagy proteins in mice causes neurodegeneration and accumulation of ubiquitin positive protein aggregates (Hara et al., 2006; Komatsu et al., 2006). Furthermore, enhanced autophagy has been shown to reduce the toxicity of the protein aggregates in Huntington's disease, probably by preventing the formation of such aggregates (Ravikumar et al., 2004; Klionsky 2006). Defects in authophagy have also been implicated in several lysosomal storage diseases (LSDs). Most LSDs are caused by deficiencies of lysosomal hydrolases and therefore from accumulation of undegraded material in lysosomes. In these cases the authophagy-lysosomal fusion, and consequently degradation, is impaired, leading to neurodegeneraton. Such a mechanism has for example, been observed in mucopolysaccharidosis type IIIA (Settembre et al., 2008).

Increased autophagy has also been shown to be harmful. For example, in Nieman-Pick type C disease an increased autophagic process is considered to be the reason for death of Purkinje neurons (Ko et al., 2005). Autophagy is considered to be involved in the pathogenesis of NCL diseases, as is the case for the *Cathepsin D-/*mouse (Koike et al., 2005). Autophagy has, furthermore, been shown to be activated in *Cln3* mice ( $\Delta$ ex7/8) with the development of autophagic vacuoles being disrupted in these mice (Cao et al., 2006).

*Necrosis* is a form of PCD that includes swelling of the ER and mitochondria, and lacks typical apoptotic features such as apoptotic bodies and nuclear fragmentation (Bredesen et al., 2006). Necrosis was previously considered to be a passive form of cell death, but it has become clear that necrosis is controlled and can be activated by various stimuli, and certain developmental neuronal cell death has been found to exhibit features of necrosis. Necrosis has been shown to contribute to ovulation, immune defence, death of chondrocytes controlling the longitudinal growth of bones and cellular turnover in the intestine. Necrosis can lead to local inflammation,

presumably through the liberation of factors from dead cells that alert the innate immune system (Festjens et al., 2006).

Necrosis has also been connected with several neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer's disease, Huntington's disease, Parkinson's disease, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Although the molecular mechanisms of necrosis are not fully elucidated, it is thought that necrosis of adult neurons is mediated by increase of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>, mainly due to ER stress reactions, and that cytosolic calpains and spilled lysosomal cathepsins are the major players in necrotic neuronal death (reviewed in Artal-Sanz & Tavernrakis 2005). Very little is however, known about necrosis in LSDs. Necrosis has been suggested as a cell death mechanism in Niemann-Pick C disease (Erickson & Bernard 2002), but there are no reports to date, of necrosis in any of the NCLs.

Several pathological mechanisms exist that contribute to neurodegenerative diseases both in addition to/ or ultimately leading to PCD. These mechanisms can either act alone or in combination with each other. Suggested mechanisms include genetic factors, oxidative stress, excitotoxicity, protein aggregation, and damage to critical cellular processes, including axonal transport and organelles such as mitochondria (Shaw, 2005; Gil & Rego, 2008).

#### 2.2.3.2 inflammation

The knowledge of the role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disease has increased rapidly in recent years. Neuroinflammation was previously considered to occur when damaged neurons induce an activation response from glia. Recent evidence, though, shows that glial cells (astrocytes, microglia, and oligodendrocytes) have "normal" housekeeping functions in the brain, which include transient upregulating of inflammation processes that are meant to be neuroprotective. These "normal" glial functions can then sometimes result in a more severe and chronic neuroinflammatory cycle that actually promotes neurodegenerative disease. Several possibilities exist for the relationship between inflammation and neurodegeneration: (1)that inflammation induces neurodegeneration; (2) that neurodegeneration causes inflammation; (3) other factors contribute to the development of inflammation and/or neurodegeneration; (4) inflammation and neurodegeneration participate in a cycle or a cascade in which they augment one another; and (5) that inflammation can protect against neurodegeneration. (Peterson & Fujinami, 2007)

*Astrocytes.* Astrocytes are the most abundant cells in the CNS, with the ratio of astrocytes to neurons appearing to rise with the increased complexity in the CNS.

Until relatively recently, astrocytes were believed to be structural cells, with a sole function of holding neurons together. It is currently known however, that astrocytes have several other functions. These functions include: amino acid-, nutrient-, and ion metabolism in the brain, coupling of neuronal activity and cerebral blood flow, and modulation of excitatory synaptic transmission (Maragakis & Rothstein, 2006). Astrocytes are known to release gliotransmitters, such as glutamate and D-serine. By releasing these gliotransmitters, in a process called *gliotransmission*, they can control neuronal synaptic activity. It has been suggested that defects in gliotransmission, either hyper- or hypoactivity, could contribute to disorders of the nervous system, such as epilepsy or schizophrenia (Halassa et al., 2007).

In response to CNS pathology, such as neurotrauma, brain ischemia, or neurodegenerative diseases, astrocytes can become reactive and migrate to the site of injury. This is known as *reactive gliosis* or *astrocytosis*. Reactive gliosis is characterized by a distinctive change in the appearance of astrocyte, called hypertrophy and by the proliferation of microglial cells and astrocytes. The best known hallmark for reactive gliosis is the upregulation of intermediate filament proteins, especially glial fibrillary acid protein (GFAP), but also vimentin and nestin (Pekny & Nilsson, 2005). This group of responses result in the formation of a tightly compacted limiting glial margin termed the astrogliotic scar, which is known to inhibit neurite outgrowth. These 'reactive' astrocytes may also aggravate tissue damage by releasing proinflammatory cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF-a), which can inhibit neurite outgrowth and kill oligodendrocytes. They can release, for example, nitric oxide (NO) and reactive oxygen species that can adversely affect cell survival after injury (reviewed in (Carmen et al., 2007; Liberto et al., 2004))

Although reactive gliosis has been considered the major obstacle to axonal regeneration, recent data suggest that in certain conditions, reactive astrocytes can actually support neurons. It has been shown that reactive astrocytes can metabolize the stored glycogen and in this way support neighboring neurons, by exporting glucose or lactate to them. Astrocytes can, furthermore, minimize damage and neuronal death by regulating harmful glutamate levels caused by excitotoxic neuronal death. They also mediate repair by secreting neurotrophic factors, such as nerve growth factor (NGF), NT-3, and glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) and are known to promote remyelinisation and regulate neurogenesis during development. Astrocytes maintain the blood brain barrier (BBB) and participate in reforming it following CNS injury. They also participate in the synaptic structure by enveloping the synapse, and are in this way able to maintain synapses after injury and promote synaptogenesis (reviewed in (Carmen et al., 2007; Liberto et al., 2004)).

*Microglia* are considered to be the resident macrophages of the CNS, sharing many similarities with cells of the monocyte lineage (Ling & Wong, 1993). Microglia can become activated in response to, for example, infectious agents, damaged cells or tissues, altered molecules, or neurotransmitter imbalance (Schwartz et al., 2006). They may also be stimulated by astrocytes (McGeer & McGeer, 2008). Once activated, microglia undergo a dramatic transformation from their resting ramified state into an amoeboid morphology, they proliferate, upregulate major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules and secrete cytokines, chemokines, nitric oxide and reactive oxygen species. These cytotoxic substances are secreted in order to destroy infected neurons, viruses, and bacteria, but microglia can become overactive and cause large amounts of collateral damage by this mechanism. This could result in large scale neural damage, as the microglia destroy the brain in an attempt to abolish invading infections. Additionally, activated microglia can also become phagocytic, engulfing the offending material, such as bacteria, apoptotic cells, or myelin debris (Peterson & Fujinami, 2007; Block et al., 2007).

Traditionally it has been thought that the activated state of microglia can aggravate brain damage, and that decreasing microglial activation can be protective for the CNS. However, as is the case with astrocytes new data has emerged suggesting that microglia may also have neuroprotective functions. It would appear that the tilt toward harmful or beneficial outcomes is dependant upon the activating conditions (Hanisch & Kettenmann, 2007). It has been suggested that microglia may become dysfunctional as a result of aging, and would, therefore, be less equipped to sustain neuronal function. Microglia might also become dysfunctional from disease potentially aggravating the neurodegenerative process. Nonetheless, beneficial effects of microglia exist. Microglia are potentially promotors of migration, axonal growth, and terminal differentiation, of different neuronal subsets in the developing brain, conducted through the release of extracellular matrix components, soluble factors, and direct cell to cell contact (Vilhardt, 2005). In the adult CNS microglia are involved in processes such as tissue repair, neurotrophic support, induction of inflammation, or activation of lymphocytes.

On the whole, inflammation in the CNS can be described as a series of local immune responses that are recruited to damaged tissue, with the outcome ultimately dependent on its regulation. Therefore, whether inflammation is good or bad for recovery of the damaged CNS apparently depends on how it is regulated. Consequently, even if the presence of activated glia is observed in almost any neurological disease, they might have to be regarded as mainly beneficial, becoming destructive only when they escape from the strict control normally imposed on them (Schwartz et al., 2006).

Two disease states where microglial pathology has been shown to play a prominent role include Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)(Garden, 2002) and the Prion diseases (v Eitzen et al., 1998). Microglia are also known to be affected in some rare genetic brain diseases, like PLO-SL (Kiialainen et al., 2005). Microglial pathology has not widely been studied in LSDs, but to date, it is known that widespread astrocytic activation is a general feature in the later stages of human and animal NCLs (Haltia, 2003). However, regionally defined reactive gliosis has recently been shown to be present in Cln3 (Pontikis et al., 2005), Cln5 (see 5.2.3 in this thesis) and Cln6 (Oswald et al., 2005; Kay et al., 2006), long before any signs of neurodegeneration or clinical symptoms become evident.

#### 2.2.3.3 defective myelinisation

*Oligodendrocytes* are mature glial cells that myelinate axons in the brain and spinal cord. Myelin, a key component of brain white matter is formed from an extended, modified oligodendrocyte plasma membrane surrouding a portion of an axon in a spiral fashion. An oligodendrocyte may wrap up to 40 axons. Along one axon, neighboring myelin segments might belong to different oligodendrocytes (Baumann et al., 2001).

The brain is still immature at birth, with most of the process of myelination occuring within the two first years of life. The myelin membrane is a lipid bilayer composed of cholesterol, phospholipids and glycolipids, interrupted by proteins. The two major myelin proteins are; myelin basic protein (MBP) and proteolipid protein (PLP), which together represent 80% to 90% of the total myelin protein. Other proteins include myelin-associated glycoprotein (MAG), myelin-oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG), and 2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase (CNP). Myelination enables fast conduction along the axon, and loss of myelin decreases the conduction velocity and destabilizes the molecular structure of the axonal cytoskeleton. Myelin is distributed in small segments along the axon. In the small regions between the segments, the nodes of Ranvier, clusters of sodium channels enable the axon membrane to produce action potentials (Lyon et al. 2006; van der Knaap et al., 2001). Due to these important functions of myelin, oligodendrocytes have important functions in maintaining axon integrity and neuron survival as well as providing support for neuronal somas, by synthezising several neurotrophic factors (McTigue & Tripathi 2008).

CNS white matter may be affected in different ways, with major differences in the underlying pathology. There can be a permanent myelin deficiency, the process of myelination can be disturbed, the myelin sheath may be lost, myelin splitting may occur, extracellular oedema may involve CNS white matter, the white matter can be affected by gliosis, and lastly axonal damage can affect the myelin integrity. The situation is usually complex with the concurrence of several types of pathology (van der Knaap et al., 2001). White matter abnormalities are known to play a role in the pathogenesis of many neurological diseases in human. Several lysosomal storage disorders are included in this category. Diseases with myelin defects include; defects in genes encoding myelin proteins, peroxisomal diseases, mitochondrial diseases, disorders of amino acid and organic acid metabolism, defects of nuclear DNA repair, muscular dystrophies, macro/micro deletion syndromes, neurocutaneous syndromes and others (Lyon et al. 2006; van der Knaap et al., 2001). All white matter diseases share a similar set of clinical features. A period of normal development usually precedes the onset of neurological signs and symptoms. Then spasticity, motor weakness and ataxia develop, followed by optic atrophy and in some cases by seizures. Patients also suffer from behavioral and cognitive changes (Lyon et al. 2006).

Many myelin mutant mouse models have been analysed to clarify the relationships between myelin-, axon-, lipid- and immunopathology. These models have revealed different genetic defects of myelin (Baumann et al., 2001). Jimpy and Shiverer are two examples of mouse models with white matter defects due to mutations in myelin structural proteins, PLP (Knapp et al., 1986; Duncan et al., 1989) and MBP (Roach et al., 1983; Wiktorowicz et al., 1991) respectively. The absences of either of these two proteins results in oligodendrocyte death and myelin breakdown. The CNS of the shiverer mouse is hypomyelinated, but the peripheral nervous system (PNS) appears normal. The myelin of the CNS, wherever present, is not well compacted and lacks the major dense line (Readhead & Hood 1990).

Mutations involving enzymes of lipid metabolism can also induce myelin defects. The twitcher mouse, a model of Krabbe's disease (belonging to the LSD disease group), suffers from mutations in the gene coding for galactosylceramidase (GALC)(Suzuki et al., 2003b). It is suggested that the accumulation of psychosine, a toxic metabolite, which is also a substrate for GALC, leads to apoptotic death of oligodendrocytes and subsequent demyelination (Jatana et al., 2002). Other mechanisms may also be involved in the processes of demyelination, and include; inflammation, oxidative stress, neurotransmitters (especially glutamate), heat shock proteins and matrix metalloproteinases (Baumann, et al., 2001). Loss of myelin is observed in several forms of NCLs (A. Haapanen, submitted). However, the mechanism(s) leading to these myelin defects are still unknown.

## 2.3 NCL diseases

Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCLs) are a family of inherited pediatric neurodegenerative disorders, with an incidence of 1:12 500 in the Nordic countries and in the U.S.A. Elsewhere in the world the incidence is approximately ten times lower (Santavuori, 1988). NCLs are classified as lysosomal storage disorders (LSDs) since they present accumulation of membrane-bound intracellular protein aggregates (Futerman & van Meer, 2004; Kyttala et al., 2006), and are caused by mutations in endosomal-lysosomal proteins or proteins of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (Weimer et al. 2002). However, contrary to most other LSDs the storage material in NCLs is not a disease specific substrate (Elleder et al., 1993).

The NCLs were initially categorized into four different groups, based on age of onset; *infantile form* (INCL, age of onset 6-24 months, CLN1), *late- infantile form* (LINCL, age of onset 2-8 years, CLN2), *juvenile form* (JNCL, age of onset 4-10 years, CLN3) and *adult form* (ANCL, age of onset 11-50 years, CLN4). Later many different variants were discovered, which did not fit into the original categories, due to delayed age of onset or less severe, or protracted symptoms (Table 1)(Mole et al., 2005).

NCLs are autosomally recessively inherited, with the exception of some rare dominant adult forms (Peltonen et al., 2000). Currently, it is known that NCL can be caused by approximately 160 mutations in 8 known NCL-genes, CLN1, CLN2, CLN3, CLN5, CLN6, CLN7, CLN8 and CLN10 (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/)(Siintola et al., 2006a; Siintola et al., 2006b; Siintola et al., 2007; Steinfeld et al., 2006). The molecular genetic basis for CLN4 and CLN9 are still unknown. It is probable however, that the number of NCL genes is larger, since mutations in another lysosomal protein CLCN7, cause osteopetrosis and an NCL-like disease in mice (Jentsch, 2008). Existing family material implicates that at least three more LINCL-causing genes exist (A. Lehesjoki, unpublished).

The major hallmarks for NCLs are the death of selective neuronal populations and the progressive accumulation of autofluorscent ceroid-lipopigments. The clinical manifestations are generally similar in all forms including; visual impairment caused by retinal degeneration and eventually leading to blindness, sleep problems, motor abnormalities, epilepsia, dementia and finally premature death (Haltia et al. 2006; Haltia et al. 2003; Williams et al., 2006).

Although several of the gene defects for many of the NCL disorders have been known for many years, the pathology and the events leading to these disorders are still largely unknown.

Gene	Disease	Congenital	Infantile	Late Infantile	Juvenile	Adult
CLN1	INCL		0	0	0	0
CLN2	LINCL		0	0		
CLN3	JNCL				0	
CLN4	ANCL					0
CLN5	vLINCL <sub>Fin</sub>			0	0	
CLN6	vLINCL			0		
CLN7	tLINCL			0		
CLN8	EPMR/NE			0	0	
CLN9	vJNCL				0	
CLN10	CONCL	0		0		

Table 1. Ages of onset for different forms of NCL

### 2.3.1 Congenital and Infantile NCLs

#### 2.3.1.1 Congenital NCL/ CLN10

The congenital neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CONCL) is the earliest and most aggressive form of NCLs. This disorder is very rare and only a few cases have been described. The patients suffer from microcephaly, respiratory problems, rigidity and epileptic attacks, dying within hours to weeks after birth. A massive loss of cortical neurons as well as extensive gliosis and absence of myelin can be seen in the brains of the patients (Steinfeld et al., 2006). Autofluorescent storage bodies, typical for NCLs, with a granular osmiophilic deposit (GROD) ultrastructure are observed in the patient cells. The GRODs reside in the lysosomes and resemble autofluorescent lipofuscin pigments that accumulate in cells during normal aging. However, GRODs rarely contain lipid droplets, which differentiates them from normal aging pigments (Lu, et al. 1996; Tyynelä, et al. 1993). GRODs have a packed globular structure which is more granular and tightly packed in neurons and coarser and looser in nonneuronal cells. GRODs can be detected for diagnostic purposes in blood lymphocytes and skin dermal cell types (Mole, et al. 2005). The major storage material in CONCL consists of sphingolipid activator protein D (Saposin D). However, the storage material seems to vary between species, accumulation of saposins A and D (similarly to INCL) can be observed in humans and sheep

(Tyynela et al., 2000) while subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase (similarly to other NCLs, except for INCL) is found in mice (Koike et al., 2000).

Mutations in Cathepsin D (*CTSD*), located on chromosome 11p15.5, (Faust et al., 1985) were quite recently discovered to be the cause for this disease (Siintola et al., 2006b; Steinfeld et al., 2006). *CTSD* is an aspartic protease that localizes to the lysosomes (Tang & Wong, 1987; Dittmer et al., 1999). Several *in vitro* substrates have been assigned to *CTSD*, including prosaposin (*proSAP*), which can be cleaved into saposins A and D (Gopalakrishnan et al., 2004), but no *in vivo* substrates are yet known. *CTSD* has, however, been implicated to function in processes related to cell proliferation, antigen processing, apoptosis, and regulation of plasma HDL-cholesterol levels (Table 2)(Berchem et al., 2002; Moss et al., 2005; Haidar et al., 2006; Benes et al., 2008).

One patient with a mutation in *CTSD* is known to present a disease course resembling more variant late infantile forms of NCLs than CONCL (Steinfeld et al., 2006; See 2.3.2.6 in this thesis).

### 2.3.1.2 Infantile NCL /CLN1

The infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (INCL) will be discussed in chapter 2.3.6.

#### 2.3.1.3 Other NCLs with infantile onset

Some patients with mutations in the CLN2 gene (see 2.3.2.1), that usually manifest in a late infantile disease, are known to have an infantile onset disease (Ju et al., 2002).

#### 2.3.2 Late infantile and variant NCLs

#### 2.3.2.1 Late infantile NCL/ CLN2

The late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (LINCL) manifests in late infancy, between the ages of 2-4. The *CLN2* gene deficient in the disease is located on chromosome 11p15 and codes for a pepstatin insensitive carboxyl protease called tripeptidyl peptidase I (TPP I) (Sleat et al., 1997). TPP I is a lysosomal serine-carboxyl proteinase that removes tripeptides from the N-termini of polypeptides (Table 2.)(Sleat et al., 1997; Golabek & Kida, 2006). 56 mutations in the *CLN2* gene

are known to date (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/), but no genotype-phenotype correlation has been reported.

The ultrastructural feature of the storage material in LINCL patients is curvilinear profiles that aggregate in membrane-bound lysosomal residual bodies. The curvilinear body is a hallmark for LINCL mutations and it is a reliable diagnostic target. It can be observed in within the nervous system and extraneural tissues, including blood lymhocytes (Mole et al, 2005). The major storage component in LINCL is subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase. Patients suffer from widespread neuronal loss in their brain, manifesting especially in the cerebellum and hippocampus (Palmer et al., 1992).

No *in vivo* substrates are known for TPP I, but it is known that TPP I can cleave subunit c *in vitro* (Ezaki et al., 1999). TPP I reportedly interacts with two other NCL proteins, namely CLN3 and CLN5, based on coimmunoprecipitation and in vitro binding assays, but the relevance of these interactions and the *in vivo* function of TPP I itself remains elusive (Vesa et al., 2002).

In addition to classical LINCL, mutations in the *CLN2* gene are also known to cause juvenile- (Hartikainen et al., 1999; Sleat et al., 1999; Steinfeld et al., 2002; Wisniewski et al., 1999) and infantile-forms (Ju et al., 2002) on NCL.

#### 2.3.2.2 The Finnish variant late infantile NCL / CLN5

The Finnish variant form of late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>) is a variant form of LINCL mostly affecting Finnish patients. vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> will be discussed in chapter 2.3.5.

### 2.3.2.3 Variant late infantile NCL/ CLN6

Variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (vLINCL), resembles phenotypically the classical LINCL, with a similar disease phenotype, apart from a later onset (3-8 years) and a slower progression (Mole et al., 2005). vLINCL results from mutations in the *CLN6* gene, positioned on chromosome 15q23 (Sharp et al., 1997). Presently 27 disease mutations are known, with little variation in their disease phenotype (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/).

The *CLN6* gene codes for a transmembrane protein with 7 membrane-spanning domains. The CLN6 protein is localized in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). No function has yet been assigned for CLN6, although the defect of this protein results in lysosomal dysfunction (Table 2) (Heine et al., 2004; Mole et al., 2004). Lamina V of the cortex is most severely affected by neuronal loss in vLINCL patients (Elleder et al., 1997).
As in other variant LINCLs, the major storage component in vLINCL is subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase, and the ultrastructure of the storage material show fingerprint-, curvilinear- and rectilinear profiles (Elleder et al., 1997). Fingerprint profiles are membrane-bound, electron-dense bodies composed of paired parallel dark lines separated from each other by a lighter intervening layer of varying thickness. They may be mixed with curvilinear or rectilinear profiles even within the same storage cytosome (Haltia 2003).

#### 2.3.2.4 The Turkish variant late infantile NCL /CLN7

The Turkish variant form of late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (tLINCL) is caused by a defect in the newest member of the NCL gene family, the *MFSD8* gene located on chromosome 8q28.1-q28.2 (Siintola et al., 2007). The clinical course in tLINCL is similar to that of classical LINCL, apart from having more severe seizures. The age of onset ranges between 2 and 7 years of age (Mitchell et al., 2001; Topcu et al., 2004).

The ultrastructure of the storage material consists of fingerprint-, curvilinear- and/or rectilinear profiles and the major storage component is subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase (Mitchell et al., 2001; Topcu et al., 2004).

Six mutations have been identified in the *MFSD8* gene (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/), which codes for a polytropic integral membrane protein with 12 transmembrane domains (Siintola et al., 2007). The lysosomal MFSD8 protein is suggested to be a member of the major facilitator superfamily (MFS), which is a large protein family of secondary active transporters. This family of proteins is known to carry small soluble compounds, such as sugars, drugs, inorganic as well as organic cations and many metabolites (Kasho et al. 2006). Neither substrate specificity nor functions of the MFSD8 protein are known (Table 2).

#### 2.3.2.5 variant late infantile NCL / CLN8

The *CLN8* gene, which is localized on chromosome 8p23, codes for the CLN8 protein (Ranta et al., 1999; Lonka, et al. 2000). CLN8 is a membrane protein with, probably four-seven transmemrane domains. CLN8 is known to cycle between the ER and the ER-Golgi intermediate compartment (ERGIC) (Lonka, et al. 2000), and belongs to the Tram-Lag1p-CLN8 (TLC) protein family. Even though the function of CLN8 is unknown, TLC-proteins are known to participate in the biosynthesis, metabolism, transport and sensing of lipids (Table 2)(Winter & Ponting, 2002). Recently TLC-proteins have been linked to the regulation of acyl-CoA dependent ceramide synthesis (Riebeling et al., 2003).

Mutations in the CLN8 protein gives rise to two phenotypically different NCL disorders; Progressive epilepsy with mental retardation (EPMR) or Northern epilepsy and vLINCL (Ranta et al., 1999; Ranta et al., 2000; Cannelli et al., 2006; Zelnik et al., 2007). The more severe vLINCL is discussed here, but as Northern epilepsy is the mildest form of childhood NCLs it will be discussed with the other Juvenile NCLs in chapter 2.3.3.2.

vLINCL patients were initially thought to suffer from tLINCL, before mutations in the *CLN8* gene were discovered. Nonetheless, the clinical symptoms resemble those of the other variant LINCLs, with an age of onset between 2-7 years of age (Topcu et al., 2004). To date 11 mutations in the *CLN8* gene are found to result in disease (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/). The storage material of the patients consists of subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase and shows fingerprint- and/or curvilinear profiles as well as occasional GRODs (Topcu et al., 2004; Ranta et al., 2004; Cannelli et al., 2006; Zelnik et al., 2007).

#### 2.3.2.6 Other NCLs with late infantile onset

A small group of both CONCL (Steinfeld et al., 2006) and INCL (Das et al., 1998) patients, usually suffering from disorders of early infancy have disease courses that resemble that of LINCL. Additionally, existing family material of variant late infantile NCLs suggests that at least three more genes causing LINCL are still to be identified (A Lehesjoki, unpublished).

### 2.3.3 Juvenile NCLs

#### 2.3.3.1 Juvenile NCL / CLN3

The juvenile form of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (JNCL) is also known as Batten disease and is globally the most common form of NCLs. The *CLN3* gene defective for JNCL located on chromosome 16p12 encodes for a protein of the same name. The CLN3 protein is a hydrophobic integral membrane protein with, most likely, six transmembrane domains (Consortium. 1995; Kyttälä et al., 2004; Nugent et al., 2008). CLN3 localizes predominantly to the lysosomes (Jarvela et al., 1998). The neuronal localisation differs slightly from extra neural cells, because CLN3 is additionally reported to localize to early endosomes and synaptosomes (Kyttala et al. 2004; Storch et al., 2007; Luiro et al., 2001). Small amounts of CLN3 have also been shown to localize to the plasma membrane, in lipid rafts in neurons (Rakheja et al., 2004). More than 40 mutations in *CLN3* are known to result in JNCL

(http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/). Most of these result in juvenile onset disease, but atypical protracted or delayed disease forms are also known to exist. The genotype-phenotype correlation is somewhat unclear, but recent evidence suggests that mutations in distinct domains of CLN3 result in different phenotypes, indicating several functional roles for CLN3 (Kitzmuller et al., 2008).

The JNCL disease begins with visual failure, somewhat later than in the late infantile forms, between the ages of 4-10 years. In addition to the more typical NCL symptoms, JNCL patients also suffer from different psychiatric symptoms, such as aggressiveness, depression and sleep problems (Jarvela et al., 1997; Santavuori et al., 1993; Santavuori et al., 2000; Williams et al., 2006).

As in most other NCLs, subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase is the major storage material and the ultrastructure consists of fingerprint profiles (Carpenter et al., 1977).

Many different functions have been assigned to CLN3. It is thought to participate in the maintenance of lysosomal pH, in arginine transport and in the modification of proteolipids. It is also suggested to participate in some of the cell death mechanisms, in autophagy and in the prevention of apoptosis. CLN3 might also take part in cytoskeleton linked processes and in both vesicular transport as well as with membrane trafficking (Table 2) (reviewed by (Kyttala et al., 2006). Recent results have also linked CLN3 to fodrin-mediated endocytosis of Na<sup>+</sup>,K<sup>+</sup>,ATPase (Uusi-Rauva et al., 2008).

Related to the mentioned functions, CLN3 is reported to interact with Hook1, based on in-vitro binding (Luiro et al., 2004), Calsenilin, based on in-vitro binding and immunoprecipitation assays (Chang et al. 2007), Na<sup>+</sup>, K<sup>+</sup> ATPase and Fodrin, based on yeast two-hybrid screening (Uusi-Rauva et al., 2008). Furthermore, CLN3 interacts with two other NCL proteins, CLN2 and CLN5, based on coimmunoprecipitation and in vitro binding assays (Vesa et al., 2002).

### 2.3.3.2 Northern epilepsy/ CLN8

Northern epilepsy is the mildest form of childhood NCLs and manifests exclusively in Finnish patients. The age of onset is between 5-10 years of age and it is caused by mutations in the *CLN8* gene (Ranta & Lehesjoki, 2000). Mutations in *CLN8* are known to produce a more severe NCL, vLINCL, which is discussed in chapter 2.3.2.5.

All, but one, Finnish Northern epilepsy patients are homozygous for the same missense mutation (Ranta et al., 1999). The patients suffer from generalized tonic-clonic seizures. In contrast to all other childhood NCLs, none of the patients suffer

from retinal degeneration (Ranta & Lehesjoki, 2000). Progressive cerebellar and brainstem atrophy is evident already in young adults (Lang et al., 1997).

The storage material consists of subunit c of mitochondrial ATPase and the ultrastructure is curvilinear as well as granular (Hermansson et al., 2005).

#### 2.3.3.3 CLN9

The CLN9 disease is the first of the two NCLs left with undiscovered gene defects. CLN9 resembles JNCL to a degree, but can be classified as its own entity based on the differing gene expression pattern and the phenotype of CLN9 patient cells. The characteristics for these fibroblasts include; rapid growth, sensitivity to apoptosis, defects in cell adhesion and reduced levels of ceramide, dihydroceramide as well as sphingomyelin (Schulz et al., 2004).

As mentioned previously no gene defects have been found to date and all other known NCL genes have been excluded as candidates. Nevertheless, CLN8 has been shown to partially correct the phenotype of *CLN9-/-* cells (Guillas et al., 2001). Based on the data collected from CLN9 patient cells there has been suggestions that the CLN9 protein might function in regulating dihydroceramide synthase (Table 2)(Schulz et al., 2006).

The ultrastructure of the storage material comprises of GRODs, fingerprint and curvilinear profiles. Subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase has been found in one patient (Schulz et al., 2004).

#### 2.3.3.4 Other NCLs with juvenile onset

Mutations in the *CLN1* gene, normally resulting in INCL, are known to sporadically cause a juvenile onset disease (Mitchison et al., 1998), whilst a mutation in the *CLN5* gene, normally resulting in vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> is known to result in a juvenile onset disease in one Colombian family (Pineda-Trujillo et al., 2005).

### 2.3.4 Adult NCLs

### 2.3.4.1 Adult NCL or CLN4

The second form of NCLs with a yet undiscovered gene defect, that has been given the genetic assignment CLN4, is the adult neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (ANCL). ANCL is the mildest form of NCLs with an age of onset ranging from 11 up to 50 years of age (Berkovic et al. 1988). The gene defect is thought to be most likely heterogeneous and other NCL genes are regarded as possible candidates. As an example, mutations in the *CLN1* gene (INCL) can produce an adult-onset NCL (van Diggelen et al., 2001).

Other features that support the hypothesis of a heterogeneous genetic background, include; the finding of the ultrastructure of the storage material which varies between GRODs, fingerprint, curvilinear and rectilinear profiles and the storage material containing both subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase and Saposins A and D (Berkovic et al., 1988).

In most cases ANCL is inherited in an autosomal recessive manner, and referred to as Kufs disease. However, in some cases the mode of inheritance is autosomal dominant and in these cases ANCL is referred to as Parry disease (Berkovic et al., 1988).

# 2.3.4.2 Other NCLs with adult onset

Three adult cases have been described with mutations in the *CLN1* gene, normally resulting in an infantile onset disease. The disease onset occurs in the third or fourth decade of life and the disease progress is slow (van Diggelen et al., 2001; Ramadanet al., 2007).



**Figure 2.** The cellular localization of the known NCL proteins. CLN6 and CLN8 are localized in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), whereas CLN1/PPT1, CLN2/TPP1, CLN3, CLN5, CLN7 and CLN10/Cathepsin D (CtsD) are localized in the lysosomes. CLN3, CLN6; CLN7 and CLN8 are transmembrane proteins, while CLN1,CLN2, CLN5 and CtsD are soluble.

# 2.3.5 CLN5

### 2.3.5.1 Clinical features

The Finnish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>) was originally described in Finnish patients. vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>, represents a typical example of a disease belonging to the Finnish disease inheritage (Santavuori, et al., 1982). vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> resembles the classical LINCL, apart from the later onset and slower course of the disease. The first symptoms of the disease appear usually between the ages of 4-7 years. They begin with attention deficits followed by motor clumsiness, learning problems and progressive visual failure, which eventually leads to blindness. Other typical symptoms include motor and mental detoriation, myoclonia, epileptic seizures and sleep disturbances. By the age of 10 years most patients are blind and they have lost both their ability to speak and to walk. vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients die usually around their second decade of life, although variations occurs between 14-39 years (Santavuori et al., 1982; Santavuori et al., 1991). Mutations in *CLN5* can in some cases result also in a juvenile onset disease (Pineda-Trujillo et al., 2005).

The brain pathology of the patients reveals severe neuron loss both in the cortex and the cerebellum. The Purkinje and granular represent the major cell populations that are dying in the cerebellum (Santavuori et al., 1982), whereas neurons in laminae III and V are most vulnerable in the cortex (Tyynela et al., 1997). Reactive gliosis accompanies the neuron loss in the cortex (Santavuori et al., 1982). Progressive optical atrophy and loss of myelin add to the brain pathology of vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients (Autti et al., 1997).

At the time of diagnosis, neuroimaging usually show generalized brain atrophy, with the cerebellum being predominantly affected. The periventricular white matter shows abnormally high signal intensity and the thalami show decreased signal intensity to the basal ganglia on T2-weighted images (Santavuori et al., 2000). Magnetoencephaography (MEG) of CLN5 patients has shown a selective enhancement of the early cortical response to median nerve stimulation (Lauronen et al., 2002). This may reflect defective interneuronal inhibition in the cortex.

The ultrastructure of the storage material resembles that of the other late variant NCL's, with rectilinear, curvilinear and fingerprint profiles. The main protein of the storage material is subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase, although small amounts of Saposins A and D have also been found (Santavuori et al., 1982; Tyynela et al., 1997)

## 2.3.5.2 The CLN5 gene and protein

The *CLN5* gene was originally localized to chromosome 13q22by Savukoski and colleagues (Savukoski et al., 1998). The gene contains four exons and translates into a 407 amino acid protein with a molecular mass of 38-60 kDa, depending on glycosylaton (Isosomppi et al., 2002). 13 mutations in the *CLN5* gene have been found to result in vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/). 94% of the Finnish patients carry the major mutation, the CLN5<sub>FinMajor</sub>, which results in a truncated protein, unable to be transported further than to the Golgi complex (Holmberg et al., 2000). The *CLN5* gene is conserved in eukaryotes and the protein has no known homologues, which has made it rather difficult to predict any functions for the protein. Consequently, the function(s) of CLN5 has remained elusive.

Human and mouse *CLN5/Cln5* are widely expressed in all tissues. Expression begins at an early developmental stage and increases during corticogenesis (Heinonen et al., 2000b; Holmberg et al., 2004). CLN5 is most likely to be a soluble lysosomal protein, with eight potential N-glycosylation sites. It is found in the M6-P proteome, suggesting that it is targeted to the lysosomes via the M6-P receptor pathway. Our recent results suggest, however, that *CLN5/Cln5* might also utilize an alternative pathway, due to the fact that it is present in the lysosomes in M6-P receptor deficient cells (Schmiedt & Bessa, manuscript in preparation). Additional locations, apart from the lysosomes, have been suggested for the CLN5 protein in neurons. It has been reported to localize to the cell soma as well as to neural extensions (Holmberg et al., 2004). Yet, no functions related to lysosomes or these alternative locations have been assigned for CLN5 (Table 2).

CLN5 interacts with CLN2 and CLN3, based on coimmunoprecipitation and in vitro binding assays (Vesa et al., 2002). These were the first interactions reported between any NCL proteins, and even though no functional relevance of these interactions has been found to date, it still implied, for the first time, that all NCL proteins could be connected.

# 2.3.6 CLN1

Infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (INCL) is enriched in the Finnish population with an incidence of 1:20 000 (Santavuori et al., 2000). The INCL patients are symptom free at birth but start to manifest symptoms around 6 months of age. Delayed head growth (microcephaly) and muscular hypotonia are the only early signs of this devastating disease. The symptoms continue with visual failure, epileptic seizures, mental and motor deterioration, irritability and sleep problems.

Most patients have lost all their motor abilities and their vision by the age of three years. By this stage they have furthermore lost their social interest and suffer from increased spasticity, seizures and myoclonia. INCL patients usually die around 10 years of age (Santavuori et al., 1973; Santavuori et al 1974; Santavuori et al., 2000). Around 50% of all INCL patients suffer from this infantile form of NCL, but mutations in the CLN1 gene, can also result in late infantile (Das et al., 1998), juvenile (Mitchison et al., 2001; Ramadan et al., 2007). It has been suggested that mutations near the active site of the protein result in an infantile form, whereas missense mutations in the peripheral parts of the protein result in later onset disease (Bellizzi et al., 2000; Das et al., 2001).

The brain pathology of INCL patients implicates a progressive neuron loss, reactive gliosis and macrophage infiltration in the cortex. The cortical neurons are almost totally lost by the age of three years. At that time, magnetic resonance imaging shows extreme cerebral and cerebellar atrophy with very high signal intensity in the white matter. The electroencephalography (EEG) becomes flat and the electroretinogram (ERG) is extinguished (Santavuori et al., 1999). The brain atrophy is striking when the brain is autopsied, revealing almost complete loss of both cerebral and cerebellar cortices. Adding to the severe brain pathology, an almost complete loss of myelin and atsrogliosis can be seen throughout the whole brain (Haltia et al., 1973).

INCL together with CONCL differ from the other NCLs concerning the ultrastructures of the storage materials, which comprise of GRODs. The major proteins in these inclusions have been determined to be saposins A and D (Tyynela et al., 1993) instead of subunit C, found in most other forms of NCL.

#### 2.3.6.1 The CLN1 gene and protein

The gene defected in INCL is called *CLN1*. It was mapped to chromosome 1p32 by Vesa and colleagues in 1995 (Vesa et al., 1995). The gene consists of 9 exons and codes for a protein called Palmitoyl protein thioesterase or PPT1. 45 mutations in the *CLN1* gene are known to date (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/ncl/). The PPT1 protein consists of 306 amino acids and migrates as a 37/35 kDa doublet. It contains three N-linked glycosylation sites, which are required for both the stability and acticity of the protein. PPT1 has been crystallized, and it resembles a classical  $\alpha/\beta$ -serine hydrolase, a typical structure for lipases (Verkruyse & Hofmann, 1996; Bellizzi et al., 2000). PPT1 is expressed in most tissues and this expression is developmentally regulated. The expression of PPT1 appears to start early; the expression has been

detected as early as embryonic day 8 in mouse embryos (Isosomppi et al., 1999; Suopanki et al., 1999).

PPT1 is a soluble lysosomal enzyme. It is M6-phosphorylated and consequently uses the M6-P route to lysosomes (Verkruyse & Hofmann, 1996; Hellsten et al., 1996). However, many other locations have also been assigned to PPT1 in neurons. These include the cell soma, axonal varicosities, presynaptic terminals and especially synaptosomes and synaptic vesicles. (Ahtiainen et al., 2003; Heinonen et al., 2000a; Isosomppi et al., 1999; Lehtovirta et al., 2001; Suopanki et al., 2002). Additionally, PPT1 has been reported in lipid raft preparations (Goswami et al., 2005). The pH range for PPT1 activity is broad and unusually high for a lysosomal protein, which could imply functionality also outside of lysosomes.

#### 2.3.6.2 Functions of PPT1

PPT1 is an enzyme that removes palmitate groups from other proteins. PPT1 is known to cleave palmitate from s-acylated proteins (Camp & Hofmann, 1993). It can depalmitoylate several proteins *in vitro*, such as H-Ras, Gap-43 and rhodopsin (Camp & Hofmann, 1993; Cho et al. 2000b). However, no *in vivo* substrates are known yet. Only another depalmitoylating enzyme is known apart from PPT1, acyl protein thioesterase or APT1 (Lu & Hofmann, 2006). Palmitoylation is a reversible protein modification that is attached to proteins post-translationally. Palmitoylation increases protein hydrophobicity, facilitates protein interactions with lipid bilayers, and can markedly alter protein sorting and function. It is known to modify numerous classes of neuronal proteins, including neurotransmitter receptors, synaptic scaffolding proteins and secreted signalling molecules (el-Husseini & Bredt, 2002). The exact physiological function of PPT1 is, however, not yet known. PPT1 has been proposed to participate in several different processes of the cell, such as apoptosis, endocytosis, vesicular trafficking, synaptic function and lipid metabolism (Table 2) (reviewed in (Jalanko & Braulke 2008).

PPT deficient lymphoblasts are known to be sensitive for apoptosis and overexpression of PPT1 appears to protect against apoptosis (Cho & Dawson 2000). Conversly, other results show that reduced expression of PPT1 increases the susceptibility for induced apoptosis. PPT1 deficient fibroblasts show an elevation of lysosomal pH, which might imply defects in endocytosis. Recent data shows that PPT1 interacts with the ectopic F1-ATP-synthase, based on surface plasmon resonance and GST-pulldown assays, which can function as an ApoA1 receptor at the plasma membrane (Kim et al., 2004; Martinez et al., 2003; Moser et al., 2001). The complete functional consequence of this interaction is yet unknown, but functional data has revealed that the plasma phospholipid protein (PLTP),

cholesterol and ApoA-1 levels are significantly reduced in the sera of Ppt1-deficient mice, which suggest a role for PPT1 in cellular lipid metabolism (Lyly et al., 2008).

Gene	Protein	Function	Interaction partners
CLN1	PPT1	Cleaves palmitate from other proteins, in apoptosis, endocytosis, vesicular trafficking, synaptic function and lipid metabolism.	F1-ATP synthase
CLN2	TPP1	A serine-carboxyl proteinase that removes tripeptides from the N-termini of proteins.	CLN3, CLN5
CLN3	CLN3	Functions in maintenance of lysosomal pH, arginine transport, modification of proteolipids, autophagy, prevention of apoptosis, cytoskeleton linked processes, vesicular transport, membrane trafficking and endocytosis of Na+,K+,ATPase	CLN2, CLN5, Hook1, Calsenilin, Na+, K+ ATPase, Fodrin
CLN4	-		-
CLN5	CLN5	-	CLN2, CLN3
CLN6	CLN6	-	-
CLN7	MFSD8	A suggested member of the major facilitator superfamily (MFS)	-
CLN8	CLN8	Belongs to the Tram-Lag1p-CLN8 (TLC) protein family	-
CLN9	-	Regulates the dihydroceramide synthase	-
CLN10	Cathepsin D	Functions in cell proliferation, antigen processing, apoptosis and regulation of plasma HDL-cholesterol levels	-

Table 2. The functions and interaction partners of NCL proteins

### 2.3.7 Mouse models of NCLs

Mouse models have proved to be invaluable tools for dissecting the disease mechanisms in NCLs. Mouse models are available for all but one of the genetically characterized NCL subtypes (Table 3). tLINCL caused by mutations in the recently characterized *MFSD8/CLN7* gene (Siintola et al., 2007) is not represented by a mouse model to date. All mouse models display phenotypes that resemble those of their respective human disorders (Table 3) (Cooper et al., 2006; Jalanko and Braulke et al., 2008).

# 2.3.7.1 Cln1

Two mouse models for *CLN1* have been produced by different targeting strategies; The *Cln1-/-* mouse made by Gupta and colleagues, has an insertion mutation in exon 9 (Gupta et al., 2001) and the Ppt1<sup> $\Delta$ ex4</sup> mouse made by Jalanko and colleagues with a deletion in exon 4 (Jalanko et al., 2005). The mice display a severe phenotype, with a widespread inflammation-mediated neurodegeneration, resembling that of INCL, in the later stages of the disease.

Localized reactive gliosis as well as neurodegeneration is evident in the *Cln1* deficient mouse-models. These events are predominantly localized to the thalamocortical systems, with the earliest events described in the thalamus, especially thalamic relay nuclei of the visual system and later moving to the corresponding target neurons in the cortex, most likely as a consequence from the reduced signalling from the thalamus (Bible et al., 2004; Gupta et al., 2001; Kielar et al., 2007).

Gene expression studies in young *Cln1-/-* mice have revealed expression changes in immediate early genes, a group of genes that are defined as the first to be expressed following specific extracellular signals (Qiao et al., 2007). Inflammation related changes already dominate in 6 month old mice (Jalanko et al., 2005), whereas in 10 week old presymptomatic *Cln1-/-* mouse brains, changes in single genes were reported with no specific pathways reported (Elshatory et al., 2003). Expression profiling made on cultured neurons derived from Ppt1<sup> $\Delta$ ex4</sup> mice revealed alterations in cholesterol metabolism, neuronal maturation and calcium homeostasis (Ahtiainen et al., 2007).

Studies on the *Cln1* deficient mice have revealed that the pool of readily releasable synaptic vesicles is diminished in Cln1-/- neurons (Virmani et al., 2005; Kim et al., 2008). PPT1 deficiency is known to cause persistent membrane sorting and retention of several synaptic vesicle (SV) proteins which are known to undergo palmitoylation. This is likely to disrupt the recycling and regeneration of fresh vesicles, thus disrupting neurotransmission (Kim et al., 2008). However, data from neuron cultures and acute brain slices reveal no alterations in the synaptic transmission in Ppt1<sup>dex4</sup>mice (Ahtiainen et al., 2007). Furthermore, a deficiency linked to ER-mediated cellular stress leading to increased apoptosis is evident in *Cln1-/-* neurons (Kim et al., 2006). It has, however, later been shown by the same research group that ER stress leading to apoptosis is a common feature in many diseases, both other lysosomal storage neurodegenerative and nonneurodegenerative, and would thus not be specific to INCL (Wei et al., 2008). In line with the previous results concerning localized reactive gliosis, the (receptor for

advanced glycation end-products) RAGE signaling pathway has also been shown to be activated in astroglial cells, mediating pro-inflammatory cytokine production and contributing to the inflammation process (Saha et al., 2008).

In addition to the connection to defects in cholesterol metabolism by gene expression analysis, recent results (Ahtiainen et al. 2007; Lyly et al., 2008) demonstrate an increase in the cholesterol biosynthesis and a defective ApoAI metabolism in Ppt1<sup> $\Delta$ ex4</sup> mice.

#### 2.3.7.2 CLN2

The activity of TppI has been abolished to create the mouse model for CLN2 (Sleat et al., 2004). The mouse resembles LINCL with a rapid neurodegenerative phenotype. Pathological characterisations have revealed a pronounced degradation of the thalamo-cortical system, with first symptoms appearing in the thalamus, alongside cerebellar atrophy (Sleat et al., 2004). A progressive reactive gliosis is evident in the motor cortex, hippocampus, striatum and cerebellum (Chang et al., 2008).

#### 2.3.7.3 CLN3

JNCL is the most studied among NCLs with four different mouse models created to mimic the disease. The *Cln3-/-* mouse, which was generated by deleting exons 1-6 is the best characterised of them all (Mitchison et al., 1999). Other mice include  $Cln3^{\Delta ex7-8}$  (Cotman et al., 2002), *Cln3* knock-out mouse (made by deleting exons 7-8 as the previous mouse model)(Katz et al., 1999) and the *Cln3* knock-in mouse, produced by deleting exons 1-8 with an extra β-galactosidase reporter gene (Eliason et al., 2007).

All of the mice replicate the cellular pathology of JNCL with subunit c of the mitochondrial ATPase and fingerprint profiles, but the mice scarcely show any visible symptoms (Cooper et al., 2006).

Pathological analyses have demonstrated a selective loss of inhibitory interneurons (Mitchison et al., 1999). As in most other NCL-mice, the thalamo-cortical system is a target for neurodegeneration, beginning in the thalamus and preceeded by a low level of glial activation (Pontikis et al., 2005; Pontikis et al., 2004). However, recent studies claim that there is no actual neurodegeneration in the *Cln3*  $^{\Delta ex7-8}$  with the observed neuron loss suggested to be age related (Herrmann et al., 2008). Pathological changes have also been reported in the optical nerve (Weimer et al., 2006). A specific unique feature for the *Cln3* deficient mouse is the presence of

autoantibodies, similar to JNCL disease (Chattopadhyay et al., 2002; Castaneda & Pearce, 2008).

Gene expression studies combined with molecular analyses have demonstrated changes in mitochondrial glucose metabolism, cytoskeleton, and synaptosome in the Cln3-/- mice (Luiro et al., 2006).

Studies on neuronal cultures from *Cln3-/-* mice have revealed defects in the endocytic pathway and in the transport and processing of Cathepsin D (the protein defected in CONCL). The neurons also show disturbed mitochondrial morphology and slight functional disturbances (Fossale et al., 2004; Luiro et al., 2006) The mice further suffer from selectively increased vulnerability to AMPA-type excitatory glutamate receptor toxcicity (Kovacs et al., 2006; Kovacs & Pearce, 2008).

#### 2.3.7.4 CLN6

There exists a natural mouse model for vLINCL, the *nclf*-mouse. The neurodegenerative phenotype resembles that of human patients (Gao et al., 2002; Bronson et al., 1998; Wheeler et al., 2002), with myelination defects, neurodegeneration, neuromuscular defects and progressive retinal atrophy and gliosis. Results from lipid analyses show accumulation of gangliosides GM2 and GM3 (Jabs et al., 2008).

#### 2.3.7.5 CLN8

The motor neuron degeneration (*mnd*) mouse is a naturally occurring mouse strain, modelling EPMR disease (Ranta et al., 1999). It has a progressive neurodegenerative phenotype, which resembles more the severe vLINCL disease than EPMR disease, with retinal degeneration and severe paralysis. However, no epileptic seizures are evident in the *mnd* mouse (Messer et al., 1993; Messer et al., 1995). Even though this is the case, the mouse still replicates the changes in lipid metabolism, seen in EPMR patients (Vance et al., 1997). Increased concentrations of oxiradicals and lipid peroxides have also been found in *mnd* mice (Bertamini et al., 2002; Guarneri et al., 2004).

Some results have suggested that alterations in the glutamaergic neurotransmission may contribute to the disease in the mice (Battaglioli et al., 1993; Mennini et al., 1998; Mennini et al., 2002).

### 2.3.7.6 CLN10

The *Cathepsin D (Ctsd)* knock-out mouse is made by disruption of exon 4. The mouse presents a very grave phenotype, with the visceral organs affected in addition to the CNS (Saftig et al., 1995). The *Ctsd-/-* mouse only lives for  $26 \pm 1$  days and it suffers from severe seizures. The seizures are connected to impaired GABAergic neurotransmission and reduce amount of GABA in the hippocampus (Shimizu et al., 2005; Saftig et al., 1995).

The pathological changes are pronounced in the thalamo-cortical system, and as in other NCL-models, starting in the thalamus and subsequently moving to the target neurons in the cortex. Reactive gliosis and microglial activation is also evident. Further pathological changes in the *Ctsd-/-* mouse include loss of neurons and synapses along with axonal degeneration (Partanen et al., 2008).

Additional studies have revealed that autophagic stress within the cells is evident, appears early on and increases with age (Koike et al., 2000; Koike et al., 2003). Apoptotic cell death has also been suggested as a mechanism for neurodegeneration in *Ctsd* deficient mice (Koike et al., 2003; Minarowska et al., 2007).

Other characteristics	Impaired GABAergic neurotransmission, accumulation of GM2 and GM3, abnormal lysophospholipid, apoptotic cell death	Synaptic abnormalities, slight changes in Ca, early changes in neuronal cholesterol biosynthesis	.р.п	Accumulation of GM2 and GM3, reduced expression of GABAA2	Changes in lipid metabolism, alterations in glutamatergic neurotransmission	Vulnerability to glutamate receptor overactivation, mild mitochondrial,	synaptic and cyroskeletal abnormalities, autoimmune response, autophagy	.n.d.	
Neuropathology	Thalamocortical atrophy, progressive gliosis, axonal degeneration	Thalamocortical atrophy, progressive gliosis	Thalamocortical atrophy, cerebellar atrophy, progressive gliosis	Retinal atrophy	Retinal atrophy	Late-onset thalamocortical atrophy, early low level glial activation, optic nerve degeneration		D. C	) n d = not determined
Phenotype	Severe seizures, blindness, anorexia	Loss of vision, motor abnormalities, seizures	Constant tremor, motor abnormalities, ataxia	Motor dysfunctions, spastic limb paresis	Severe paralysis	-	n.a.	Motor dysfunctions, reduced nocturnal activity, tremors, increased sensitivity to PTZ-induced seizures	06. Ialanko & Braulke 2008
Onset of symptoms	3 weeks	4 months 2 months	9 weeks	8 months	4 months	16 months 10-12 months	14 weeks	2 months	(Cooner et al 20
Mouse	Ctsd-/- knockout	Ppt <sup>Δex4</sup> knockout Ppt-/- knockout	Tpp1 neo <sup>ins</sup> Arg446His knock-out	Cln6 <sup>nclf</sup> spontaneous mutant	Cln8 <sup>mnd</sup> spontaneous mutant	Cln3-/- knock-out Cln3 <sup>∆ex7/8</sup> knock-in	Cln3 knock-out	Cln3 del ex1-8, ins β- gal	e models adanted from
Human gene	Cathepsin D	CLN1 CLN1	CLN2	CLN6	CLN8	CLN3 CLN3	CLN3	CLN3	P 3. NCL mous
	CONCL	ІИСГ	LINCL and variants			лисг			Tabl

THL — Research 6

Animal model and Molecular interactions of Cln5

# **3 AIMS OF THE STUDY**

Prior to this study, both the clinical features of vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients and the *CLN5* gene and disease causing mutations had been characterized. The CLN5 protein had been initially analysed but its function remained elusive. Consequently, the disease mechanism behind vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> was unknown. Similar pathological features had been discovered in many NCLs, but no knowledge existed about common disease mechanisms and only initial connections had been observed between the affected proteins.

The aims addressed in this study were as follow:

- To analyse the brain pathology of vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> utilising the novel *Cln5-/-* mouse model
- To analyse changes in gene expression in the novel *Cln5-/-* mouse model
- To discover possible common affected molecular pathways in *Cln5* and *Cln1* deficient mice.
- To discover molecular interaction partners for *Cln5*

# **4 MATERIALS AND METHODS**

Materials and methods used in this thesis are described in the original publications.

Materials and Methods	Original publication
Immunohistochemistry	I, II, III
Confocal microscopy	III, IV
Cortical thickness measurements	II
Counts on neuronal number	II
Culturing of COS-1 and HeLa cells	IV
Dissection and culturing of primary neurons	III
Gene expression pathway analysis	I, III
Gene expression profiling	I, III
Histological processing of mouse brain	II
In vitro binding assay (GST pulldown)	IV
Light microscopy	I, II, III
Locus specific gene expression analysis	III
Mouse brain lysate preparation	III
Mouse brain tissue preparation	I, II, III, IV
Protein detection by Western blot analysis	III
Protein detection by immunofluorescence	III, IV
Quantitative thresholding image analysis	II, III
Real-time PCR	Ι
Regional volume measurements	II
RNA extraction	I,III
Transient transfections	III,IV

# 4.1 Animals

Homozygous mutant *Cln5-/-* and *Cln1-/-* mice were generated on a mixed C57BL/6Jx129SvEv strain background. The genotypes of all mice were determined by polymerase chain reaction of DNA from tail biopsies (Jalanko et al., 2005; Kopra et al., 2004).

All animal experiments were conducted in accordance with international standards on animal welfare and with approved animal policies of the National Public Health Institute, Helsinki, with adequate measures taken to minimize pain or discomfort.

# **5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

# 5.1 The *Cln5-/-* mouse (I)

Prior to this study, vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> had only been studied in human patients. The *CLN5* gene had been cloned and positioned on chromosome 13q21-q32. However, CLN5 turned out to be a protein without any known functions or homologs (Savukoski et al., 1998). It was later shown to be a lysosomal protein (Isosomppi et al., 2002; Vesa & Peltonen, 2002), probably targeted to the lysosomes via the M6-P receptor pathway (Sleat et al., 2005; Sleat et al., 2007) Yet some uncertainty existed as to whether it is a soluble or transmembrane protein (Isosomppi et al., 2002; Vesa & Peltonen, 2002; Kyttala et al., 2006). As is the case with other NCL proteins, CLN5/Cln5 was proposed to have an additional function in the brain, due to the fact that in neuronal cells Cln5 appeared to additionally localize outside lysosomes in the neuronal cell soma and axons (Holmberg et al., 2004).

Atrophy of both cerebellum and cerebrum had been observed in autopsies of CLN5 patients (Tyynela et al., 1997). The cerebellar atrophy was rather severe, with almost complete destruction of the granule and Purkinje cells. Advanced loss of cortical neurons was also observed, with the remaining cells displaying pronounced storage enlargements.

These results were nevertheless only mirroring the end stages of the disease. In order to elucidate the specific function of Cln5 and the defected cellular pathways, a more complete view and knowledge of earlier disease events was crucial.

Mouse models for other NCL diseases were already available. The Cln1 (Gupta et al., 2001; Jalanko et al., 2005) Cln3 (Cotman et al., 2002; Katz et al., 1999; Mitchison et al., 1999), *nclf* (CLN6)(Bronson et al., 1998) and *mnd* (CLN8) (Bronson et al., 1993; Messer et al., 1993) mice had all faithfully replicated the cellular phenotype of their human disease counterparts.

In view of these results, it was meaningful to create a mouse model for  $vLINCL_{Fin}$  in order to study the molecular and cellular mechanisms of this disease in greater depth.

The Cln5 knock-out mouse was generated by targeted deletion of exon 3 of the mouse Cln5 gene. The neomycin cassette inserted in exon 3, causes a frameshift mutation resulting in a premature stop codon. As a result only a truncated Cln5 protein is predicted to be synthesized in the cells. It is however likely that the truncated protein is eliminated by nonsense-mediated decay (NMD), a cellular

mechanism that limits the synthesis of abnormal proteins in the cell (Holbrook et al., 2004). The introduced mutation closely resembles the disease mutation found in a Swedish patient Glu253Stop. The homozygous mice did not show any birth anomalies and were born at a Mendelian frequency. The mice were fertile. The genotypes of all mice used in the subsequent experiments were determined by PCR.

## 5.1.1 The Cln5-/- mouse mimics the vLINCL disease in man

The Cln5-/- mice were followed from 5 weeks to 8 months of age and compared to their heterozygote and wild type (wt) littermates, to assess changes in their phenotype.

The visual progression of the *Cln5-/-* mice was followed by a forelimb extension test. The forelimb-extension test is thought to measure visual ability, but it is a common method to detect severe cognitive dysfunction (Mangiarini et al., 1996). A progressive impairment in this test was evident around week 13 and severe loss of vision could be detected at the average of week 21. Wt and heterozygous mice showed no changes in vision (**I**; figure 2). This result was consistent to the loss of vision in human patients.

In addition to the severe loss of vision, human patients suffer from other symptoms, such as epileptic seizures or motor abnormalities. Despite following *Cln5-/-* mice up to 8 months no other symptoms characteristic for human patients, could be detected.

After the initial phenotypic characterization, the *Cln5-/-* mice underwent neuropathological assessments. The typical neuropathological finding in all NCLs is the accumulation of autofluorescent material in the CNS. The major storage component in vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients is subunit C of the mitochondrial ATP synthase complex and the ultrastructure of this storage material consists of rectilinear, curvilinear and fingerprint profiles. Therefore the *Cln5-/-* mice were assessed for accumulation of autofluorescent lipopigments.

6 month old *Cln5-/-* mice exhibited prominent autofluorescence throughout the brain. The autofluorescent material was scattered throughout the whole cortex, except for lamina I. Storage material was also evident in the retina, hippocampus and in some nuclei of the midbrain. The autofluorescence was nevertheless not as obvious in the cerebellum. Elevated autofluorescence was already observed in 1-month old animals; however, the amounts were distinctly less than in the older animals (I; figure 3).

Electron microscopic analysis was also preformed on brain sections of 3 month old mice, to be able to assess the ultrastructure of the storage material. Inclusion bodies were found in neurons of both cortex and thalamus, although not abundantly. They showed a mixture of lamellar bodies and both curvilinear and fingerprint profiles (I; figure 4). These results confirmed that the *Cln5-/-* mouse represents the human vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> disease accurately, with visual failure /cognitive dysfunction and typical ultrastructural findings. What is notable is that the cerebellum which is severely affected in human patients is relatively spared in the mouse model, with the cortex and thalamus appearing to be predominantly affected.

Earlier studies on NCL patients, in conjunction with animal models, have shown evidence for progressive loss of GABAergic interneurons (Braak and Goebel 1978, 1979; Cooper et al., 1999; Cooper, 2003; March 1995; Walkley and March 1993; Williams et al., 1977). Immunohistochemical stainings on 1- and 6- month old *Cln5-/-* mouse brains were preformed to assess possible neuron loss and to address the nature of the degenerated cell type. Paraffin sections were stained with parvalbumin and calbindin, both markers for a subset of GABAergic interneurons. Compared to wt controls, a severe loss of both parvalbumin and calbindin positive interneurons were evident in the 6-month old *Cln5-/-* mouse (I; figure 5). The neuron loss was evident in several brain areas, including cortex, hippocampus, thalamus, midbrain and cerebellum. Within the cortex, the deeper laminae and entorhinal cortex were especially afflected by neuron loss. Loss of Purkinje cells was additionally evident in the cerebellum. Small changes in the immunoreactivity of both cortex and cerebellum could already be observed in 1- month old mice (I; figure 6).

These findings have been replicated in many NCL mouse models including; Cln1, Cln3, Cln8 and Cln10, (Bible et al., 2004; Cooper et al., 1999; Jalanko et al., 2005; Pontikis et al., 2004; Pontikis et al., 2005; Shimizu et al., 2005). In *Ctsd-/-* mice, the reason for this specific vulnerability of GABAergic interneurons might be due to reduced GABA levels, resulting from increased lysosomal degradation of GAD67. GAD67 is an enzyme that normally participates in the synthesis of GABA (Shimizu et al., 2005). However, how this applies to the rest of the NCLs is as yet unknown. Remarkably, several lysosomal storage disorders have been reported to show loss of GABAergic interneurons and, therefore, this phenomenon is likely to reflect lysosomal dysfunction (Walkley et al., 2009).

# 5.1.2 The old Cln5-/- mouse suffers from neurodegeneration, inflammation and loss of myelin

No function has yet been assigned for Cln5 and nothing is known about any specific cellular mechanisms that result in vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>. To get a more detailed description of the progression of the disorder at the gene expression level, we preformed microarray analysis of the *Cln5-/-* cortex. As the forelimb extension test for visual symptoms appeared positive around week 13, we wanted to assess gene expression changes during the active disease process. Therefore 3- and 4.5- month old mice were chosen for this analysis. Wt littermates were used as controls. The gene expression analyses were performed using the Affymetrix microarrays (Murine Genome U74Av2), which enables the measurement of 14 000 known genes. To average out the variability between different mice, we pooled RNA from two mice /genotype/age. The raw data was analysed with the MAS 5.0 (Affymetrix) software. We chose the fold change of 2 as a cut-off point, which gave us 16 differentially expressed genes in the 3-month old dataset and 68 differentially expressed genes in the 4.5 month dataset (I; table 1).

Since the number of differentially regulated genes was so small in the 3.5 month data, we decided to combine the resulting gene lists for further analysis. This was to categorize the combined results according to their Gene Ontology (GO) classifications, using the publicly available Gene Ontology Tree Machine tool-kit (Ashburner et al., 2000). Again, due to the limited number of genes, we included gene expression changes smaller than 2-fold, based on our hypothesis that many small changes in a pathway, especially in the brain, can together result in large changes. This analysis yielded three major pathways or structural components with significantly more genes observed than expected; Inflammation/defence mechanisms, Components of myelin, Neurodegenerative pathway (Fig. 3, I; table 2). These results are in line with the knowledge about the actual disease process: Brain autopsies from vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients reveal loss of myelin, neurodegeneration and inflammation.



**Figure 3.** Affected pathways in the 6 month old *Cln5-/-* mouse

# 5.2 Histological characterization of the Cln5-/- mouse brain (III)

The function of the Cln5 protein remained elusive and except for the basic characterization of the Cln5-/- mouse, much was unknown about the brain pathology of the mouse. Many other NCL mouse models had already been histologically characterized, and a common theme seemed to evolve from this data. Detailed pathological analyses from Cln1 (Bible et al., 2004), Cln3 (Pontikis et al., 2004; Pontikis et al., 2005) and Ctsd (Partanen et al., 2008) deficient mice had highlighted the thalamo-cortical pathways as a starting point for NCL pathology. In these NCL-models neurodegeneration combined with reactive gliosis had been shown to initiate in the thalamus and subsequently move to the cortex. To gain a detailed view of the brain pathology of the Cln5-/- mouse we therefore performed stereological analyses of Cln5-/- mice at different stages of the disease. As previous results from other NCLs had highlighted the thalamo-cortical pathways, we focused our analysis on this part of the brain.

### 5.2.1. Neurodegeneration is initiated in the cortex of Cln5-/- mice

We first utilized 12 month old *Cln5-/-* mice and controls to analyze for progressive neurodegenerative changes in the cortex. Cavalieri estimates of **regional volume** revealed a widespread atrophy of the *Cln5-/-* brain. The affected areas included cortex, hippocampus, striatum and thalamus (**II**; figure 1A). No significant changes were, however, found in the volume of hypothalamus and cerebellum.

Late stage cortical atrophy is a common feature in all NCLs, both in humans and in mice. It is, however, mostly confined to specific regions (Bible et al., 2004; Kielar et al., 2007). In order to elucidate if any particular areas of the cortex were more severely affected than others, we made **thickness measurements** of different cortical regions, observing that the thinning was equal within all regions measured; primary motor cortex (M1), somatosensory barrelfield cortex (S1BF), primary visual cortex (V1) and late entorhinal cortex (Lent) (**II**; figure 1B). These results would suggest that cortical atrophy was widespread rather than regionally specific, providing evidence that the pathology of Cln5 differs in some way from other forms of NCLs.

Next, we wanted to investigate whether the observed thinning was uniform within all laminae of the cortex, by making a series of **lamina specific thickness measurements**. The results showed that the thinning was in fact lamina specific. Lamina V was affected through all measured cortical regions, while laminae IV and VI were affected in all regions bar M1. The rest of the measured laminae expressed a complex variability of changes in thickness; a reduced thickness within some areas, whilst an increased thickness in others. The increased thickness could be caused by "swollen" cells that have become enlarged due to large amounts of storage material within the cells. The changes in lamina thickness within different areas of the cortex can be viewed in Fig 4.



**Figure 4.** Lamina specific thickness in the cortex of 12 month old *Cln5* -/- mice

Since we had observed that both volume and thickness were reduced in the cortex of 12 month old *Cln5-/-* mice compared to controls, it was important to investigate possible changes in **neuronal number**. Other NCL mouse models had revealed that two specific cortical regions are affected by neuronal loss in the late stages of disease. These regions were S1BF and V1, the two target regions of the thalamic relay neurons that originate from ventral posterior thalamic nucleus (VPM/VPL) and dorsal lateral geniculate nucleus (LGNd), respectively. These thalamic areas were the ones that were initially affected in other NCL mice. We therefore focused our analysis on these two cortical regions (S1BF and V1), and to measure laminae IV-VI, which are the laminae that receive information or send feedback to the thalamus.

Unbiased optical fractionator estimates of Nissl stained granule neurons of 12 month old mice revealed a significant neuron loss in almost all regions analysed. Only lamina VI in S1BF did not show reduction of neuronal number at this age. We proceeded with our analyses, using 4 month old *Cln5-/-* mice. Interestingly, and contrary to all other NCL models, we witnessed a reduction of cortical neuronal number already by 4 months. There was a significant reduction of neuronal number in lamina V, evident in both S1BF and V1. The rest of the laminae in S1BF appeared to be spared, but a reduction of neuronal number was also evident in lamina IV of the visual cortex (V1) (Fig 5). This suggests that even though both areas of cortex are already affected by this early age, the neuron loss appears to occur earlier in the visual system. This relatively early cortical neuron loss differs from previous results from other NCL models, where cortical atrophy is evident only in late stages of the disease.

# 5.2.2. Thalamus is relatively spared

In the light of the previous observations regarding different NCL mouse models, we originally anticipated that there would be significant early neuron loss in the thalamus of the *Cln5-/-* mice. Until now it had been evident that the NCL pathology starts in the thalamus, subsequently spreading to the cortex. We used unbiased optical fractionator estimates of Nissl stained sections within three thalamic nuclei. These nuclei relay different sensory modalities to the cortex; the VPM/VPL which is connected to S1BF (somatosensory), the LGNd which is connected to V1 (visual) and the medial geniculate nucleus (MGN) which is connected to the auditory cortex. Again, contrary to our hypothesis there was no evidence of early neuron loss in the thalamus. There was significant loss of neurons in the VPM/VPL and the LGNd, but it was not evident before the age of 12 months, whereas the MGN seemed to be completely spared (Fig 5). These results suggest a reversed timing of pathological

events in the *Cln5-/-* mouse, compared to other NCL models. In the *Cln5-/-* mouse neurodegeneration occurs first within the cortex and only subsequently in the thalamus. It is known that lamina V of the S1BF projects to other subcortical structures, whereas lamina IV receives most of the imput from the thalamus and lamina VI projects back to the thalamus (Kandel et al., 2000). It appears that the neurodegeneration is initiated in lamina V, therefore possibly affecting the other cortical layers by interfering with the intercortical projections. However, the next lamina to be affected is lamina IV, receiving information from the thalamus. One possibility is that the neuronal loss in lamina IV is due to thalamus mediated events. This is supported by MEG recordings in human vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients indicating inbalance between excitation and inhibition (Lauronen et al. 2002).

Previous data have shown that CNS expression patterns are similar for Cln1 and Cln5 (Heinonen et al., 2000b). Moreover, we have shown that both Cln1 and Cln5 share the same affected cellular pathway (see **III** and chapter 5.3 in this thesis). Furthermore our recent results have revealed that Cln1 and Cln5 interact with each other (see **IV** and chapter 5.4 in this thesis). Future studies of the actions of these two connected proteins should provide answers as to why they affect the thalamocortical system so differently.

### 5.2.3 The glial responses become evident before neurodegeneration

As mentioned earlier, mouse models of NCL share several common pathological features that include thalamo-cortical atrophy and pronounced early gliosis. Mouse models of NCL have been shown to display localized and progressive glial activation, which usually precedes neurodegeneration (Cooper et al., 2006). This reactive gliosis has been pronounced within the thalamo-cortical pathways. To determine if *Cln5-/-* mice share this phenotype with other NCL-mouse models, we stained sections from 1-, 4- and 12- month old mice and controls. Since reactive gliosis is characterized by hypertrophy of astrocytes and by proliferation of microglial cells and astrocytes, we imunostained brain sections of Cln5-/- and control mice for both of these cell types. For astroglia, we utilized the well characterized glial fibrillary astrocytic protein (GFAP), a member of the class III intermediate filament protein family, expressed in astrocytes and certain other astroglia in the central nervous system (Reeves et al., 1989). For microglial staining, we used the F4/80 protein, a cell surface glycoprotein that is a member of the EGF TM7 family of proteins, expressed on a wide range of mature tissue macrophages (McKnight & Gordon, 1998). We performed quantitative thresholding image

analysis for immunostainings of the thalamus, the S1BF and V1 regions of the cortex of Cln5-/- mice.

Although of a small magnitude, upregulation of GFAP immunoreactivity was already significant in the VPM/VPL nucleus of the thalamus and S1BF of the cortex of 1 month old *Cln5-/-* mice. The staining became more pronounced with increased age. At 4 months *Cln5-/-* mice displayed prominent GFAP immunoreactivity in the VPM/VPL nucleus of the thalamus and within all laminae of both the S1BF and V1 areas of the cortex, except for lamina IV. However, it was notable that the staining was more intense in the thalamus. At 12 months of age, both VPM/VPL and LGNd nuclei of the thalamus revealed intense immunoreactivity for GFAP, as did all laminae of both the S1BF and V1 of the cortex (**II**; figure 5)(Fig 5).

The quantitative threshold image analysis on F4/80 stained sections revealed no specific staining compared to controls in 1 or 4 month old *Cln5-/-* mice. However at 12 months of age a pronounced statistically significant staining could be seen in both the cortex (S1BF) and the thalamus (VPM/VPL) of *Cln5-/-* mice (II; figure 6).

Reactive gliosis is usually interpreted as a response to neurodegeneration. An alternative hypothesis implicates a protective role for GFAP upregulation as a response to very early changes, prior to neuronal degeneration, such as, supporting neurons by exporting glucose to them, minimizing neuronal damage by regulating harmful glutamate levels, mediating repair, promoting remyelinisation as well as regulating neurogenesis during development (reviewed in (Carmen et al., 2007; Liberto et al., 2004). Early glial responses have been evident in multiple forms of NCLs (Bible et al., 2004; Kielar et al., 2007; Oswald et al., 2005; Pontikis et al., 2005). In other NCL models this early gliosis occurs in the same areas of the brain as where the neuron loss subsequently takes place. However, this is not the case in Cln5-/- mice. The neuron loss starts in the cortex and can only later be detected in the thalamus at 12 months of age. Contrary, the reactive gliosis is evident in the thalamus already at the age of 1 month; months before any neuron loss can be observed. This data suggests that there could be some defects in the interplay between astrocytes and neurons, consistent with the suggestions made for other NCLs that imply protective glial responses occurring prior to neurodegeneration. Although this is plausible, we cannot rule out that the early astrocytic activation, unique for Cln5-/- mice, could be explained by other means, and may even be related to the function of Cln5 itself.



Figure 5. Reduced neuronal number and reactive gliosis in the Cln5-/- mouse brain

# 5.2.4 Loss of myelin occurs already during early stages of the disease

As loss of myelin is a general feature in vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients (Holmberg et al., 2000; Rapola et al., 1999) we investigated if this feature manifests in *Cln5-/-* mice, by performing quantitative thresholding image analysis on Luxol fast blue (LFB) stained sections. LFB is an alcohol soluble stain, for the lipoproteins in the myelin sheath. Both Corpus callosum (cc) and cerebellum (cb) were measured. Significant loss of myelin in the corpus callosum could already be observed at the age of 1 month. The same loss could also be seen at the age of 4 months. An even greater loss of myelin was evident in the cerebellum at the age of 1 month, and the LFB staining was upregulated at the age of 4 months in the same region. This is most likely due to the fact that LFB stains for lipids, and severe lipofuscin storage can be observed in the *Cln5-/-* brain at the age of 4 months (unpublished data)(Fig 6).





Changes in the myelin staining in the *Cln5-/*mouse compared to wildtype (WT)

These results are in line with previous findings from vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients. They are also consistent with our results from gene expression proliling analyses of *Cln5-/*-mice, that show that the expression of many genes connected to myelinization are downregulated (see 5.1.2 and 5.3.1). The loss of myelin is apparent already at the age of 1 month. Earlier time-points were not included in the original experimental design, so it is not known whether the reduced LFB staining reflects the loss of pre-existing myelin, or if the whole myelinization process itself is faulted and therefore delayed. The loss of myelin is concurrent with the emerging reactive gliosis in the 1 month old *Cln5-/*- mouse brains, potentially implying a connection between these two events. It has previously been shown that reactive astrocytes promote remyelinization in the brain (Carmen et al., 2007; Liberto et al., 2004). Additionally,

patients with Alexander disease, which is caused by mutations in the GFAP protein, also suffer from hypomyelinization (Li et al., 2002). Therefore, this could present another explanation for early astrocytic activation in the *Cln5* deficient brain; the reactive gliosis at this point could be a secondary event resulting from loss of myelin. The role of myelin and the myelin producing oligodendrocytes seems to be emerging behind NCL pathology. Magnetic imaging analyses of NCL patients with varied types of NCL disorders, have implicated loss of myelinization (Haltia 2003). Furthermore, a recent MRI study of several NCL mouse models also implicated major changes in the white matter, suggesting a prominent role of myelin related events in NCL (Haapanen et al., manuscript in preparation).

#### 5.3 Cln5 shares a common molecular pathway with Cln1 (II)

Despite the identification of many genes mutated in NCLs, there were still many unanswered questions. How do mutations in so many different genes result in clinically and histopathologically similar diseases? Why is the CNS particularly vulnerable to disease? Is there a common defected pathway behind NCLs, resulting in similar clinical findings? To find answers to some of these questions, we performed gene expression profiling analyses on both Cln5-/- and Cln1-/- mouse models. The Cln1-/- mouse had also been generated by our laboratory (Jalanko et al., 2005) and represented a mouse model for INCL, the infantile form of NCL. Initial gene expression profiling analyses of both of the models had already been performed (I. (Jalanko et al., 2005)), but those analyses concentrated on time points representing later stages of the disease. Six month old Cln1-/- mice exhibited gross upregulation of inflammation related genes and 3 and 4.5 month old Cln5 -/- mice displayed changes in genes that where related to inflammation, myelin integrity and neuronal degeneration. To identify early and progressive changes in genes and metabolic pathways that may contribute to the neurological phenotype observed in the Cln1-/- and Cln5-/- mice we chose 1 and 4 month old mice for our present analysis and used RNA from the cortex. We used the Affymetrix MOE 430A gene chips representing close to 14,500 annotated genes and more than 4300 ESTs.

We initially analyzed both mouse models separately, in order to find gene expression changes that were specific to each disorder.

# 5.3.1 Gene expression changes in the Cln5-/- mouse

Analysis of the 1 month old *Cln5-/-* mouse revealed 76 upregulated genes and 206 downregulated genes. The most upregulated gene was adenylate cyclase-associated protein 1 (*Cap1*, 3.9-fold) and the most downregulated gene was chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 21 a (*Ccl21a*, -1,7 - fold).

At 4 months, 34 upregulated and 80 downregulated genes were identified. The most prominent change was seen in the kinesin family member 5C (*Kif5c*), which was - 6.4-fold downregulated. Other genes that were downregulated by greater than 5-fold, included DEAD (Asp-Glu-Ala-Asp) box polypeptide 6 (Ddx6) and G-protein-coupled receptor family C, group 5, member B (Gprc5b). The most upregulated gene was dentatorubral-pallidoluysian atrophy protein (Drpla) with a fold change of 4.1.

Single gene changes are not however, usually as informative as the analysis of whole biological pathways. We therefore proceeded to analyze these using a custom made non-parametric pathway analysis algorithm. In the 1 month old Cln5-/- mice we discovered that pathways related to regulation of cell adhesion, RNA processing and transcription and phosphorylation were affected. Pathways related to myelination and camera eye development were affected in the 4 month old Cln5-/mice (III; figure 2). These results were expected because vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> patients are known to suffer from loss of vision and hypomyelinization (Holmberg et al., 2000; Rapola et al., 1999). Our previous results from immunohistochemical studies and from gene expression profiling (II, I) also revealed that the Cln5-/- mouse is affected by loss of myelin. We have additionally shown that neuron loss, typical for NCLs, starts in the visual cortex (V1) in Cln5-/- mice at the age of 4 months (II). This corroborated our novel microarray results. We could therefore assume that the results from the 1 month old mice are, to a degree accurate and related to the ongoing disease process, although there is no simple way to connect these microarray results to any "visible" defects in the young presymptomatic mouse. Our previous results had revealed ongoing neuronal death in the Cln5-/- mouse brain, already at the age of 4 months (II). No gene expression changes were, however, evident which would point to any activated apoptotic or autophagic signal cascades in the *Cln5-/-* mouse brain, most likely due to the fact that apoptosis or autophagy might be only secondary events resulting from neuronal cell death initiated by other mechanisms.

# 5.3.2 Gene expression changes in the Cln1-/- mouse

The analysis of the 1 month old Cln1-/- mouse revealed 261 upregulated and 156 downregulated genes. The most upregulated gene was cytotoxic granule-associated RNA binding protein 1 (*Tia 1*), with a fold change of 1.6. The most downregulated genes included Cln1 and protein tyrosine phosphatate receptor type F (*Ptprf*), with fold changes of -3.5 and -2.2, respectively. When analyzing the 4 month old Cln1-/-mice we discovered 137 upregulated and 27 downregulated genes. The most upregulated gene, with a 32-fold increase in expression was Cap1. Interestingly, Cap1 was discovered to be the most upregulated gene also in 1 month old Cln5-/-mice. The astrocyte related *Gfap* was another prominently upregulated gene, with a fold change of 16.6. The most downregulated genes included inactive X specific transcripts (*Xist*), *Gprc5b*, and *Ptprf*, with fold changes of -7.0-, -3.7- and -3.3, respectively. *Ptprf* had already been implicated in 1 month old Cln1-/- mice, and this result suggested that this gene or protein might be important in the Cln1 pathology. We further noted that both *Gprc5b* and *Ptprf* were also affected in *Cln5* deficient mice, suggesting a connection between these two NCL disorders.

The pathway analysis of 1 month old *Cln*1 defected mice revealed affected pathways that were connected to neuronal entities, signal pathways related to phosphorylation and calcium ion homeostasis. The calcium homeostasis pathway was also significantly affected in 4 month old *Cln*1-/- mice, in addition to inflammation associated pathways. Affected categories at this age included also cytoskeleton and lysosomes (**III**; figure 2). Again it seems as though the data from the 4 month old mice accurately supports our previous observations. Inflammation is a common feature in all NCLs and since PPT is a lysosomal enzyme, its alteration would be expected to affect the function of lysosomes. Changes in transcripts encoding calcium binding proteins have previously been shown by gene expression profiling of cultured *Cln*1-/- neurons. Further, functional studies revealed that *Cln*1-/- cells exhibited an improved ability to recover after a potentially excitotoxic stimulation with glutamate, as compared to wt cells (Ahtiainen et al., 2007).

# 5.3.3 Similar changes in gene expression suggest aberrations in a pathway regulating growth cone stabilisation

In order to search for common affected pathways between *Cln5-/-* and *Cln1-/-* mice, we compared both mouse models datasets to each other. We used gene lists of differentially expressed genes made separately for each model and each age group, comparing them so as to identify genes that showed expression changes in both of

the disease models. This comparison analysis revealed 51 genes that were altered in both *Cln5* and *Cln1* deficient mice (**III**; table 1). After extensive literature searches we identified several of these 51 genes to be critical in neuronal growth cone and cytoskeletal dynamics. We then went through the separate gene lists for each mouse model again, in order to find additional genes that could be linked to this affected pathway. As a result we revealed that many genes were differently expressed in the same pathway, in both *Cln5-/-* and *Cln1-/-* mice. Within this common pathway gene expression changes between the two mouse models could be identical, opposite, or only in one strain. The affected pathway is illustrated in Fig 7. Interestingly, several of the genes affected in both mouse models, especially those involved in phosphorylation, were found to be in a coexpressed gene cluster with Ppt1, the gene disrupted in the *Cln1-/-* mouse (**III**; figure 3). Several studies have implicated that coexpressed gene clusters represent genes potentially operating in the same metabolic pathway (Pal & Hurst, 2004), thus supporting the important role of receptor phosphorylation in both Cln1 and Cln5 mediated functions.

The combined analysis especially highlighted the downregulation of LAR PTP, implicated in neurite outgrowth, modulation of synapse formation and synaptic vesicle release (Stryker & Johnson, 2007). Interestingly, PPT1 expression is reported to be simultaneous with synaptogenesis (Isosomppi et al., 1999; Suopanki et al., 1999) and evidence of affected synaptic vesicles have been reported in the Cln1-/- mouse (Virmani et al., 2005). Additionally, we could detect upregulation of Src tyrosine kinase and the cyclase-associated protein Cap1. Thus, a link to the Src family kinase Fyn, which is implicated in several neurodegenerative conditions such as Alzheimer and Prion diseases (Lee 2005; Santuccione 2005), could be established. The gene expression profiling revealed a downstream linkage to the cytoskeleton, especially highlighted in the Cln5-/- mouse where we could demonstrate disturbed actin expression also at protein level. Cln3, the gene defected in JNCL, is also linked to cytoskeletal abnormalities (Luiro 2006). It will be interesting to determine if the cytoskeletal defects are common for all different NCLs, and wether they are responsible for deficiencies in the intracellular trafficking.



#### Figure 7.

A common affected pathway in *Cln5* and *Cln1* deficient mice. Upregulated genes are marked in red, whereas downregulated genes are marked in green. Genes with no difference in their expression are coloured gray.

Microarray methods are essentially for screening. They measure levels of messenger RNA (mRNA). Although it can not directly be assumed that there is a correlation between mRNA and protein levels, it might be reasonable to conclude that a

different expression level of a specific mRNA in a disease is an indication for some type of abnormality in eithe the encoded protein, an affiliated structure or function, and deserving of further investigation (Konradi C, 2005). However, it has to be noted that there are several limitations to microarrays. A major limitation is a decreased sensitivity of the arrays to detect genes with low expression levels. Another drawback is that microarrays do not measure posttranslational modifications, such as phosphorylation (Bunney et al., 2003). It must also be remembered, when working with the brain, that the brain tissue is heterogeneous containing many different nerve cells. This may decrease the sensitivity of microarrays by masking changes in gene expression. These issues should be kept in mind, when validating microarray data.

### 5.3.4 The cytoskeleton is affected

As our data from gene expression profiling implicated defects in several genes and pathways linked to the cytoskeleton, we further investigated the integrity of the cytoskeleton in the *Cln1* and *Cln5* deficient mice by analysing both localization and quantity of two known cytoskeletal markers; actin and tubulin. For this purpose, we preformed double immunofluorescence (IF) analysis on E15 primary cortical neurons from wt, *Cln5* and *Cln1* deficient mice. Although the gene expression profiling was performed on brain tissue, we used neuronal cell cultures, due to the fact that double immunofluorescence analysis techniques are more informative when performed on fixed cells.

The results from the *Cln1-/-* neurons displayed a loss of both actin and  $\beta$ -tubulin staining in the cell soma compared to wt, whereas the growth cones of the mutant mouse neurons displayed greater and distinct staining by actin than the wild-type neurons (III; figure 4A).

The immunofluorescence analysis of *Cln5-/-* neurons also revealed cytoskeletal defects. The actin staining was relatively more intense in both the cell soma and processes, when compared to wt neurons. No changes were, however, evident in the  $\beta$ -tubulin staining of *Cln5* deficient neurons compared to wild-type (III; figure 4A).

To elucidate the intracellular protein levels and localizations of these proteins we preformed Western blot (WB) analysis on both soluble and membrane-bound intracellular fractions made from *Cln5-/-*, *Cln1-/-* and wt mice. The fractions were prepared from 4 month old mice brains and stained with markers for actin and tubulin. By fractionating the cell lysate we were able to assess whether the proteins of interest were in soluble forms, or bound to cellular membranes. No changes were

seen in the quantity of actin staining between the two models (data not shown). However, the  $\beta$ -tubulin staining was almost completely absent in the *Cln5-/-* mouse (**III**; figure 5B). To analyse the *Cln5-/-* mouse further, we proceeded with immunohistochemical analyses on actin and tubulin stained *Cln5-/-* whole brain sections. The quantitative threshold image analysis of these sections revealed that the actin staining was significantly increased in 1 month old *Cln5-/-* mice, whereas the  $\beta$ -tubulin staining was significantly decreased in 4 month old *Cln5-/-* mice (**III**; figure 4B). These results confirm our previous microarray results and prove that the cytoskeleton is indeed affected, particularly in *Cln5*, but also in *Cln1* deficient mice.

### 5.3.5 The growth-cone is affected

When comparing the gene expression profiling data of Cln5-/- and Cln1-/- deficient mice, a pathway connected to neuronal migration and the growth cone emerged. We had already noted that the cytoskeleton is affected resulting from expression changes in genes related to this pathway and further demonstrated both quantitative and qualitative changes in the amounts of intracellular membrane-bound and soluble cytoskeletal proteins. Next we analysed for possible aberrations in the intracellular staining of growth-cone related proteins using immunofluorescene staining and confocal microscopy. We chose three well known markers for growth-cone assembly; Gap-43, synapsin and Rab3 for our analysis. Rab3 was, in addition, shown to be differentially expressed in our microarray data. Gap-43 is expressed at high levels in neuronal growth cones during development and during axonal regeneration. Even though it is not essential for axonal outgrowth or growth cone formation *per se*, it is required at certain decision points, such as the optic chiasm. It is thought that Gap-43 serves to amplify pathfinding signals from the growth cone (Strittmatter et al., 1995). Synapsin is a synaptic vesicle-associated protein, participating in synapse formation, regulation of the synthesis of other synaptic vesicle proteins and promotion of neurotransmitter release (Qin S 2004). Rab3 is known to regulate the fusion of synaptic vesicles (Geppert et al., 1997). Rab3 and synapsin are known to interact. Synapsin stimulates Rab3a recruitment to synaptic vesicles, whereas Rab3 inhibits the binding of synapsin to actin (Giovedi et al., 2004).

When analysing the Cln5-/- mice an abnormal staining of synapsin was observed. In wt mice the synapsin staining was evenly distributed, whereas in Cln5-/- mice the
staining was dotted around the cell soma. No other irregularities were however seen in the IF staining of *Cln5-/-* mouse neurons (**III**; figure 5A).

Next we analysed the *Cln1-/-* neurons. No changes were observed in the synapsin staining in *Cln1-/-* mice. Conversley, both of the other markers appeared abnormal. The Gap-43 staining, which stains axonal varicosities in wt mice, displayed a pronounced staining pattern around the cell soma in *Cln1-/-* mice and was almost absent from the varicosities in these mice. Rab3 staining was unusually faint in *Cln1-/-* neurons compared to wt, suggesting reduced amounts of this protein (III; figure 5A).

To examine the intracellular levels of membrane-bound and soluble synapsin, Gap-43 and Rab3 we proceeded with WB analyses on both soluble and membrane-bound intracellular fractions from *Cln1-/-* and *Cln5-/-* mice. Although, IF staining of synapsin appeared abnormally distributed in *Cln5-/-* neurons, no detectable change was observed by WB in the intracellular protein levels of this marker. However, the WB analysis revealed Rab3 to be almost completely absent from the cytoplasmic fraction in *Cln5-/-* mouse brain lysates. Additionally, no changes were seen in the IF staining of Gap-43, whereas a more pronounced membrane localization of this marker was evident in WB analysis (**III**; figure 5B).

We confirmed our previous result of pronounced IF staining by Gap-43 around the Cln1-/- neuron cell soma through WB analysis. Additionally, Gap-43 was enriched in the membrane fraction of Cln1-/- brain lysates. The Rab3 protein staining appeared unchanged, even though the IF staining suggested a reduced amount of protein in the cells. However, although we had not seen any apparent changes in the synapsin IF staining, the WB analyses indicated that the amounts of synapsin were greatly reduced in the brain lysate from Cln1-/- mice (III; figure 5B).

These results are in line with our microarray results, indicating a functional defect in the growth cone. We demonstrated on a cellular level that both the cytoskeleton and the growth cone are indeed affected. Gap-43 is palmitoylated (Liu et al. 1994) and has been shown to be depalmitoylated by PPT1 *in vitro* (Cho et al., 2000). Abnormal accumulation of Gap-43 in the ER has previously been implicated in INCL (Kim et al., 2006). Here we showed that Gap-43 was abnormally accumulated in *Cln1-/*-mice in the neuronal cell membrane, and to the membrane fraction of brain cell lysates.

### 5.4 CLN5 interacts with CLN1, CLN2, CLN3, CLN6 and CLN8 (IV)

Our finding of common affected pathways in *Cln1-/-* and *Cln5-/-* mice supported the fact that phenotypically similar NCL diseases may be linked by molecular interactions. CLN5 has previously been shown to interact with CLN2 and CLN3, based on coimmunoprecipitation and in vitro binding assays (Vesa et al., 2002a), but the significance of this interaction has remained unknown. Furthermore, Bessa and colleagues had demonstrated that the expression of both CLN3 and CLN5 was reduced in CLN2 patients and that the expression of CLN3 is reduced in CLN5 patients (Bessa et al., 2006). Taken together, all this data is suggestive of a common function or pathway for the NCL proteins. Therefore, we wanted to analyse if CLN5 has more interction partners among the NCL proteins, and particularly if it interacts with CLN1.

### 5.4.1 The interaction between CLN5 and other NCL proteins

The possible interaction of CLN5 with other NCLs was investigated by GST pulldown experiments. A GST-Cln5 fusion protein expressing the full length mouse Cln5, but lacking the signal sequence (GST-Cln526-341), was used to pull down endogenous NCL proteins from both mouse brain extract and HeLa cell lysates. We additionally used overexpressed proteins from lysates of transiently transfected COS-1 cells, in order to be able to monitor for interactions that may go undetected endogenously due to the naturally low levels of NCL proteins. The analyses showed that in addition to CLN2 and CLN3, CLN5 does interact with CLN1/PPT1, CLN6 and CLN8. Another lysosomal protein LAMP-1 was used as a negative control, and did not show any binding to CLN5 (**IV**; figure 1).

# 5.4.2 The interaction between CLN5 and CLN1 is strong and occurs already in the ER

To assess possible functional links between CLN1/Cln1 and CLN5/Cln5 we compared the localization of PPT1 in both *Cln5-/-* and wt mouse fibroblasts and overexpressed them together in HeLa cells. The cells were transiently transfected and fluorescently labeled with PPT1 and /or CLN5 specific antibodies, in addition to organelle specific markers. No changes where, however, seen in the lysosomal localization of PPT1 in *CLN5* deficient fibroblast, or when overexpressed together with CLN5 in HeLa cells (**IV**; supplement 1).

We then wanted to see if defects in the transport of CLN5 would somehow affect the localization of PPT1. To investigate this, we created a trafficking deficient CLN5 construct (TD-CLN5) by inserting an intramolecular flag-tag (CLN5-flag330) into the protein. This causes the TD-CLN5 to remain in the ER. Coexpression of both wt PPT1 and the TD-CLN5 resulted in the retention of PPT1 in the ER, indicating that the interaction between CLN5 and PPT1 is strong and occurs already in the ER. As a control we overexpressed PPT1 together with the trafficking-deficient CLN3-flag434 construct. However, CLN3-flag434 did not affect the lysosomal trafficking of PPT1 (**IV**; figure 2).

The most common vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> disease mutation is the CLN5<sub>FinMajor</sub> (Tyr392X), which results in a truncated polypeptide lacking 16 amino acids from the C-terminus (Savukoski et al., 1998). It has previously been shown that this mutation causes the CLN5 protein to be retained in the ER and Golgi compartment (Isosomppi et al., 2002). To evaluate if the interaction between  $CLN5_{FinMajor}$  and PPT1 would affect the transport of PPT1,  $CLN5_{FinMajor}$  and wt PPT1 were overexpressed together in HeLa cells. Intriguingly, we noticed that the normally ER/Golgi retained  $CLN5_{FinMajor}$  was clearly localized to the lysosomes (fig 8, **IV**; figure 4). This indicates that the overexpressed PPT1 is still able to interact with mutated CLN5 and facilitate the transport of the mutated protein to its correct localization in the lysosomes. To verify this result we repeated the experiment also in human neuroblastoma cells (SH-SY5Y), where the same effect was detected (**IV**; supplement 2). Our recent, unpublished results by Schmiedt and Bessa have further revealed that overexpressed PPT1 is able to facilitate the correct transport of CLN5 proteins that carry all the other known vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> disease mutations.



**Figure 8.** Co-expression of wt CLN5,  $CLN5_{FinMajor}$  and wt PPT1/CLN1 in HeLa cells.WT-PPT is able to transport the mutated Cln5 <sub>FinMajor</sub>, normally residing in the ER, to the lysosomes.

#### 5.4.3 Both CLN5 and CLN1 interact with F1-ATP synthase

Lyly and colleagues have previously shown that CLN1 interacts with the F1complex of the mitochondrial ATP synthase (Lyly et al., 2008). In addition to its normal localisation in the mitochondria, F1- ATP synthase has been found on the surface of several different cell types (Kim et al., 2004; Martinez et al., 2003; Moser et al., 2001),where it can act as a receptor, for example for Apolipoprotein A-1 (Apo A-1). The amount of ectopic F1-complex (Alpha and beta subunits) were shown to be incressed in *Cln1-/-* neurons, and consequently, Apo A-1 uptake was increased (Lyly et al., 2008), pointing to disturbances in cholesterol metabolism.

As we detected an interaction between CLN5 and PPT1, we wanted to investigate if CLN5 would also interact with the F1- ATP synthase. GST-CLN5 was used to pull down proteins from an enriched lysosomal/mitochondrial fraction prepared from mouse liver. We were able to show that CLN5 does interact with both  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -subunits of the F1-complex (**IV**; figure 7). In order to determine if the interaction between CLN5 and the F1-complex was mediated by PPT1, or vice versa, we repeated the experiment using cell lysates from both *Cln1* and *Cln5* deficient mice. We were able to show that both CLN5 and PPT1 were able to interact with the F1-complex without the presence of each other (**IV**; figure 7, fig 9), further strengthening our previous finding of the interaction between CLN5 and PPT1. This raises the question of whether there are also disturbances in cholesterol metabolism in the *Cln5* -/- mouse. Cholesterol is known to be an important component of myelin. Our observations of defects in the myelination of nerve fibers in the *Cln5*-/- mouse brain (see **I**, **II**) now link these findings.

## 5.4.4 The functional consequences of the interactions between CLN5 and CLN2, CLN3, CLN6 and CLN8 remain elusive

In our experiments we showed that CLN5 interacts with many other NCL proteins; CLN2, CLN3, CLN6 and CLN8 (**IV**; figure 1, fig 9). The interactions of CLN5 with CLN2 and CLN3 have been previously published (Vesa et al. 2002a). The reproduction of these results here validates the earlier results. Only the mature lysosomal form of the CLN2 protein was pulled down with GST-CLN5, and not the precursor, indicating that unlike the interaction with PPT1, the interaction between CLN5 and CLN2 does not occur until within the lysosomes or late endosomes.

Localiszation of all NCL interaction partners was studied in wt and *Cln5* deficient mouse fibroblasts, but as in the case of PPT1, no changes in locations could be detected (**IV**; supplement 1). All binding partners were also overexpressed together with the transport deficient TD-CLN5 construct in HeLa cells. TD-CLN5 had only a minor effect on trafficking of CLN3 (**IV**; figure 2), and did not affect the localization of other interaction partners (**IV**; figure 3), supporting our pull down data, that suggests that the interaction with CLN2 occurs after the proteins have left the ER. CLN6 and CLN8 are both known to be ER resident, so it is likely to assume that the interactions between these proteins and CLN5 occur in the ER. As the trafficking of CLN3 was partially affected by the simultaneous expression of TD-CLN5, it is possible that the two proteins interact already in the ER. Future studies

will help us to understand the consequences on the NCL pathology of the interactions in this CLN network.



**Figure 9.** CLN5 interacts with CLN1, CLN2, CLN3, CLN6, CLN8 and with F1-ATPase

In summary, we have been able to show that CLN5 is connected to most other NCL proteins at the molecular level, suggesting a central role in the NCL interactome. Coimmunoprecipitation analysis would be a widely accepted method to verify the protein interactions but due to the lack of efficient antibodies the interactions were verified by GST-pulldown assays. GST-pulldown often requires overexpression of proteins to yield consistent results, as has been the case for most of our experiments. Furthermore, the cells have to be lysed and the proteins' physiological environment is therefore disrupted, making it possible for proteins to interact with partners that they never normally come into contact with. We have however, been able to show that our claimed interactions are plausible with regard to the interaction site, as shown by immunofluorescence analyses.

Other things to consider include possible protein misfolding, potentially leading to the exposure of hydrophobic surfaces and resulting in artificial interactions. This could be the case especially for CLN3, which is a transmembrane protein, known to be highly hydrophobic. On the other hand, CLN3 along with CLN2 have already previously been shown to interact with CLN5 by co-immunoprecipitation and invitro binding assays (Vesa et al., 2002). Furthermore, the restricted spatial environment within a GST-pulldown assay, having both small internal cavities in the agarose beads and the capability of GST to dimerise, might give rise to restricted mobility and therefore enhance the apparent affinity of an interaction. Therefore, careful controlling of the experimental conditions is necessary and we have used a hydrophobic lysosomal transmembrane protein LAMP-1 as a negative control to exclude non-specific interactions.

Yeast or mammalian two hybrid assay is an alternative method to GST-pulldown assay. The yeast two hybrid method was not utilized due to the fact that CLN5 does not have a homolog in the yeast and therefore the putative interactions may not be

present in the yeast environment. Mammalian two-hybrid assay is a relevant choice, but to our opinion it would not provide additional evidence as compared to GST pull-down technique since also this system utilizes overexpression of at least one interaction partner. In addition to the evidence of interactions obtained by the GST pull down assays, we feel that the identification of the common interaction partner for CLN1 and CLN5, the ATP-synthase, further provides a common funcitonal link to these two proteins and gives further support for the existence of the interactions.We have, also been able to confirm the alleged interaction between CLN5 and CLN1 on a functional level, which should reduce any concerns about the reliability of the interaction.

## **6 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PROSPECTS**

In the course of this study CLN5 has been shown to localize to the lysosomes and interact with two other NCL proteins, CLN2 and CLN3 (Isosomppi et al., 2002; Vesa & Peltonen, 2002; Vesa et al., 2002a). *CLN5* mutations have been found in patients outside northern Europe; in Columbia, Netherlands, Portugal and Newfoundland. Natural animal models with mutations in the *CLN5* gene have also been discovered. vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> has been shown to exist in Border Collie dogs (Melville et al., 2005), Devon cattle (Houweling et al., 2006), and in Borderdale sheep (Frugier et al., 2008).

Many other NCL mouse models have been generated and analyzed resulting in many common features for NCLs being discovered. The thalamocortical pathways have been shown to be affected in all studied mouse models for NCL. From these studies we now know that neurodegeneration initiating from the thalamus and subsequently moving to the cortex, combined with reactive gliosis is a common feature in all NCLs (reviewed by (Cooper et al., 2006)). We also know that selective loss of interneurons is evident in all NCLs, although this may be a general feature of lysosomal storage disorders as a whole.

Due to the diligent efforts of Siintola and colleagues, we have recently been able to add two new NCL disease genes to this group. Mutations in the *MFSD8* (Siintola et al., 2007) gene result in the variant late CLN7 disease, whereas mutations in Cathepsin D (*Ctsd*) gives rise to the congenital CLN10 (Siintola et al., 2006b). These two additions have enlarged the group of known NCL genes to eight, and existing family materials implicate that more NCL genes are yet to be identified.

New interaction partners have been proposed for some of the NCL proteins. F1-ATPase interacting with CLN1/PPT1 (Lyly et al., 2008) as well as Hook1 (Luiro et al., 2004), Calsenilin (Chang et al., 2007), Na<sup>+</sup>, K<sup>+</sup> ATPase and Fodrin (Uusi-Rauva et al., 2008) interacting with CLN3, have connected these proteins with potential novel functions.

We have focused our attention on the *Cln5-/-* mouse model, which has proven to be a valuable disease model for vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub>. We started by analysing gene expression changes in the already symptomatic mouse, and were able to show that the mouse is affected by loss of myelin, inflammation and neurodegeneration related changes.

We continued, thereafter, with characterization of the brain pathology of the *Cln5-/-* mouse. We revealed that the *Cln5-/-* mouse shares the same thalamocortical pathology with other NCL mouse models, but the order of events were opposite to those of all the other NCLs. In most NCLs it is the thalamic relay neurons that die

first whilst the neurons in the cortical target regions die later. In *Cln5* deficient mice, the neurons die first in the cortex and only months later in the thalamus. We could similarly confirm that the same reactive glial responses are also present in our *Cln5*-/- mice, as in all other NCL mice. We were, however, again able to point out some important differences. It has been shown that the localized reactive gliosis is present early in the disease progression, in the areas where neuron loss is subsequently about to occur. In the *Cln5*-/- mouse, it appears that the early onset reactive gliosis not only occurs much earlier than in the other models, it also occurs more prominently in the thalamus, which is not the brain area where the neurodegeneration initiates in *Cln5*-/- mice. In agreement with our previous gene expression analyses that revealed a downregulation of myelin associated genes, we could show that significant loss of myelin stained fibres is already evident at 1 month of age.

We further performed gene expression studies on presymptomatic mice, as the early stages are most likely to pinpoint true dysregulated pathways. In these studies we included *Cln1-/-* mice into our analysis. Our hypothesis was that common changes in gene expression are likely in these two NCL mouse models, since the diseases are so alike. Indeed, we revealed a shared defected pathway in both mouse models. This pathway regulates the growth cone and cytoskeleton in neurons, and defects in it are known to affect neuronal migration. We were additionally able to show that several genes of this pathway are most probably coregulated with *CLN1*, suggesting similar functionality between these coregulated genes.

Based on our results for a shared pathway, and possibly similar functions, between Cln5 and Cln1, we wanted to find out if these two genes might interact. Since some reports indicated interactions between a few NCL-proteins, we additionally included other known NCL genes into our analysis. We were able to demonstrateby GSTpulldown, interactions between CLN5 and CLN1, CLN2, CLN3, CLN6 and CLN8, connecting, for the first time, most of the known NCL genes to each other. Importantly, CLN5 seemed to represent a central molecule in this NCL interactome. The strongest interaction was found between CLN5 and CLN1. CLN1 had recently been shown to interact with the F1-ATPase, by surface plasmon resonance and GST-pulldown assays, so it was natural to investigate if CLN5 also interacted with it. Not surprisingly, we were able to show that CLN5 also interacts with the F1-ATPase. We further demonstrated that the overexpressed PPT1 is able to facilitate the transport of the mutated CLN5 protein to its correct localization in the lysosomes. This is not the first time that lysosomal proteins have been shown to assist each other in their transport to lysosomes. Both the ClC7 chloride transporter (Lange et al., 2006) and the lysosomal membrane protein LIMP-2 (Reczek et al., 2007) have been shown to assist the transport of their interaction parteners (OSTM1 and  $\beta$ -glucocerebrosidase, respectively). In the case of LIMP-2, it was shown that it is required for a M6-P independent targeting of the  $\beta$ -glucocerebrosidase to the lysosomes and as is the case with CLN5 and PPT1, overexpression of LIMP-2 is able to facilitate the correct transport of  $\beta$ -glucocerebrosidase from the ER to the lysosomes (Reczek et al., 2007). It has been thought that both PPT1 and CLN5 would be targeted to the lysosomes via the M6-P dependent pathway (Sleat et al., 2006; Sleat et al., 2007). Our data suggest that there may be alternative trafficking routes to the lysosomes for these proteins.

This thesis has been able to shed light on the brain pathology of the *Cln5-/-* mouse and has led to the identification of several interaction partners for CLN5.

We now know that the brain pathology begins early in the *Cln5-/-* mouse, much earlier than any visible symptoms. It starts with loss of myelin and reactive gliosis. It is hard to say if the loss of myelin results from oligodendrocytes dying or from a developmental defect in the assembly of myelin. Since 1 month is the earliest time point we have investigated, we can not rule out that the defect in myelin emerges even earlier than this. Nevertheless, the first signs of neuron loss in the cortex appear around the age of 4 months and this dying of cortical target neurons most likely affects the thalamic relay neurons which start dying a few months later.

We have shown that these events are connected with disturbances of the cytoskeleton and the growth cone. Future studies will reveal, wether the cholesterol metabolism is altered in the *Cln5-/-* mouse, similarly to the *Cln1-/-* mouse, which also interacts with the F1-ATPase (Lyly et al., 2008). Cholesterol is a major lipid in the myelin sheath and it is possible that disturbances in the cholesterol metabolism would affect the assembly of the myelin sheath, leading to the loss of myelin we have observed in *Cln5-/-* mice. As all these different events can be connected to myelin disturbances, it would be of great interest to investigate if Cln5 harbours a specific role in oligodendrocytes. It might turn out that NCLs are diseases of neurodevelopment, rather than neurodegeneration.

The function of the Cln5 protein still remains elusive. Future studies will reveal whether Cln5 harbours a function already in the ER, as the proposed interactions with Cln1, Cln6 and Cln8 appear to transpire already there. On the other hand, the interaction between Cln5 and the F1-ATPase connects Cln5 with the mitochondria and the plasma membrane. However, increasing evidence has shown us that vLINCL<sub>Fin</sub> together with the rest of the NCLs may have to be considered in the future as other than purely lysosomal diseases. Regardless, the focus of the Cln5 recearch, should switch from neurons to encompass all brain cells, including astrocytes and oligodendrocytes

## 7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Department of Molecular Medicine, National Public Health Institute, now Institute of Health and Wellfare, during the years 2002-2009. The former and present Director Generals of the Institute, Jussi Huttunen and Pekka Puska as well as the Directors of the Department Leena Palotie, Christian Ehnholm and Anu Jalanko are acknowledged for providing excellent research facilities. I also wish to thank Docent Pekka Lappalainen, Anita Tienhaara and Erkki Raulo from the Graduate School in Biotechnology and Molecular Biology.

Financial support was provided by Oskar Öflund's Foundation, Sigrid Juselius Foundation and The Finnish Cultural Foundation, the Academy of Finland and The European Commission which are gratefully acknowledged.

Docents Pentti Tienari and Juha Partanen are warmly thanked for the careful revision of my thesis. Their constructive comments and criticism led to some important changes that improved this work. I wish to express my appreciation to Professor Dan Lindholm for accepting the role of opponent at my thesis dissertation. I wish to thank the members of my thesis committee, Professors Anna-Elina Lehesjoki and Anu Wartiovaara from whom I have learned much and am also inspired by. Anu Wartiovaara is additionally thanked for accepting the role of *kustos* at my thesis defence.

This thesis has been supervised by Docents Anu Jalanko and Outi Kopra. I want to thank Anu for believing in me and in all my theories and letting me pursue them even though at the time they didn't seem too obvious to anybody else. Your perfect "blend" of freedom, responsibility, support and encouragement have guided me through the years and made me the scientist I am today. You have been a great role model to me, showing me that one can be a great scientist as well as have a social life outside the lab.

Outi, my co-supervisor before her departure to Folkhälsan, is thanked for her help, enthusiasm and great knowledge of neuroscience. Outi, thank you for your company during all the endless hours spent with the NCL mice, you taught me a lot! I also want to thank you for your fun company during our unforgettable trip to Los Angeles and Mexico, even though we missed the bus and were left on the wrong side of the Mexican border.

I also want to thank Docent Aija Kyttälä, senior scientist in our group. Aija, even though you haven't technically been my supervisor, you have still shared your wide knowledge of cell biology (and children) with me. I want to thank you for that and all the interesting discussions we have had. You are also thanked for our memorable trip to San Diego, taking care of me and feeding me even though I suffered from terrible morning (and noon and evening) sickness throughout the whole trip.

I wish to express gratitude for all of my co-authors and collaborators. I especially want to thank Dr. Jonathan Cooper and the past and present members of the Pediatric Storage

Disorders Laboratory, King's College, London. Jon, Ellen, Charlie, Noreen, Ming, Lucy, Stine and Catherine, thank you for all your help! And thank you for taking me in as a fellow lab member during my many visits, and showing me around London. I enjoyed all the various pub evenings, dinners, BBQ's and parties very much. I wish to express my greatest gratitude to Professor Leena Palotie, who has a wide expertise in the field of science, for her useful and constructive comments throughout the years. As I'm not as skilled in statistical data analysis as I would like to be, Drs. Massimiliano Gentile and Juha Saharinen are thanked for sharing their broad knowledge in this matter with me. Docent Iiris Hovatta and Dr. Janna Saarela are thanked for their valuable advice and support regarding gene expression studies. Dr. Jouni Vesa is thanked for driving me and Outi around L.A. in his shiny red convertible, although I'm afraid that he will never take us to Mexico again after we missed the bus. He is additionally thanked for his work with the Cln5 mouse. Dr. Claudia Heine is warmly thanked for her company in the lab and for her diligent work with CLN5, which set the ground for the fourth publication. Fellow NCL-students Mia, Eija, Mervi K, Eeva, Aleksi, and Sanna are thanked for their superb company during various NCL- meetings.

I wish to thank all the past and present members of the AGU-NCL group. Ville, Juha I, Naula, Tarska, Kaitsu, Jani, Liina, Minna, Salli, Mari and Tessa, thank you all for the fun times in the lab. Mia, Kaisu, Laura and Elina are especially thanked for their excellent company in our room. It has been extremely therapeutic at times to just close the door and to start "bitching" about things. Our great past and present lab technicians Auli, Kaija, Tuula, Essi, Anne N and Marja are warmly thanked for their skillful work. Auli and Anne N have furthermore taught me a lot during the years, thank you for that.

I wish to thank Dr. Annina Lyly and Kristiina Uusi-Rauva for being the best friends one could hope for. We have shared so much during the past years. We started out in the corner of the lab, with our "Friday love song sessions" (I know that you loved them, whatever you say) and have since gone through ups and downs in science and life. Since starting in Anu's group we have worked side by side with Annina, first doing our master's theses about AGU and then our doctoral theses about Cln1 and Cln5.We have even shared a publication or two. Thank you for all the "peer support" and for all the long conversations we have had about life in general. You have been a great friend to work with (and to party with). Kristiina, I admire your determination with life, with everything you do. Thank you for being a good friend and for all the fun times in the lab and during our trips (I still wonder why Annina never had to sleep in the "extra bed").

The secretaries, Tuija S., Sisko L , Liisa P, Sanna T., Mika K, Sari M and Sari K are thanked for their invaluable help. Juho K, Jari R and Teemu P are thanked for IT-support.

Not a day has gone by without a coffee break. And it wasn't because the coffee was so good (it really wasn't). It was the company. I would really want to say something special to each and every one of you, but you know that the space is limited. First however, I have to thank Jenny Ekholm. Without her I would never have started to work in KTL. She is one of the

most fun people I have ever met and did a great job of introducing me to the "party life of KTL". Johanna S, William H, Pekka E and Minna S have also been in KTL with me from the "early days" and have become good friends of mine. Johanna it is nice to have you back again after many years of absence, I've missed your company! Will, thank you for sharing your British look on life with me. It has been very nice to share the office with you during this past year. Will is also thanked for revising the language of this thesis, and for putting up with all my dumb last minute questions. Thank you Pekka for teaching me all about sequencing in the beginning and becoming such a good friend in the process. Minna, thank you for your ever so positive attitude and your friendship. Annu, Emma N, Emma P, Greg, Hanski, Heidi, Helena, Jani, Jarkko, Jesper, Johannes, Joni, Juho, Julia, Jussi, Kati, Kirsi, Riikka H, Riikka V, Robert, Terhi, Teppo thank you all for those unforgettable coffee moments!

Other members of the "big lab" and MLO in general are also thanked. MLO wouldn't be such a nice place to work in without you. The "senior scientists" Iski, Marjo, Vesa, Matti, Christian, Markus, Kaisa, Tiina, Teppo, Minna and Jussi are thanked for their ever so helpful attitude towards PhD students. A big thank you goes also to Mira, Sampo, Jonna, Heli, Heidi N, Niklas, Heidi L, Juha P, Annika, Nabil, Heli R, Mikko K, Tero Y, Jenni, Henna, Jonas, Maria, Taina, Markus, Anne V, Lennu, Ritva, Elli, Elina, Katta, Outi, Heli K, Riikka H, Mikko M, and all the people I have forgotten to mention. Special thanks go to Nora, Marie, Anna and Tanja for being such fun travel companions during our grad school trips!

I wouldn't be the one I am today without all my friends outside work. Thank you for being there for me. You are such good company; after a weekend, an evening or a holiday spent with you I can go back to work with renewed energy. I value your friendship more than you know.

I am extremely grateful to my family for all their support. They have always believed in me and expected me to achieve something big in life. Moreover, this thesis wouldn't have been finished in time without the invaluable help my parents provided by babysitting Isabel.

Last but definitely not least, the big loves of my life, Fana and Isabel. Thank you Fana, for all your love and support. Isabel you are the sunshine of my life. The two of you (and the baby) make everything worth wile.

In Helsinki, March 2009

Lamia " film & Tow

Carina von Schantz-Fant

### **8 REFERENCES**

- Ahtiainen, L., Kolikova, J., Mutka, A. L., Luiro, K., Gentile, M., Ikonen, E., et al. (2007). Palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 (Ppt1)-deficient mouse neurons show alterations in cholesterol metabolism and calcium homeostasis prior to synaptic dysfunction. Neurobiology of Disease, 28(1), 52-64.
- Ahtiainen, L., Van Diggelen, O. P., Jalanko, A., & Kopra, O. (2003). Palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 is targeted to the axons in neurons. J Comp Neurol, 455(3), 368-77.
- Artal-Sanz M, Tavernarakis N. (2005). Proteolytic mechanisms in necrotic cell death and neurodegeneration. FEBS Lett. 13;579(15):3287-96
- Ashburner, M., Ball, C. A., Blake, J. A., Botstein, D., Butler, H., Cherry, J. M., et al. (2000). Gene ontology: Tool for the unification of biology. The gene ontology consortium. Nature Genetics, 25(1), 25-29.
- Autti, T., Raininko, R., Santavuori, P., Vanhanen, S. L., Poutanen, V. P., & Haltia, M. (1997). MRI of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. II. postmortem MRI and histopathological study of the brain in 16 cases of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis of juvenile or late infantile type. Neuroradiology, 39(5), 371-7.
- Bagshaw, R. D., Mahuran, D. J., & Callahan, J. W. (2005). A proteomic analysis of lysosomal integral membrane proteins reveals the diverse composition of the organelle. Molecular & Cellular Proteomics : MCP, 4(2), 133-143.
- Battaglioli, G., Martin, D. L., Plummer, J., & Messer, A. (1993). Synaptosomal glutamate uptake declines progressively in the spinal cord of a mutant mouse with motor neuron disease. Journal of Neurochemistry, 60(4), 1567-1569.
- Baumann, N. & Pham-Dinh, D. (2001) Biology of oligodendrocyte and myelin in the mammalian central nervous system. Physiol. Rev. 81, 871-927.
- Beck, M. (2007). New therapeutic options for lysosomal storage disorders: Enzyme replacement, small molecules and gene therapy. Human Genetics, 121(1), 1-22.
- Bellizzi, J. J., 3rd, Widom, J., Kemp, C., Lu, J. Y., Das, A. K., Hofmann, S. L., et al. (2000). The crystal structure of palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 and the molecular basis of infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 97(9), 4573-8.
- Benes, P., Vetvicka, V., & Fusek, M. (2008). Cathepsin D-many functions of one aspartic protease. Critical Reviews in oncology/hematology, 68(1), 12-28.
- Berchem, G., Glondu, M., Gleizes, M., Brouillet, J. P., Vignon, F., Garcia, M., et al. (2002). Cathepsin-D affects multiple tumor progression steps in vivo: Proliferation, angiogenesis and apoptosis. Oncogene, 21(38), 5951-5955.
- Berkovic, S. F., Andermann, F., Andermann, E., Carpenter, S. & Wolfe, L. (1988). Kufs disease: clinical features and forms. Am. J. Med. Genet. Suppl. 5, 105-109.
- Bertamini, M., Marzani, B., Guarneri, R., Guarneri, P., Bigini, P., Mennini, T., et al. (2002). Mitochondrial oxidative metabolism in motor neuron degeneration (mnd) mouse central nervous system. The European Journal of Neuroscience, 16(12), 2291-2296.
- Bessa, C., Teixeira, C. A., Mangas, M., Dias, A., Sa Miranda, M. C., Guimaraes, A., et al. (2006). Two novel CLN5 mutations in a portuguese patient with vLINCL: Insights into molecular mechanisms of CLN5 deficiency. Molecular Genetics and Metabolism, 89(3), 245-253.

- Bible, E., Gupta, P., Hofmann, S. L., & Cooper, J. D. (2004). Regional and cellular neuropathology in the palmitoyl protein thioesterase-1 null mutant mouse model of infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Neurobiol Dis, 16(2), 346-59.
- Block, M. L., Zecca, L., & Hong, J. S. (2007). Microglia-mediated neurotoxicity: Uncovering the molecular mechanisms. Nature Reviews.Neuroscience, 8(1), 57-69.
- Bonifacino J.S., Traub L.M. (2003). Signals for sorting of transmembrane proteins to endosomes and lysosomes. Annu Rev Biochem. 72:395-447. Review.
- Boujrad H., Gubkina O., Robert N., Krantic S., Susin S.A. (2007). AIF-mediated programmed necrosis: a highly regulated way to die. Cell Cycle.;6(21):2612-9.
- Braulke, T., Bonifacino, S.J. (2008). Sorting of lysosomal proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta. Nov 12. [Epub ahead of print]
- Bredesen, D. E., Rao, R. V., & Mehlen, P. (2006). Cell death in the nervous system. Nature, 443(7113), 796-802.
- Bronson, R. T., Donahue, L. R., Johnson, K. R., Tanner, A., Lane, P. W., & Faust, J. R. (1998). Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (nclf), a new disorder of the mouse linked to chromosome 9. Am J Med Genet, 77(4), 289-97.
- Bronson, R. T., Lake, B. D., Cook, S., Taylor, S., & Davisson, M. T. (1993). Motor neuron degeneration of mice is a model of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (batten's disease). Ann Neurol, 33(4), 381-5.
- Bunney W.E., Bunney B.G., Vawter M.P., Tomita H., Li J., Evans S.J., Choudary P.V., Myers R.M., Jones E.G., Watson S.J., Akil H. (2003) Microarray technology: a review of new strategies to discover candidate vulnerability genes in psychiatric disorders. Am J Psychiatry. 160(4):657-66.
- Camp, L. A., & Hofmann, S. L. (1993). Purification and properties of a palmitoyl-protein thioesterase that cleaves palmitate from H-ras. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 268(30), 22566-22574.
- Cannelli, N., Cassandrini, D., Bertini, E., Striano, P., Fusco, L., Gaggero, R., et al. (2006). Novel mutations in CLN8 in italian variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis: Another genetic hit in the mediterranean. Neurogenetics, 7(2), 111-117.
- Cao, Y., Espinola, J. A., Fossale, E., Massey, A. C., Cuervo, A. M., MacDonald, M. E., et al. (2006). Autophagy is disrupted in a knock-in mouse model of juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 281(29), 20483-20493.
- Capecchi, M.R. (2001). Generating mice with targeted mutations. Nat Med. 7(10):1086-90
- Capecchi, M. R. (1989). Altering the genome by homologous recombination. Science 244, 1288–1292
- Carmen, J., Magnus, T., Cassiani-Ingoni, R., Sherman, L., Rao, M. S., & Mattson, M. P. (2007). Revisiting the astrocyte-oligodendrocyte relationship in the adult CNS. Progress in Neurobiology, 82(3), 151-162.
- Carninci P, Hayashizaki Y.(2007).Noncoding RNA transcription beyond annotated genes. Curr Opin Genet Dev.17(2):139-44. Review.
- Carpenter, S., Karpati, G., Andermann, F., Jacob, J. C., & Andermann, E. (1977). The ultrastructural characteristics of the abnormal cytosomes in batten-kufs' disease. Brain : A Journal of Neurology, 100 Pt 1, 137-156.
- Castaneda, J. A., & Pearce, D. A. (2008). Identification of alpha-fetoprotein as an autoantigen in juvenile batten disease. Neurobiology of Disease, 29(1), 92-102.
- Cecconi F, Levine B. (2008). The role of autophagy in mammalian development: cell makeover rather than cell death. Dev Cell, Sep;15(3):344-57.

- Chang, J. W., Choi, H., Kim, H. J., Jo, D. G., Jeon, Y. J., Noh, J. Y., et al. (2007). Neuronal vulnerability of CLN3 deletion to calcium-induced cytotoxicity is mediated by calsenilin. Human Molecular Genetics, 16(3), 317-326.
- Chang, M., Cooper, J. D., Sleat, D. E., Cheng, S. H., Dodge, J. C., Passini, M. A., et al. (2008). Intraventricular enzyme replacement improves disease phenotypes in a mouse model of late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Molecular Therapy : The Journal of the American Society of Gene Therapy, 16(4), 649-656.
- Chattopadhyay, S., Ito, M., Cooper, J. D., Brooks, A. I., Curran, T. M., Powers, J. M., et al. (2002). An autoantibody inhibitory to glutamic acid decarboxylase in the neurodegenerative disorder batten disease. Human Molecular Genetics, 11(12), 1421-1431.
- Cho, S., & Dawson, G. (2000). Palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 protects against apoptosis mediated by ras-akt-caspase pathway in neuroblastoma cells. Journal of Neurochemistry, 74(4), 1478-1488.
- Cho, S., Dawson, P. E., & Dawson, G. (2000a). Antisense palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 (PPT1) treatment inhibits PPT1 activity and increases cell death in LA-N-5 neuroblastoma cells. Journal of Neuroscience Research, 62(2), 234-240.
- Cho, S., Dawson, P. E., & Dawson, G. (2000b). In vitro depalmitoylation of neurospecific peptides: Implication for infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. J Neurosci Res, 59(1), 32-8.
- Cooper, J. D. (2003). Progress towards understanding the neurobiology of batten disease or neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Curr Opin Neurol, 16(2), 121-8.
- Cooper, J. D., Messer, A., Feng, A. K., Chua-Couzens, J., & Mobley, W. C. (1999). Apparent loss and hypertrophy of interneurons in a mouse model of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis: Evidence for partial response to insulin-like growth factor-1 treatment. J Neurosci, 19(7), 2556-67.
- Cooper, J. D., Russell, C., & Mitchison, H. M. (2006). Progress towards understanding disease mechanisms in small vertebrate models of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1762(10), 873-889.
- Cotman, S. L., Vrbanac, V., Lebel, L. A., Lee, R. L., Johnson, K. A., Donahue, L. R., et al. (2002). Cln3(Deltaex7/8) knock-in mice with the common JNCL mutation exhibit progressive neurologic disease that begins before birth. Human Molecular Genetics, 11(22), 2709-2721.
- Das, A. K., Becerra, C. H., Yi, W., Lu, J. Y., Siakotos, A. N., Wisniewski, K. E., et al. (1998). Molecular genetics of palmitoyl-protein thioesterase deficiency in the U.S. The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 102(2), 361-370.
- Das, A. K., Lu, J. Y., & Hofmann, S. L. (2001). Biochemical analysis of mutations in palmitoyl-protein thioesterase causing infantile and late-onset forms of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Hum Mol Genet, 10(13), 1431-9.
- Dawson, G., Dawson, S. A., Marinzi, C., & Dawson, P. E. (2002). Anti-tumor promoting effects of palmitoyl: Protein thioesterase inhibitors against a human neurotumor cell line. Cancer Letters, 187(1-2), 163-168.
- Dittmer, F., Ulbrich, E. J., Hafner, A., Schmahl, W., Meister, T., Pohlmann, R., et al. (1999). Alternative mechanisms for trafficking of lysosomal enzymes in mannose 6-phosphate receptor-deficient mice are cell type-specific. Journal of Cell Science, 112 (Pt 10)(Pt 10), 1591-1597.
- Duncan, I. D., Hammang, J. P., Goda, S. & Quarles, R. H. (1989) Myelination in the jimpy mouse in the absence of proteolipid protein. Glia 2, 148-154.

- el-Husseini, A., & Bredt, D. S. (2002). Protein palmitoylation: A regulator of neuronal development and function. Nature Reviews.Neuroscience, 3(10), 791-802.
- Eliason, S. L., Stein, C. S., Mao, Q., Tecedor, L., Ding, S. L., Gaines, D. M., et al. (2007). A knock-in reporter model of batten disease. The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience, 27(37), 9826-9834.
- Elleder, M., Sokolova, J., & Hrebicek, M. (1997). Follow-up study of subunit c of mitochondrial ATP synthase (SCMAS) in batten disease and in unrelated lysosomal disorders. Acta Neuropathologica, 93(4), 379-390.
- Elshatory, Y., Brooks, A. I., Chattopadhyay, S., Curran, T. M., Gupta, P., Ramalingam, V., et al. (2003). Early changes in gene expression in two models of batten disease. FEBS Letters, 538(1-3), 207-212.
- Erickson R.P., Bernard O. (2002). Studies on neuronal death in the mouse model of Niemann-Pick C disease. J Neurosci Res. 68(6):738-44.
- Eskelinen, E. L., & Saftig, P. (2008). Autophagy: A lysosomal degradation pathway with a central role in health and disease. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, Epub ahead of print
- Eskelinen, E. L., Tanaka, Y., & Saftig, P. (2003). At the acidic edge: Emerging functions for lysosomal membrane proteins. Trends in Cell Biology, 13(3), 137-145.
- Ezaki, J., Tanida, I., Kanehagi, N., & Kominami, E. (1999). A lysosomal proteinase, the late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis gene (CLN2) product, is essential for degradation of a hydrophobic protein, the subunit c of ATP synthase. J Neurochem, 72(6), 2573-82.
- Faust, P. L., Kornfeld, S., & Chirgwin, J. M. (1985). Cloning and sequence analysis of cDNA for human cathepsin D. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 82(15), 4910-4914.
- Fossale, E., Wolf, P., Espinola, J. A., Lubicz-Nawrocka, T., Teed, A. M., Gao, H., et al. (2004). Membrane trafficking and mitochondrial abnormalities precede subunit c deposition in a cerebellar cell model of juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. BMC Neurosci, 5(1), 57.
- Frugier, T., Mitchell, N. L., Tammen, I., Houweling, P. J., Arthur, D. G., Kay, G. W., et al. (2008). A new large animal model of CLN5 neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in borderdale sheep is caused by a nucleotide substitution at a consensus splice site (c.571+1G>A) leading to excision of exon 3. Neurobiology of Disease, 29(2), 306-315.
- Futerman, A. H., & van Meer, G. (2004). The cell biology of lysosomal storage disorders. Nature Reviews.Molecular Cell Biology, 5(7), 554-565.
- Gao, H., Boustany, R. M., Espinola, J. A., Cotman, S. L., Srinidhi, L., Antonellis, K. A., et al. (2002). Mutations in a novel CLN6-encoded transmembrane protein cause variant neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in man and mouse. Am J Hum Genet, 70(2), 324-35.
- Garden, G. A. (2002). Microglia in human immunodeficiency virus-associated neurodegeneration. Glia, 40(2), 240-251.
- Geppert, M., Goda, Y., Stevens, C. F. & Sudhof, T. C. (1997) .The small GTP-binding protein Rab3A regulates a late step in synaptic vesicle fusion. Nature 387, 810-814.
- Gil, J. M., & Rego, A. C. (2008). Mechanisms of neurodegeneration in huntington's disease. The European Journal of Neuroscience, 27(11), 2803-2820.
- Giovedi, S. Vaccaro, P., Valtorta, F., Darchen, F., Greengard, P., Cesareni, G., Benfenati, F. (2004). Synapsin is a novel Rab3 effector protein on small synaptic vesicles. I. Identification and characterization of the synapsin I-Rab3 interactions in vitro and in intact nerve terminals. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 43760-43768.

- Glickman, J. N., & Kornfeld, S. (1993). Mannose 6-phosphate-independent targeting of lysosomal enzymes in I-cell disease B lymphoblasts. The Journal of Cell Biology, 123(1), 99-108.
- Golabek, A. A., & Kida, E. (2006). Tripeptidyl-peptidase I in health and disease. Biological Chemistry, 387(8), 1091-1099.
- Gopalakrishnan, M. M., Grosch, H. W., Locatelli-Hoops, S., Werth, N., Smolenova, E., Nettersheim, M., et al. (2004). Purified recombinant human prosaposin forms oligomers that bind procathepsin D and affect its autoactivation. The Biochemical Journal, 383(Pt. 3), 507-515.
- Goswami, R., Ahmed, M., Kilkus, J., Han, T., Dawson, S. A., & Dawson, G. (2005). Differential regulation of ceramide in lipid-rich microdomains (rafts): Antagonistic role of palmitoyl:Protein thioesterase and neutral sphingomyelinase 2. Journal of Neuroscience Research, 81(2), 208-217.
- Guarneri, R., Russo, D., Cascio, C., D'Agostino, S., Galizzi, G., Bigini, P., et al. (2004). Retinal oxidation, apoptosis and age- and sex-differences in the mnd mutant mouse, a model of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Brain Res, 1014(1-2), 209-20.
- Guillas, I., Kirchman, P. A., Chuard, R., Pfefferli, M., Jiang, J. C., Jazwinski, S. M., et al. (2001). C26-CoA-dependent ceramide synthesis of saccharomyces cerevisiae is operated by Lag1p and Lac1p. The EMBO Journal, 20(11), 2655-2665.
- Gupta, P., Soyombo, A. A., Atashband, A., Wisniewski, K. E., Shelton, J. M., Richardson, J. A., et al. (2001). Disruption of PPT1 or PPT2 causes neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 98(24), 13566-71.
- Hafezparast, M., Ahmad-Annuar, A., Wood, N. W., Tabrizi, S. J., & Fisher, E. M. (2002). Mouse models for neurological disease. Lancet Neurology, 1(4), 215-224.
- Haidar, B., Kiss, R. S., Sarov-Blat, L., Brunet, R., Harder, C., McPherson, R., et al. (2006). Cathepsin D, a lysosomal protease, regulates ABCA1-mediated lipid efflux. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 281(52), 39971-39981.
- Halassa, M. M., Fellin, T., & Haydon, P. G. (2007). The tripartite synapse: Roles for gliotransmission in health and disease. Trends in Molecular Medicine, 13(2), 54-63.
- Haltia, M. (2006). The neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinoses: From past to present. Biochim Biophys Acta, Oct; 1762(10):850-6.
- Haltia, M. (2003). The neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinoses. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 62(1), 1-13.
- Haltia, M., Rapola, J., Santavuori, P., & Keranen, A. (1973). Infantile type of so-called neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis. 2. morphological and biochemical studies. J Neurol Sci, 18(3), 269-85.
- Hanisch, U. K., & Kettenmann, H. (2007). Microglia: Active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain. Nature Neuroscience, 10(11), 1387-1394.
- Hara T., Nakamura K., Matsui M., Yamamoto A., Nakahara Y., Suzuki-Migishima R.,Yokoyama M., Mishima K., Saito I., Okano H., Mizushima N. (2006). Suppression of basal autophagy in neural cells causes neurodegenerative disease in mice. Nature, 441(7095):885-9.
- Hartikainen, J. M., Ju, W., Wisniewski, K. E., Moroziewicz, D. N., Kaczmarski, A. L., McLendon, L., et al. (1999). Late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis is due to splicing mutations in the CLN2 gene. Mol Genet Metab, 67(2), 162-8.
- Heine, C., Koch, B., Storch, S., Kohlschutter, A., Palmer, D. N., & Braulke, T. (2004). Defective endoplasmic reticulum-resident membrane protein CLN6 affects lysosomal

degradation of endocytosed arylsulfatase A. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 279(21), 22347-22352.

- Heinonen, O., Kyttala, A., Lehmus, E., Paunio, T., Peltonen, L., & Jalanko, A. (2000a). Expression of palmitoyl protein thioesterase in neurons. Mol Genet Metab, 69(2), 123-9.
- Heinonen, O., Salonen, T., Jalanko, A., Peltonen, L., & Copp, A. (2000b). CLN-1 and CLN-5, genes for infantile and variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses, are expressed in the embryonic human brain. J Comp Neurol, 426(3), 406-12.
- Hellsten, E., Vesa, J., Olkkonen, V. M., Jalanko, A., & Peltonen, L. (1996). Human palmitoyl protein thioesterase: Evidence for lysosomal targeting of the enzyme and disturbed cellular routing in infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Embo J, 15(19), 5240-5.
- Hermansson, M., Kakela, R., Berghall, M., Lehesjoki, A. E., Somerharju, P., & Lahtinen, U. (2005). Mass spectrometric analysis reveals changes in phospholipid, neutral sphingolipid and sulfatide molecular species in progressive epilepsy with mental retardation, EPMR, brain: A case study. Journal of Neurochemistry, 95(3), 609-617.
- Herrmann, P., Druckrey-Fiskaaen, C., Kouznetsova, E., Heinitz, K., Bigl, M., Cotman, S. L., et al. (2008). Developmental impairments of select neurotransmitter systems in brains of Cln3(Deltaex7/8) knock-in mice, an animal model of juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Journal of Neuroscience Research, 86(8), 1857-1870.
- Holbrook, J. A., Neu-Yilik, G., Hentze, M. W., & Kulozik, A. E. (2004). Nonsense-mediated decay approaches the clinic. Nature Genetics, 36(8), 801-808.
- Holmberg, V., Jalanko, A., Isosomppi, J., Fabritius, A. L., Peltonen, L., & Kopra, O. (2004). The mouse ortholog of the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis CLN5 gene encodes a soluble lysosomal glycoprotein expressed in the developing brain. Neurobiol Dis, 16(1), 29-40.
- Holmberg, V., Lauronen, L., Autti, T., Santavuori, P., Savukoski, M., Uvebrant, P., et al. (2000). Phenotype-genotype correlation in eight patients with finnish variant late infantile NCL (CLN5). Neurology, 55(4), 579-581.
- Houweling, P. J., Cavanagh, J. A., Palmer, D. N., Frugier, T., Mitchell, N. L., Windsor, P. A., et al. (2006). Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in devon cattle is caused by a single base duplication (c.662dupG) in the bovine CLN5 gene. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1762(10), 890-897.
- Isosomppi, J., Heinonen, O., Hiltunen, J. O., Greene, N. D., Vesa, J., Uusitalo, A., et al. (1999). Developmental expression of palmitoyl protein thioesterase in normal mice. Brain Res Dev Brain Res, 118(1-2), 1-11.
- Isosomppi, J., Vesa, J., Jalanko, A., & Peltonen, L. (2002). Lysosomal localization of the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis CLN5 protein. Hum Mol Genet, 11(8), 885-91.
- Jabs, S., Quitsch, A., Kakela, R., Koch, B., Tyynela, J., Brade, H., et al. (2008). Accumulation of bis(monoacylglycero)phosphate and gangliosides in mouse models of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Journal of Neurochemistry, 106(3), 1415-1425.
- Jalanko A., Braulke T. (2008). Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses. Biochim Biophys Acta. Nov 24. [Epub ahead of print]
- Jalanko, A., Vesa, J., Manninen, T., von Schantz, C., Minye, H., Fabritius, A. L., et al. (2005). Mice with Ppt1Deltaex4 mutation replicate the INCL phenotype and show an inflammation-associated loss of interneurons. Neurobiol Dis, 18(1), 226-41.
- Jarvela, I., Autti, T., Lamminranta, S., Aberg, L., Raininko, R., & Santavuori, P. (1997). Clinical and magnetic resonance imaging findings in batten disease: Analysis of the major mutation (1.02-kb deletion). Annals of Neurology, 42(5), 799-802.

- Jarvela, I., Sainio, M., Rantamaki, T., Olkkonen, V. M., Carpen, O., Peltonen, L., et al. (1998). Biosynthesis and intracellular targeting of the CLN3 protein defective in batten disease. Hum Mol Genet, 7(1), 85-90.
- Jatana M., Giri S., Singh A.K. (2002). Apoptotic positive cells in Krabbe brain and induction of apoptosis in rat C6 glial cells by psychosine. Neurosci Lett, 330(2):183-7.
- Jentsch, T. J. (2008). CLC chloride channels and transporters: From genes to protein structure, pathology and physiology. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, 43(1), 3-36.
- Journet, A., Chapel, A., Kieffer, S., Roux, F., & Garin, J. (2002). Proteomic analysis of human lysosomes: Application to monocytic and breast cancer cells. Proteomics, 2(8), 1026-1040.
- Ju, W., Zhong, R., Moore, S., Moroziewicz, D., Currie, J. R., Parfrey, P., et al. (2002). Identification of novel CLN2 mutations shows canadian specific NCL2 alleles. Journal of Medical Genetics, 39(11), 822-825.
- Kandel E.R., Schwartz J.H., Jessel T.M. (2000). Principles of Neural Science, McGraw Hill, New York.
- Kasho, V. N., Smirnova, I. N. & Kaback, H. R. (2006) Sequence alignment and homology threading reveals prokaryotic and eukaryotic proteins similar to lactose permease. J. Mol. Biol. 358, 1060-1070.
- Katz, M. L., Shibuya, H., Liu, P. C., Kaur, S., Gao, C. L., & Johnson, G. S. (1999). A mouse gene knockout model for juvenile ceroid-lipofuscinosis (batten disease). Journal of Neuroscience Research, 57(4), 551-556.
- Kay, G. W., Palmer, D. N., Rezaie, P., & Cooper, J. D. (2006). Activation of non-neuronal cells within the prenatal developing brain of sheep with neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Brain Pathology (Zurich, Switzerland), 16(2), 110-116.
- Kielar, C., Maddox, L., Bible, E., Pontikis, C. C., Macauley, S. L., Griffey, M. A., et al. (2007). Successive neuron loss in the thalamus and cortex in a mouse model of infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Neurobiol Dis, Jan;25(1):150-62.
- Kiialainen A., Hovanes K., Paloneva J., Kopra O., Peltonen L. (2005). Dap12 and Trem2, molecules involved in innate immunity and neurodegeneration, are co-expressed in the CNS. Neurobiol Dis, 18(2):314-22.
- Kim, B. W., Choo, H. J., Lee, J. W., Kim, J. H., & Ko, Y. G. (2004). Extracellular ATP is generated by ATP synthase complex in adipocyte lipid rafts. Experimental & Molecular Medicine, 36(5), 476-485.
- Kim, S. J., Zhang, Z., Hitomi, E., Lee, Y. C., & Mukherjee, A. B. (2006). Endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced caspase-4 activation mediates apoptosis and neurodegeneration in INCL. Human Molecular Genetics, 15(11), 1826-1834.
- Kim, S. J., Zhang, Z., Sarkar, C., Tsai, P. C., Lee, Y. C., Dye, L., et al. (2008). Palmitoyl protein thioesterase-1 deficiency impairs synaptic vesicle recycling at nerve terminals, contributing to neuropathology in humans and mice. The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 118(9), 3075-3086.
- Kitzmuller, C., Haines, R. L., Codlin, S., Cutler, D. F., & Mole, S. E. (2008). A function retained by the common mutant CLN3 protein is responsible for the late onset of juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Human Molecular Genetics, 17(2), 303-312.
- Klionsky D.J., Emr S.D. (2000) Autophagy as a regulated pathway of cellular degradation. Science, 290(5497):1717-21. Review.
- Knapp, P. E., Skoff, R. P. & Redstone, D. W. (1986) Oligodendroglial cell death in jimpy mice: an explanation for the myelin deficit. J. Neurosci. 6, 2813-2822.

- Ko, D. C., Milenkovic, L., Beier, S. M., Manuel, H., Buchanan, J., & Scott, M. P. (2005). Cell-autonomous death of cerebellar purkinje neurons with autophagy in niemann-pick type C disease. PLoS Genetics, 1(1), 81-95.
- Koike, M., Nakanishi, H., Saftig, P., Ezaki, J., Isahara, K., Ohsawa, Y., et al. (2000). Cathepsin D deficiency induces lysosomal storage with ceroid lipofuscin in mouse CNS neurons. The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience, 20(18), 6898-6906.
- Koike, M., Shibata, M., Ohsawa, Y., Nakanishi, H., Koga, T., Kametaka, S., et al. (2003). Involvement of two different cell death pathways in retinal atrophy of cathepsin Ddeficient mice. Molecular and Cellular Neurosciences, 22(2), 146-161.
- Koike, M., Shibata, M., Waguri, S., Yoshimura, K., Tanida, I., Kominami, E., et al. (2005). Participation of autophagy in storage of lysosomes in neurons from mouse models of neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinoses (batten disease). The American Journal of Pathology, 167(6), 1713-1728.
- Komatsu M., Kominami E., Tanaka K. (2006). Autophagy and neurodegeneration. Autophagy, 2(4):315-7.
- Konradi C. (2005).Gene expression microarray studies in polygenic psychiatric disorders: applications and data analysis. Brain Res Brain Res Rev. 50(1):142-55.
- Kopra, O., Vesa, J., von Schantz, C., Manninen, T., Minye, H., Fabritius, A. L., et al. (2004). A mouse model for finnish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis, CLN5, reveals neuropathology associated with early aging. Hum Mol Genet, 13(23), 2893-906.
- Kornfeld, S., & Mellman, I. (1989). The biogenesis of lysosomes. Annual Review of Cell Biology, 5, 483-525.
- Kovacs, A. D., & Pearce, D. A. (2008). Attenuation of AMPA receptor activity improves motor skills in a mouse model of juvenile batten disease. Experimental Neurology, 209(1), 288-291.
- Kovacs, A. D., Weimer, J. M., & Pearce, D. A. (2006). Selectively increased sensitivity of cerebellar granule cells to AMPA receptor-mediated excitotoxicity in a mouse model of batten disease. Neurobiology of Disease, 22(3), 575-585.
- Krsulovic, J., Couve, E. & Roncagliolo, M. (1999). Dysmyelination, demyelination and reactive astrogliosis in the optic nerve of the taiep rat. Biol. Res. 32, 253-262.
- Kyttala, A., Ihrke, G., Vesa, J., Schell, M. J., & Luzio, J. P. (2004). Two motifs target batten disease protein CLN3 to lysosomes in transfected nonneuronal and neuronal cells. Molecular Biology of the Cell, 15(3), 1313-1323.
- Kyttala, A., Lahtinen, U., Braulke, T., & Hofmann, S. L. (2006). Functional biology of the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCL) proteins. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1762(10), 920-933.
- Lang, A. H., Hirvasniemi, A., & Siivola, J. (1997). Neurophysiological findings in the northern epilepsy syndrome. Acta Neurologica Scandinavica, 95(1), 1-8.
- Lange, P. F., Wartosch, L., Jentsch, T. J., & Fuhrmann, J. C. (2006). ClC-7 requires Ostm1 as a beta-subunit to support bone resorption and lysosomal function. Nature, 440(7081), 220-223.
- Lauronen L., Huttunen J., Kirveskari E., Wikström H., Sainio K., Autti T., Santavuori P. (2002). Enlarged SI and SII somatosensory evoked responses in the CLN5 form of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Clin Neurophysiol. 113(9):1491-500.

- Lefrancois, S., Zen, A. J., Canuel, M., & Morales, C. R. (2003). The lysosomal trafficking of sphingolipid activator proteins (SAPs) is mediated by sortilin. The EMBO Journal, 22(24), 6430-6437.
- Lehtovirta, M., Kyttala, A., Eskelinen, E. L., Hess, M., Heinonen, O., & Jalanko, A. (2001). Palmitoyl protein thioesterase (PPT) localizes into synaptosomes and synaptic vesicles in neurons: Implications for infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (INCL). Hum Mol Genet, 10(1), 69-75.
- Lee G. (2005). Tau and src family tyrosine kinases. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1739(2-3):323-30. Review
- Li, R., Messing, A., Goldman, J. E., & Brenner, M. (2002). GFAP mutations in alexander disease. International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the International Society for Developmental Neuroscience, 20(3-5), 259-268.
- Liberto, C. M., Albrecht, P. J., Herx, L. M., Yong, V. W., & Levison, S. W. (2004). Proregenerative properties of cytokine-activated astrocytes. Journal of Neurochemistry, 89(5), 1092-1100.
- Ling, E. A., & Wong, W. C. (1993). The origin and nature of ramified and amoeboid microglia: A historical review and current concepts. Glia, 7(1), 9-18.
- Liu, Y., Fisher, D. A., & Storm, D. R. (1994). Intracellular sorting of neuromodulin (GAP-43) mutants modified in the membrane targeting domain. The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience, 14(10), 5807-5817.
- Lonka, L., Kyttala, A., Ranta, S., Jalanko, A., & Lehesjoki, A. E. (2000). The neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis CLN8 membrane protein is a resident of the endoplasmic reticulum. Hum Mol Genet, 9(11), 1691-7.
- Lu, J. Y., & Hofmann, S. L. (2006). Thematic review series: Lipid posttranslational modifications. lysosomal metabolism of lipid-modified proteins. Journal of Lipid Research, 47(7), 1352-1357.
- Lu, J.Y., Verkruyse, L.A., and Hofmann, S.I. (1996). Lipid thioesters derived from acylated proteins accumulate in infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis: correction of the defect in lymphoblasts by recombinant palmitoyl-protein thioesterase. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 93, 10046-10050.
- Luiro, K., Kopra, O., Blom, T., Gentile, M., Mitchison, H. M., Hovatta, I., et al. (2006). Batten disease (JNCL) is linked to disturbances in mitochondrial, cytoskeletal, and synaptic compartments. J Neurosci Res, 84(5), 1124-38.
- Luiro, K., Yliannala, K., Ahtiainen, L., Maunu, H., Jarvela, I., Kyttala, A., et al. (2004). Interconnections of CLN3, Hook1 and rab proteins link batten disease to defects in the endocytic pathway. Hum Mol Genet, 13(23), 3017-27.
- Luiro, K., Kopra, O., Lehtovirta, M. & Jalanko, A. (2001) CLN3 protein is targeted to neuronal synapses but excluded from synaptic vesicles: new clues to Batten disease. Hum Mol Genet 10, 2123-31.
- Lyly, A., Marjavaara, S. K., Kyttala, A., Uusi-Rauva, K., Luiro, K., Kopra, O., et al. (2008). Deficiency of the INCL protein Ppt1 results in changes in ectopic F1-ATP synthase and altered cholesterol metabolism. Human Molecular Genetics, 17(10), 1406-1417.
- Lyon, G., Fattal-Valevski, A. & Kolodny, E. H. (2006) Leukodystrophies: clinical and genetic aspects. Top. Magn. Reson. Imaging 17, 219-242.
- Mangiarini L., Sathasivam K., Seller M., Cozens B., Harper A., Hetherington C., Lawton M., Trottier Y., Lehrach H., Davies S.W., Bates G.P. (1996). Exon 1 of the HD gene with an expanded CAG repeat is sufficient to cause a progressive neurological phenotype in transgenic mice. Cell. 87(3):493-506.

- Maragakis, N. J., & Rothstein, J. D. (2006). Mechanisms of disease: Astrocytes in neurodegenerative disease. Nature Clinical Practice. Neurology, 2(12), 679-689.
- Martinez, L. O., Jacquet, S., Esteve, J. P., Rolland, C., Cabezon, E., Champagne, E., et al. (2003). Ectopic beta-chain of ATP synthase is an apolipoprotein A-I receptor in hepatic HDL endocytosis. Nature, 421(6918), 75-79.
- McGeer, P. L., & McGeer, E. G. (2008). Glial reactions in parkinson's disease. Movement Disorders : Official Journal of the Movement Disorder Society, 23(4), 474-483.
- McKnight, A.J., Gordon, S. (1998). The EGF-TM7 family: unusual structures at the leukocyte surface. J Leukoc Biol. 63(3):271-80. Review.
- McTigue D.M., Tripathi R.B. (2008). The life, death, and replacement of oligodendrocytes in the adult CNS. J Neurochem, 107(1):1-19.
- Melville, S. A., Wilson, C. L., Chiang, C. S., Studdert, V. P., Lingaas, F., & Wilton, A. N. (2005). A mutation in canine CLN5 causes neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in border collie dogs. Genomics, 86(3), 287-94.
- Mennini, T., Bastone, A., Crespi, D., Comoletti, D., & Manzoni, C. (1998). Spinal cord GLT-1 glutamate transporter and blood glutamic acid alterations in motor neuron degeneration (mnd) mice. Journal of the Neurological Sciences, 157(1), 31-36.
- Mennini, T., Bigini, P., Ravizza, T., Vezzani, A., Calvaresi, N., Tortarolo, M., et al. (2002). Expression of glutamate receptor subtypes in the spinal cord of control and mnd mice, a model of motor neuron disorder. Journal of Neuroscience Research, 70(4), 553-560.
- Messer, A., Plummer, J., MacMillen, M. C., & Frankel, W. N. (1995). Genetics of primary and timing effects in the mnd mouse. American Journal of Medical Genetics, 57(2), 361-364.
- Messer, A., Plummer, J., Wong, V., & Lavail, M. M. (1993). Retinal degeneration in motor neuron degeneration (mnd) mutant mice. Experimental Eye Research, 57(5), 637-641.
- Minarowska, A., Minarowski, L., Karwowska, A., & Gacko, M. (2007). Regulatory role of cathepsin D in apoptosis. Folia Histochemica Et Cytobiologica / Polish Academy of Sciences, Polish Histochemical and Cytochemical Society, 45(3), 159-163.
- Mitchell, W. A., Wheeler, R. B., Sharp, J. D., Bate, S. L., Gardiner, R. M., Ranta, U. S., et al. (2001). Turkish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN7) may be allelic to CLN8. Eur J Paediatr Neurol, 5 Suppl A, 21-7.
- Mitchison, H. M., Bernard, D. J., Greene, N. D., Cooper, J. D., Junaid, M. A., Pullarkat, R. K., et al. (1999). Targeted disruption of the Cln3 gene provides a mouse model for batten disease. the batten mouse model consortium [corrected]. Neurobiol Dis, 6(5), 321-34.
- Mitchison, H. M., Hofmann, S. L., Becerra, C. H., Munroe, P. B., Lake, B. D., Crow, Y. J., et al. (1998). Mutations in the palmitoyl-protein thioesterase gene (PPT; CLN1) causing juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis with granular osmiophilic deposits. Hum Mol Genet, 7(2), 291-7.
- Mole, S. E., Michaux, G., Codlin, S., Wheeler, R. B., Sharp, J. D., & Cutler, D. F. (2004). CLN6, which is associated with a lysosomal storage disease, is an endoplasmic reticulum protein. Experimental Cell Research, 298(2), 399-406.
- Mole, S. E., Williams, R. E., & Goebel, H. H. (2005). Correlations between genotype, ultrastructural morphology and clinical phenotype in the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses. Neurogenetics, Sep;6(3):107-26
- Moser, T. L., Kenan, D. J., Ashley, T. A., Roy, J. A., Goodman, M. D., Misra, U. K., et al. (2001). Endothelial cell surface F1-F0 ATP synthase is active in ATP synthesis and is

inhibited by angiostatin. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 98(12), 6656-6661.

- Moss, C. X., Villadangos, J. A. & Watts, C. (2005) Destructive potential of the aspartyl protease cathepsin D in MHC class II-restricted antigen processing. Eur. J. Immunol. 35, 3442-3451.
- Mullins, C., & Bonifacino, J. S. (2001). The molecular machinery for lysosome biogenesis. BioEssays : News and Reviews in Molecular, Cellular and Developmental Biology, 23(4), 333-343.
- Ni, X., Morales, C.R. (2007). The lysosomal trafficking of acid sphingomyelinase is mediated by sortilin and mannose 6-phosphate receptor. Traffic. Jul;7(7):889-902.
- Nugent, T., Mole, S. E., & Jones, D. T. (2008). The transmembrane topology of batten disease protein CLN3 determined by consensus computational prediction constrained by experimental data. FEBS Letters, 582(7), 1019-1024.
- Oliver, P. L., & Davies, K. E. (2005). Analysis of human neurological disorders using mutagenesis in the mouse. Clinical Science (London, England : 1979), 108(5), 385-397.
- Oswald, M. J., Palmer, D. N., Kay, G. W., Shemilt, S. J., Rezaie, P., & Cooper, J. D. (2005). Glial activation spreads from specific cerebral foci and precedes neurodegeneration in presymptomatic ovine neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN6). Neurobiol Dis, 20(1), 49-63.
- Pal C., Hurst L.D. (2004). Evidence against the selfish operon theory. Trends Genet, 20(6):232-234.
- Palmer, D. N., Fearnley, I. M., Walker, J. E., Hall, N. A., Lake, B. D., Wolfe, L. S., et al. (1992). Mitochondrial ATP synthase subunit c storage in the ceroid-lipofuscinoses (batten disease). American Journal of Medical Genetics, 42(4), 561-567.
- Partanen, S., Haapanen, A., Kielar, C., Pontikis, C., Alexander, N., Inkinen, T., et al. (2008). Synaptic changes in the thalamocortical system of cathepsin D-deficient mice: A model of human congenital neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis. Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology, 67(1), 16-29.
- Pekny, M., & Nilsson, M. (2005). Astrocyte activation and reactive gliosis. Glia, 50(4), 427-434.
- Peltonen, L., Savukoski, M., & Vesa, J. (2000). Genetics of the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses. Curr Opin Genet Dev, 10(3), 299-305.
- Persaud-Sawin, D. A., VanDongen, A., & Boustany, R. M. (2002). Motifs within the CLN3 protein: Modulation of cell growth rates and apoptosis. Human Molecular Genetics, 11(18), 2129-2142.
- Peterson, L. K., & Fujinami, R. S. (2007). Inflammation, demyelination, neurodegeneration and neuroprotection in the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis. Journal of Neuroimmunology, 184(1-2), 37-44.
- Picciotto, M. R., & Wickman, K. (1998). Using knockout and transgenic mice to study neurophysiology and behavior. Physiological Reviews, 78(4), 1131-1163.
- Pineda-Trujillo, N., Cornejo, W., Carrizosa, J., Wheeler, R. B., Munera, S., Valencia, A., et al. (2005). A CLN5 mutation causing an atypical neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis of juvenile onset. Neurology, 64(4), 740-2.
- Pontikis, C. C., Cella, C. V., Parihar, N., Lim, M. J., Chakrabarti, S., Mitchison, H. M., et al. (2004). Late onset neurodegeneration in the Cln3-/- mouse model of juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis is preceded by low level glial activation. Brain Res, 1023(2), 231-42.

- Pontikis, C. C., Cotman, S. L., Macdonald, M. E., & Cooper, J. D. (2005). Thalamocortical neuron loss and localized astrocytosis in the Cln3(Deltaex7/8) knock-in mouse model of batten disease. Neurobiol Dis, Dec;20(3):823-36.
- Puranam, K. L., Guo, W. X., Qian, W. H., Nikbakht, K., & Boustany, R. M. (1999). CLN3 defines a novel antiapoptotic pathway operative in neurodegeneration and mediated by ceramide. Molecular Genetics and Metabolism, 66(4), 294-308.
- Qiao, X., Lu, J. Y., & Hofmann, S. L. (2007). Gene expression profiling in a mouse model of infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis reveals upregulation of immediate early genes and mediators of the inflammatory response. BMC Neuroscience, 8, 95.
- Rakheja, D., Narayan, S. B., Pastor, J. V., & Bennett, M. J. (2004). CLN3P, the batten disease protein, localizes to membrane lipid rafts (detergent-resistant membranes). Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications, 317(4), 988-991.
- Ramadan, H., Al-Din, A. S., Ismail, A., Balen, F., Varma, A., Twomey, A., et al. (2007). Adult neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis caused by deficiency in palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1. Neurology, 68(5), 387-388.
- Ranta, S., Topcu M., Tegelberg S., Tan H., Ustübütün A., Saatci I., Dufke A., Enders H., Pohl K., Alembik Y., Mitchell W.A., Mole S.E., Lehesjoki A.E .(2004) Variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in a subset of Turkish patients is allelic to Northern epilepsy. Hum Mutat 23, 300-5.
- Ranta, S., & Lehesjoki, A. E. (2000). Northern epilepsy, a new member of the NCL family. Neurological Sciences : Official Journal of the Italian Neurological Society and of the Italian Society of Clinical Neurophysiology, 21(3 Suppl), S43-7.
- Ranta, S., Zhang, Y., Ross, B., Lonka, L., Takkunen, E., Messer, A., et al. (1999). The neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses in human EPMR and mnd mutant mice are associated with mutations in CLN8. Nat Genet, 23(2), 233-6.
- Rapola, J., Lahdetie, J., Isosomppi, J., Helminen, P., Penttinen, M., & Jarvela, I. (1999). Prenatal diagnosis of variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (vLINCL[finnish]; CLN5). Prenat Diagn, 19(7), 685-8.
- Readhead, C., Hood L. (1990). The dysmyelinating mouse mutations shiverer (shi) and myelin deficient (shimld). Behav Genet, 20(2):213-34. Review.
- Reczek, D., Schwake, M., Schroder, J., Hughes, H., Blanz, J., Jin, X., et al. (2007). LIMP-2 is a receptor for lysosomal mannose-6-phosphate-independent targeting of betaglucocerebrosidase. Cell, 131(4), 770-783.
- Reeves, S.A., Helman, L.J., Allison, A., Israel, M.A. (1989). Molecular cloning and primary structure of human glial fibrillary acidic protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 86(13):5178-82.
- Ribe E.M., Serrano-Saiz E., Akpan N., Troy C.M. (2008). Mechanisms of neuronal death in disease: defining the models and the players. Biochem J, 415(2):165-82. Review.
- Riebeling, C., Allegood, J. C., Wang, E., Merrill, A. H., Jr, & Futerman, A. H. (2003). Two mammalian longevity assurance gene (LAG1) family members, trh1 and trh4, regulate dihydroceramide synthesis using different fatty acyl-CoA donors. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 278(44), 43452-43459.
- Roach, A., Boylan, K., Horvath, S., Prusiner, S. B. & Hood, L. E. (1983) Characterization of cloned cDNA representing rat myelin basic protein: absence of expression in brain of shiverer mutant mice. Cell 34, 799-806.
- Rylova, S. N., Amalfitano, A., Persaud-Sawin, D. A., Guo, W. X., Chang, J., Jansen, P. J., et al. (2002). The CLN3 gene is a novel molecular target for cancer drug discovery. Cancer Research, 62(3), 801-808.

- Saftig, P., Hetman, M., Schmahl, W., Weber, K., Heine, L., Mossmann, H., et al. (1995). Mice deficient for the lysosomal proteinase cathepsin D exhibit progressive atrophy of the intestinal mucosa and profound destruction of lymphoid cells. The EMBO Journal, 14(15), 3599-3608.
- Saha, A., Kim, S. J., Zhang, Z., Lee, Y. C., Sarkar, C., Tsai, P. C., et al. (2008). RAGE signaling contributes to neuroinflammation in infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. FEBS Letters, 582(27), 3823-3831.
- Sango, K., Yamanaka, S., Hoffmann, A., Okuda, Y., Grinberg, A., Westphal, H., et al. (1995). Mouse models of tay-sachs and sandhoff diseases differ in neurologic phenotype and ganglioside metabolism. Nature Genetics, 11(2), 170-176.
- Santavuori, P. (1988). Neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinoses in childhood. Brain Dev, 10(2), 80-3.
- Santavuori, P., Haltia, M., & Rapola, J. (1974). Infantile type of so-called neuronal ceroidlipofuscinosis. Dev Med Child Neurol, 16(5), 644-53.
- Santavuori, P., Haltia, M., Rapola, J., & Raitta, C. (1973). Infantile type of so-called neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis. 1. A clinical study of 15 patients. J Neurol Sci, 18(3), 257-67.
- Santavuori, P., Lauronen, L., Kirveskari, E., Aberg, L., Sainio, K., & Autti, T. (2000). Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses in childhood. Neurol Sci, 21(3 Suppl), S35-41.
- Santavuori, P., Linnankivi, T., Jaeken, J., Vanhanen, S. L., Telakivi, T., & Heiskala, H. (1993). Psychological symptoms and sleep disturbances in neuronal ceroidlipofuscinoses (NCL). J Inherit Metab Dis, 16(2), 245-8.
- Santavuori, P., Rapola, J., Nuutila, A., Raininko, R., Lappi, M., Launes, J., et al. (1991). The spectrum of jansky-bielschowsky disease. Neuropediatrics, 22(2), 92-96.
- Santavuori, P., Rapola, J., Sainio, K., & Raitta, C. (1982). A variant of jansky-bielschowsky disease. Neuropediatrics, 13(3), 135-41.
- Sanatavuori, P., Rapola, J., Haltia, M., Tyynelä, J., Peltonen, L., Mole, S.E., .CLN5 Finnish variant late infantile NCL. In: Goebel HH, Mole SE, Lake BD, eds. The Neuronal Ceroid Lipofuscinoses (Batten Disease). IOS Press: Amsterdam, 1999:91-101
- Santuccione A., Sytnyk V., Leshchyns'ka I., Schachner M. (2005). Prion protein recruits its neuronal receptor NCAM to lipid rafts to activate p59fyn and to enhance neurite outgrowth. J Cell Biol. 169(2):341-54
- Saraste, A. (1999). Morphologic criteria and detection of apoptosis. Herz, 24(3), 189-195.
- Savukoski, M., Klockars, T., Holmberg, V., Santavuori, P., Lander, E. S., & Peltonen, L. (1998). CLN5, a novel gene encoding a putative transmembrane protein mutated in finnish variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Nat Genet, 19(3), 286-8.
- Schulz, A. Mousallem T., Venkataramani M., Persaud-Sawin D.A., Zucker A., Luberto C., Bielawska A., Bielawski J., Holthuis J.C., Jazwinski S.M., Kozhaya L., Dbaibo G.S., Boustany R.M. (2006) The CLN9 protein, a regulator of dihydroceramide synthase. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 2784-2794.
- Schulz, A., Dhar, S., Rylova, S., Dbaibo, G., Alroy, J., Hagel, C., et al. (2004). Impaired cell adhesion and apoptosis in a novel CLN9 batten disease variant. Annals of Neurology, 56(3), 342-350.
- Schwartz, M., Butovsky, O., Bruck, W., & Hanisch, U. K. (2006). Microglial phenotype: Is the commitment reversible? Trends in Neurosciences, 29(2), 68-74.
- Seigel, G. M., Lotery, A., Kummer, A., Bernard, D. J., Greene, N. D., Turmaine, M., et al. (2002). Retinal pathology and function in a Cln3 knockout mouse model of juvenile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (batten disease). Molecular and Cellular Neurosciences, 19(4), 515-527.

- Settembre, C., Fraldi, A., Jahreiss, L., Spampanato, C., Venturi, C., Medina, D., et al. (2008). A block of autophagy in lysosomal storage disorders. Human Molecular Genetics, 17(1), 119-129.
- Sharp, J. D. Wheeler R.B., Lake B.D., Savukoski M., Järvelä I.E., Peltonen L., Gardiner R.M., Williams R.E. (1997) Loci for classical and a variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis map to chromosomes 11p15 and 15q21-23. Hum Mol Genet 6, 591-5.
- Shaw, P. J. (2005). Molecular and cellular pathways of neurodegeneration in motor neurone disease. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery, and Psychiatry, 76(8), 1046-1057.
- Shimizu, T., Hayashi, Y., Yamasaki, R., Yamada, J., Zhang, J., Ukai, K., et al. (2005). Proteolytic degradation of glutamate decarboxylase mediates disinhibition of hippocampal CA3 pyramidal cells in cathepsin D-deficient mice. Journal of Neurochemistry, 94(3), 680-690.
- Siintola, E., Lehesjoki, A. E., & Mole, S. E. (2006a). Molecular genetics of the NCLs -status and perspectives. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1762(10), 857-864.
- Siintola, E., Partanen, S., Stromme, P., Haapanen, A., Haltia, M., Maehlen, J., et al. (2006b). Cathepsin D deficiency underlies congenital human neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis. Brain, 129(Pt 6), 1438-45.
- Siintola, E., Topcu, M., Aula, N., Lohi, H., Minassian, B. A., Paterson, A. D., et al. (2007). The novel neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis gene MFSD8 encodes a putative lysosomal transporter. American Journal of Human Genetics, 81(1), 136-146.
- Sleat, D. E., Donnelly, R. J., Lackland, H., Liu, C. G., Sohar, I., Pullarkat, R. K., et al. (1997). Association of mutations in a lysosomal protein with classical late-infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Science, 277(5333), 1802-5.
- Sleat, D. E., Gin, R. M., Sohar, I., Wisniewski, K., Sklower-Brooks, S., Pullarkat, R. K., et al. (1999). Mutational analysis of the defective protease in classic late-infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis, a neurodegenerative lysosomal storage disorder. Am J Hum Genet, 64(6), 1511-23.
- Sleat, D. E., Lackland, H., Wang, Y., Sohar, I., Xiao, G., Li, H., et al. (2005). The human brain mannose 6-phosphate glycoproteome: A complex mixture composed of multiple isoforms of many soluble lysosomal proteins. Proteomics, 5(6), 1520-32.
- Sleat, D. E., Wiseman, J. A., El-Banna, M., Kim, K. H., Mao, Q., Price, S., et al. (2004). A mouse model of classical late-infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis based on targeted disruption of the CLN2 gene results in a loss of tripeptidyl-peptidase I activity and progressive neurodegeneration. J Neurosci, 24(41), 9117-26.
- Sleat, D.E., Zheng, H., Qian, M., Lobel, P. (2006). Identification of sites of mannose 6phosphorylation on lysosomal proteins. Mol Cell Proteomics. Apr;5(4):686-701.
- Sleat, D. E., Zheng, H., & Lobel, P. (2007). The human urine mannose 6-phosphate glycoproteome. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1774(3), 368-372.
- Steinfeld, R., Heim, P., von Gregory, H., Meyer, K., Ullrich, K., Goebel, H. H., et al. (2002). Late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis: Quantitative description of the clinical course in patients with CLN2 mutations. Am J Med Genet, 112(4), 347-54.
- Steinfeld, R., Reinhardt, K., Schreiber, K., Hillebrand, M., Kraetzner, R., Bruck, W., et al. (2006). Cathepsin D deficiency is associated with a human neurodegenerative disorder. American Journal of Human Genetics, 78(6), 988-998.
- Storch, S., Pohl, S., Quitsch, A., Falley, K., & Braulke, T. (2007). C-terminal prenylation of the CLN3 membrane glycoprotein is required for efficient endosomal sorting to lysosomes. Traffic (Copenhagen, Denmark), 8(4), 431-444.

- Strittmatter, S. M., Fankhauser, C., Huang, P. L., Mashimo, H., & Fishman, M. C. (1995). Neuronal pathfinding is abnormal in mice lacking the neuronal growth cone protein GAP-43. Cell, 80(3), 445-452.
- Stryker E., Johnson K.G. (2007). LAR, liprin alpha and the regulation of active zone morphogenesis. J Cell Sci. 120(Pt 21):3723-8. Review
- Suopanki, J., Lintunen, M., Lahtinen, H., Haltia, M., Panula, P., Baumann, M., et al. (2002). Status epilepticus induces changes in the expression and localization of endogenous palmitoyl-protein thioesterase 1. Neurobiology of Disease, 10(3), 247-257.
- Suopanki, J., Tyynela, J., Baumann, M., & Haltia, M. (1999). The expression of palmitoylprotein thioesterase is developmentally regulated in neural tissues but not in nonneural tissues. Mol Genet Metab, 66(4), 290-3.
- Suzuki, K., Ezoe, T., Tohyama, J., Matsuda, J., Vanier, M. T., & Suzuki, K. (2003a). Are animal models useful for understanding the pathophysiology of lysosomal storage disease? Acta Paediatrica (Oslo, Norway : 1992).Supplement, 92(443), 54-62; discussion 45.
- Suzuki, K. (2003b) Globoid cell leukodystrophy (Krabbe's disease): update. J. Child Neurol. 18, 595-603.
- Tang, J., & Wong, R. N. (1987). Evolution in the structure and function of aspartic proteases. Journal of Cellular Biochemistry, 33(1), 53-63.
- Taniike, M., Yamanaka, S., Proia, R. L., Langaman, C., Bone-Turrentine, T., & Suzuki, K. (1995). Neuropathology of mice with targeted disruption of hexa gene, a model of taysachs disease. Acta Neuropathologica, 89(4), 296-304.
- Tardy, C., Andrieu-Abadie, N., Salvayre, R., & Levade, T. (2004). Lysosomal storage diseases: Is impaired apoptosis a pathogenic mechanism? Neurochemical Research, 29(5), 871-880.
- Tardy, C., Codogno, P., Autefage, H., Levade, T., & Andrieu-Abadie, N. (2006). Lysosomes and lysosomal proteins in cancer cell death (new players of an old struggle). Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1765(2), 101-125.
- Tecott, L. H. (2003). The genes and brains of mice and men. The American Journal of Psychiatry, 160(4), 646-656.
- The International Batten Disease Consortium.. (1995) Isolation of a novel gene underlying Batten disease, CLN3. Cell **82**, 949-57
- Thyagarajan, T., Totey, S., Danton, M. J., & Kulkarni, A. B. (2003). Genetically altered mouse models: The good, the bad, and the ugly. Critical Reviews in Oral Biology and Medicine : An Official Publication of the American Association of Oral Biologists, 14(3), 154-174.
- Topcu, M., Tan, H., Yalnizoglu, D., Usubutun, A., Saatci, I., Aynaci, M., et al. (2004). Evaluation of 36 patients from turkey with neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis: Clinical, neurophysiological, neuroradiological and histopathologic studies. Turk J Pediatr, 46(1), 1-10.
- Tyynela, J., Palmer, D. N., Baumann, M., & Haltia, M. (1993). Storage of saposins A and D in infantile neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis. FEBS Lett, 330(1), 8-12.
- Tyynela, J., Sohar, I., Sleat, D. E., Gin, R. M., Donnelly, R. J., Baumann, M., et al. (2000). A mutation in the ovine cathepsin D gene causes a congenital lysosomal storage disease with profound neurodegeneration. Embo J, 19(12), 2786-92.
- Tyynela, J., Suopanki, J., Santavuori, P., Baumann, M., & Haltia, M. (1997). Variant late infantile neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis: Pathology and biochemistry. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 56(4), 369-75.

- Uusi-Rauva, K., Luiro, K., Tanhuanpaa, K., Kopra, O., Martin-Vasallo, P., Kyttala, A., et al. (2008). Novel interactions of CLN3 protein link batten disease to dysregulation of fodrin-na+, K+ ATPase complex. Experimental Cell Research, 314(15), 2895-2905.
- v Eitzen, U., Egensperger, R., Kosel, S., Grasbon-Frodl, E. M., Imai, Y., Bise, K., et al. (1998). Microglia and the development of spongiform change in creutzfeldt-jakob disease. Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology, 57(3), 246-256.
- van der Knaap, M. S. (2001) Magnetic resonance in childhood white-matter disorders. Dev.Med. Child Neurol. 43, 705-712.
- van Diggelen, O. P., Thobois, S., Tilikete, C., Zabot, M. T., Keulemans, J. L., van Bunderen, P. A., et al. (2001). Adult neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis with palmitoyl-protein thioesterase deficiency: First adult-onset patients of a childhood disease. Ann Neurol, 50(2), 269-72.
- Vance, J. E., Stone, S. J., & Faust, J. R. (1997). Abnormalities in mitochondria-associated membranes and phospholipid biosynthetic enzymes in the mnd/mnd mouse model of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1344(3), 286-99.
- Vellodi, A. (2005). Lysosomal storage disorders. British Journal of Haematology, 128(4), 413-431.
- Verkruyse, L. A., & Hofmann, S. L. (1996). Lysosomal targeting of palmitoyl-protein thioesterase. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 271(26), 15831-15836.
- Vesa, J., Chin, M. H., Oelgeschlager, K., Isosomppi, J., DellAngelica, E. C., Jalanko, A., et al. (2002). Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses are connected at molecular level: Interaction of CLN5 protein with CLN2 and CLN3. Mol Biol Cell, 13(7), 2410-20.
- Vesa, J., & Peltonen, L. (2002). Mutated genes in juvenile and variant late infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses encode lysosomal proteins. Curr Mol Med, 2(5), 439-44.
- Vesa, J., Hellsten, E., Verkruyse, L. A., Camp, L. A., Rapola, J., Santavuori, P., et al. (1995). Mutations in the palmitoyl protein thioesterase gene causing infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Nature, 376(6541), 584-7.
- Vila, M. & Przedborski, S. (2003) Targeting programmed cell death in neurodegenerative diseases. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 4, 365-375.
- Vilhardt, F. (2005). Microglia: Phagocyte and glia cell. The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology, 37(1), 17-21.
- Virmani, T., Gupta, P., Liu, X., Kavalali, E. T., & Hofmann, S. L. (2005). Progressively reduced synaptic vesicle pool size in cultured neurons derived from neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis-1 knockout mice. Neurobiol Dis, 20(2), 314-23.
- Wei, H., Kim, S. J., Zhang, Z., Tsai, P. C., Wisniewski, K. E., & Mukherjee, A. B. (2008). ER and oxidative stresses are common mediators of apoptosis in both neurodegenerative and non-neurodegenerative lysosomal storage disorders and are alleviated by chemical chaperones. Human Molecular Genetics, 17(4), 469-477.
- Walkley S.U. (2009) Pathogenic cascades in lysosomal disease-Why so complex? J Inherit Metab Dis. Jan 7. [Epub ahead of print]
- Weimer, J. M., Custer, A. W., Benedict, J. W., Alexander, N. A., Kingsley, E., Federoff, H. J., et al. (2006). Visual deficits in a mouse model of batten disease are the result of optic nerve degeneration and loss of dorsal lateral geniculate thalamic neurons. Neurobiol Dis, 22(2), 284-93.
- Weimer, J. M., Kriscenski-Perry, E., Elshatory, Y., & Pearce, D. A. (2002). The neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses: Mutations in different proteins result in similar disease. Neuromolecular Med, 1(2), 111-24.

- Wheeler, R. B., Sharp, J. D., Schultz, R. A., Joslin, J. M., Williams, R. E., & Mole, S. E. (2002). The gene mutated in variant late-infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (CLN6) and in nclf mutant mice encodes a novel predicted transmembrane protein. Am J Hum Genet, 70(2), 537-42.
- Wiktorowicz, M. & Roach, A. (1991) Regulation of myelin basic protein gene transcription in normal and shiverer mutant mice. Dev. Neurosci. 13, 143-150.
- Williams, R. E., Aberg, L., Autti, T., Goebel, H. H., Kohlschutter, A., & Lonnqvist, T. (2006). Diagnosis of the neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses: An update. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta, 1762(10), 865-872.
- Williams, R. S., Lott, I. T., Ferrante, R. J., & S., C. V., Jr. (1977). The cellular pathology of neuronal ceroid-lipofuscinosis. A golgi-electronmicroscopic study. Arch Neurol, 34(5), 298-305.
- Willis-Owen, S. A., & Flint, J. (2006). The genetic basis of emotional behaviour in mice. European Journal of Human Genetics : EJHG, 14(6), 721-728.
- Winter, E., & Ponting, C. P. (2002). TRAM, LAG1 and CLN8: Members of a novel family of lipid-sensing domains? Trends in Biochemical Sciences, 27(8), 381-383.
- Wisniewski, K. E., Kaczmarski, A., Kida, E., Connell, F., Kaczmarski, W., Michalewski, M. P., et al. (1999). Reevaluation of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses: Atypical juvenile onset may be the result of CLN2 mutations. Mol Genet Metab, 66(4), 248-52.
- Yuan, J., & Yankner, B. A. (2000). Apoptosis in the nervous system. Nature, 407(6805), 802-809.
- Zelnik, N., Mahajna, M., Iancu, T. C., Sharony, R., & Zeigler, M. (2007). A novel mutation of the CLN8 gene: Is there a mediterranean phenotype? Pediatric Neurology, 36(6), 411-413.